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The Assembly met pursuant to the adjournment. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: took the Chair and read the Prayer 
andAffirmation. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Honourable Speaker will join us during the 
course of the week. He had just a little bit of flu, bear with me. Any 
Reports of Standing or select Committees? Other Reports and Papers? 
Reports. I recognise Honourable Minister of Finance. 

TABLING OF REPORTS 

TABLING-PERFORMANCE AUDIT 
REPORT ON COASTAL MANAGEMENT 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: Honourable Deputy Speaker I lay 
upon the Table, The performance Audit Report on Coastal Management 
within the Ministry of Environment and Tourism and other key 
stakeholders for the Financial Year that ended 2013/2014 to 2015/2016 

TABLING - PERFORMANCE AUDIT REPORT ON 
SEWERAGE INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: I lay upon the Table, the Performance 
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Audit Report on Sewerage Infrastructure Management by Local 
Authorities in Namibia within the Ministry of Rural and Urban 
Development for the Financial Years that ended 20132014, 2014/2015 and 
2015/2016 

TABLING - REPORTS OF THE AUDITOR GENERAL 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: Honourable Deputy Speaker I also 
lay upon the Table, the Reports of the Auditor General on the Accounts of 
the-

1. Municipality of Tsumeb for the Financial Year that ended 30th June 
2017,and 

11. Regional Council for the Hardap Region for the Financial Year that 
ended 31 st March 2017. 

I so Move Deputy Speaker. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Please table the Reports. Any Other 
Reports and Papers? None. Notice of questions? I recognise Honourable 
Smit. 

NOTICE OF QUESTIONS 

237 



03 July 2018 

QUESTION 72: 

NOTICE OF QUESTIONS 
HON HAMBYUKA 

HON SMIT: Thank you Honourable Deputy Speaker. I give Notice that 
on the 5th of July 2018, I shall ask the Right Honourable Prime Minister 
SaaraKuugongelwa-Amadhila the following: 

According to a Government salary advice, former Deputy Minister 
KilusN guvauva has remained on the Government is payroll despite 
vacating his positon as Deputy Minister in December 2015. I thus ask. 

1. Whether the Right Honourable Minister can inform this august House 
whether it is true that Mr Nguvauva(Interjections)has been earning a 
Government salary illegally for the past three and half years? 

2. If this is true, can the Right Honourable Prime Minister explain on 
what grounds this has been allowed to happen? 

3. If in fact Mr Nguvauva has erroneously received an amount of N$116 
220.69 per month since January 2015 as per the salary advice, how 
will the Right Honourable Prime Minister recoup the total amount of 
approximately N$4.881 Million and how long will this take? 

I so Move. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: The name is Nguvauva. I recogmse 
Honourable Harnbyuka, questions, alright. 

QUESTION 73: 

HON HAMBYUKA: Thank you Honourable Deputy Speaker. 
Honourable Deputy Speaker, I give Notice that on Thursday, the 12th July 
2018, I shall ask the Honourable Minister of Finance Honourable Calle 
Schlettwein the following questions. (Jnterjections)The paper is here, yes. 

238 



03 July 2018 NOTICE OF QUESTIONS 
HON HAMBYUKA 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Alright, thank you. 

HON HAMBYUKA: As per the Electoral Act, 2014 (No. 5 of 2014), 
political parties in the National Assembly shall receive funds from the 
Central Government based on the principle of proportional representation 
as contained in Article 49 of the Namibian Constitution. Accordingly, I 
have not come across that this Act was fully implemented as to my 
knowledge some political parties could hardly publish their statements. 
The consequences of this that such fund should be suspended in line with 
the Electoral Act. 

1. Can the Honourable Minister of Finance inform this august House as 
to how many political parties have complied with the said funds to 
submit an Audit Report or Statement to the Electoral Commission? 

2. If all the political parties submitted their reports, why were the reports 
not published as per the Electoral Act in at least two daily newspapers? 

3. I would also like to know how many parties and their allocated funds 
have been suspended, or when the said funds would be suspended as 
per the Electoral Act, 2014 (No. 5 of2014 as Amended). 

I so Move Honourable Deputy Speaker. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Submit your questions. (Jnterjections)I 
recognise Honourable, order. Honourable Eunice Iipinge. 

HON IIPINGE: Thank you very much Honourable Deputy Speaker. 
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HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Order, can we listen to the other Colleague? 

QUESTION 74: 

HON IIPINGE: Thank you very much Honourable Deputy Speaker. I 
give Notice that next week Thursday, 12th July 2018, I shall ask the 
Minister of Education, Arts and Culture the following. 

The Namibian newspaper of 6th June 2018, reported that a six year old girl 
got injured on a school swing at Cabata Private School kindergarten in 
Oshakati, Oshana Region. She was rushed to the hospital and the Doctor 
diagnosed that her right liver lobe was tom. 

Children's playgrounds should be a safe place. The quality of school 
playground equipment is important. Does the Ministry of Education, 
Sports and Culture have a policy in place,(Interjection)it is Arts now? 
(Intervention) 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Please. Can we listen to one another? 

HON IIPINGE: Give me the right thatis what I know. 

I. Does the Ministry of Education, Arts and Culture, have a policy in 
place which is specifies the standard of equipment the school should 
install on their playgrounds. If not, why is that Ministry not having 
such an important policy? If yes, how often does the Ministry inspect 
those equipment? 

I so Move Honourable Deputy Speaker. 
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HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Please table your questions. Notice of 
Motion? I recognise Honourable Minister of Finance. The Motion. 

NOTICE OF MOTIONS 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: Honourable Deputy Speaker, I give 
Notice that tomorrow, 4th July 2018, I shall Move that in terms of section 
13 of the interpretation of laws proclamation 1920, proclamation number 
37 of 1920 read together with Section 65(1) of the Customs and Excise 
Act, 1988, (No. 20 of 1998). 

(a) I shall substitute the rates of fuel levy in part 5 of the schedule 1 of the 
Act regarding those goods indicated to the extend set out in the 
schedule, and 

(b) Determine that the new rate of fuel levy comes into effect on the date 
of tabling of the relevant taxation proposed in the National Assembly. 

I so Move Honourable Deputy Speaker. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Table the notice of Motion. Any other 
notice of Motion? None. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Messages from the Head of State? 
Ministerial Statements? I recognise Honourable Minister of Sport, Youth 
and Culture. (Laughter) Honourable Minister Erastus Uutoni, I recognise 
you. 
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MINISTERIAL STATEMENT IN TERMS OF 
RULE (98) OF THE ST ANDING RULES AND ORDERS 

OFFICIAL RESPONSE TO NEWSPAPER 
ARTICLE IN THE NAMIBIAN SUN 

HON MINISTER OF SPORT, YOUTH AND NATIONAL 
SERVICE: Comrade Deputy Speaker, not Education, Sport and Culture. 
This one is Sport, Youth and National Service. 

Thank you very much Comrade Deputy Speaker. I want to make this 
Ministerial Statement just to respond, to make an official response to a 
newspaper Article which reads as follows "BERG A UKAS EXILE KIDS 
IN LIMBO - Recruitment of local experts halted". Namibian Sun 
Tuesday, June 19th 2018. 

Honourable Deputy Speaker, Honourable Members I rise to present a 
concern regarding a newspaper article "Berg AukasExile Kids in Limbo. 
recruitment of!ocal experts halted" by IileniNandjato Namibian Sun. 

Allow me to state from onset that I fully appreciate the significant role the 
media plays in keeping our nation informed, perhaps the role it does in 
keeping us the politicians accountable. 

As politicians we are cognisant of the fact that Article 21 (1) (a) of the 
Namibian Constitution guarantees that "All persons shall have the right to 
freedom of speech and expression, which shall include freedom of the 
press and other media". I am very happy that in Namibia we truly have 
freedom of the press and other media. 
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Article 21 (2) of our constitution further states that ''the fundamental 
freedoms referred to in paragraph(]) shall be exercised subject to the law 
of Namibia, in so far as such law imposes reasonable restrictions on the 
exercise of the rights and freedoms conferred by the said paragraph, which 
are necessary in a democratic society and are required in the interestsfor 
the sovereignty and integrity of Namibia, National security, public order 
or morality or in relation to contempt of court, defamation or incitement 

fjj " toanoJnce . 

Honourable Deputy Speaker, Honourable Members. 

It is thus imperative that any reporting to the nation, to the public 
and the masses should be guided by principles of ensuring national 
security, public order and avoiding any type of incitement! 

It is very perplexing to read news articles that are devoid of truth and or 
dramatized headings to the point of sowing confusion purposively, 
misinforming the nation and bordering on creation of frictions amongst 
population especially the youth. 

Honourable Deputy Speaker, Honourable Members, 

On June 19th 2018, the Namibia nation woke up to the newspaper article 
as I have already indicated by a Namibian newspaper. Upon reading the 
news article, one wonders what is the intent of the author was. Was it to 
highlight the fact that an advertisement was cancelled, or was the purpose 
of the article to misinform the nation by stating that the Namibian Sun 
had visited the centre and that training had ground to halt amid 
crippling financial difficulties? 

If indeed it is true that the Namibian Sun visited the centre prior to writing 
the article of June 19th 2018, the honest reporting would be that the 
Children of the Liberation Struggle (CLS) who are the trainees at the 
centre have indeed completed phase I of their training and had a Pass-Out 
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out parade attended by Honourable Minister of Sport, Youth and National 
Service with other high ranking officials on the 31st May 2018. 

If indeed the Namibian Sun had visited the centre, reporting would be that 
instructors for phase II, which is skills development were already at the 
Centre, in fact they were introduced to the audience during the Pass-Out 
parade on the 3 pt May 2018. These instructors assumed duties on pt June 
2018, a whole 18 days before IleniNandjato wrote the article which 
appeared in the Namibian Sun on Thursday, June 19th 2018. 

My question to the newspaper is why chooseto overlook facts and putting 
focus on content that is more like a home cooked soup using all types of 
ingredients? (Interjections) (Laughter) 

The recruitment of Nigerian volunteers was through an inciting bi-lateral 
agreement. This is greatly appreciated as it emphasises collaboration and 
tapping in on the expertise available on the African continent. However, 
Namibia as a nation has obligations to fulfil under NDP5. One desired 
outcome of NDP5 under the Youth Empowerment Pillar, is to contribute 
to the reduction of youth unemployment. Allow me to inform you that the 
instructors currently at the Centre since 31 st May 2018, are young 
Namibians fully qualified and eager to contribute to nation building in 
whichever way possible even though they are on contracts. 

Honourable Deputy Speaker, 

These instructors are put on contract simply because the training program 
of the Children of the Liberation Struggle does not follow the 
conventional training calendar of technical and vocational training 
Centres. As explained many times before, Phase I of the training is 
conducted by Ministry of Defence and Phase II is when instructors of 
various trades are appointed. 

Honourable Deputy Speaker, Honourable Members, 
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I have the pleasure of informing the nation that the advertisement for 
instructors was just due to an internal administrative matter done in 
consultation of the Public Service Commission. The Special Programme 
for the Children of the Liberation Struggle is fully funded and is ongoing 
as I read this statement to you. 

Dear Honourable Members, 

As a Government we are committed to build a "One Namibia, One 
nation". Yes, we fully know that there are myriad barriers and challenges 
as we continue to build the Namibian house, but keep in mind that we are 
committed not just addressing the plight of the Children of the Liberation 
Struggle but we as a Government remain committed to developing and 
empowering Namibian youth across the spectrum, hence having put in 
place the following interventions: 

• Universal Primary and Secondary Education; 

• School Feeding Programmes; 

• Students Fund to enable completion of higher education; 

• Funded Vocational Education at our VTCs; 

• Agricultural training eyeing Agri-Businesses; 

• Credit Schemes; 

• Equipment Schemes; 

• Accessible health service; 

• Political participation and decision making including decision taking. 
This is the reflection that there is a voice representation of youth at 
various platforms! 
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The abovementioned is just few of the many interventions. As a Minister 
responsible for youth development and empowerment, I am sincerely 
expressing my appreciation to newspapers and media houses which take 
on a positive and participatory approach to youth development through 
reporting of "youth comer or any other format or platform" and in the 
process exposing the potential there in young Namibians. 

Kindly understand me well, I am not saying the media should not criticise 
the Government or anyone else. I am rather saying, we need to be 
cognisant of the fact: 

• That we must be ethical; 

• That we should report honestly and factually; 

• That we need to give constructive and progressive criticism, yes, 
because at the end of the day we are all expected to contribute to youth 
development and empowerment as we develop Namibia and her 
resources. (Interjections) 

In conclusion, 

I would like to assure the nation that the special training program for the 
Children of the Liberation Struggle is on track. Skills Development 
commenced on Ol stJune 2018, and it will end October 2018. Financial 
resources are available. 

Thus the media, I urge you to constantly try and relate information 
received from your informants, report facts, sow growth and culture of 
tolerance and surely together we can achieve national targets toward 
development. 

I submit. Thank you.(Applause) 
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HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Thank you. Before I give the floor to any 
Minister who would like to give Ministerial Statement, please join me to 
welcome members of Pan African Parliament from the Committee of 
Education. (Applause)They are here on the invitation by Honourable 
Tobias from the National Council. Feel welcome Colleagues. 

Any Ministerial Statements? I recognise Honourable Doctor Haufiku, 
Minister of Health and Social Services. 

HON MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES: Thank 
you Honourable Deputy Speaker. Mine is not really a ministerial 
statement. It is just a piece of information that I thought I could make 
known to the House, because sometimes we wait a long time to react to 
newspaper publications maybe pre-empting the questions but also, maybe 
giving better information. 

As you all know Honourable Members this country has been affected by 
communicable diseases incidents and outbreaks from Congo fever, yellow 
fever, Hepatitis E and now recently there was fatalities involving a 
resident of Rehoboth to HINI influenza which was wrongly labelled as 
swine flu.It is actually not swine flu but just circulating HINI virus from 
2009. 

The information I want to share which is rather in the raw form is that we 
have an outbreak or incidents of Hepatitis E again in the DRC informal 
settlement of Swakopmund. I got this information midday today that four 
people have been confirmed with Hepatitis E in the DRC informal 
settlement age and gender not elucidated, and 22 cases are awaiting 
laboratory confirmation. We as a Ministry are on top of this. The team 
from epidemiology and public health has been dispatched. The team in 
Swakopmund is doing its best to bring the situation under control. 
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We just want to assure the public that all is being done that needs to be 
done to contain the disease, but all of us have the responsibility to 
communicate correct messages to our families, friends and the larger 
community as to what are the causes of these diseases, personal hygiene, 
sanitation which we know is a challenge in this country, of which we also 
know we are trying to address and the movement especially when you 
come into contact with people in an area that is suspicious, it is very 
important that one takes care of ones' personal hygiene. 

Lastly, we encourage the community members to report as early as 
possible to a health facility or health care individual in order to avoid loss 
of life. So it will probably become clearer tomorrow when we release an 
official press statement informing the public and giving all the details and 
maybe some of the newspapers will also pick it up. 

I just thought that before someone maybe come and ask me tell us what is 
happening in Swakopmund, it is incumbent upon me to inform the House. 

Thank you. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Thank you for that very important 
information. Any other Ministerial Statement? Then we go to the Order 
Paper. Today we will start with Notice of a Motion by the Minister of 
Safety and Security. Does the Honourable Minister Move the Motion? 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: I Move so 
Honourable Deputy Speaker. 
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HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Who seconds? Any objection? Agreed to. 
You have the Floor. 

NOTICE OF MOTIONS 

RATIFICATION OF THE UNITED 
NATIONS CONVENTION ON CLUSTER MUNITIONS 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Honourable Deputy 
Speaker, Honourable Members of Parliament it is my pleasure to 
introduce the subject of ratification of the following United Nations 
convention that addresses the humanitarian consequences and 
unacceptable harm to civilians caused by Cluster Munitions through a 
category prohibition and framework for action. The Convention on 
Cluster Munitions 2008 Honourable Members, the convention is a 
response to the suffering caused by Cluster Munitions which have killed 
and injured many thousands of civilians in countries where they have been 
used. The convention prohibits all use production, transfer and stop piling 
of Cluster Munitions. 

In addition it is establishes a framework for cooperation and assistance to 
ensure adequate care and the rehabilitation to survivors and their 
communities. Clearance and contaminated areas risk reduction, education 
and destruction of stock piles. Some of us are survivors of those cluster 
bones which were being thrown to us by those who were there. In May 
2008, (Interjection) yes ask some of them here (Intervention) 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Proceed please. 
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HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: In May 2008, 107 
States formally adopted the text of this Convention. The negotiations that 
led up to this where part of the Oslo process in which an initiative which 
aim was the conclusion of a treaty on Cluster Munition by the end of 
2008. 

The Convention opened its signatures as of the 3rd December 2008. 
Namibia is a strong supporter of a comprehensive ban on Cluster 
Munitions from the very beginning and attended most of the meetings in 
preparation for the Convention. Namibia supported the negotiating 
process from the start and was among the first countries which signed the 
Convention on 3rd December 2008, Oslo Norway. 

Anticipated Outputs and Effects 
What are Cluster Munitions and Why Ban Cluster Munitions? 

Cluster Munitions are weapons that disperses or releases explosive 
substances small unguided explosion or bomblets each weighing less than 
20 kilograms that are designed to explode prior to, or after impact. 
Depending on the model the number of sub-munitions dispersed or 
released by Cluster Munitions can vary from several dozens to over 600. 
Cluster Munitions have been a humanitarian issue for decades. They have 
taken a heavy toll on civilians during avid conflict and have contributed to 
do so even after the end of fighting since sub-munitions are generally 
unguided, windy and other factors can cause them to strike well outside 
target areas. 

The experience I was saying in Cassinga is where the main bombs which 
were thrown there in Cassinga. For us it was 1985, for the South Africans 
throwing them to us very deadly ones, the pellets. They explode above 
you and when you may think that people have been there, ten years ago 
after the explosion of those clusters. 

Operating Commitments 

250 



03 July 2018 RATIFICATION OF UN CONVENTION 
HONNAMOLOH 

The convention includes a variety of mechanisms for promoting its 
implementation and for ensuring that its provisions are respected. By 
rectifying the convention of Cluster Munition, State parties commit to 
never use, produce, stock file or transfer Cluster Munitions. In addition, 
State parties have committed to destroy existing Munitions, clear 
contaminated land, assist victims, provide technical material and financial 
assistance in as far as possible to other State parties. Of course, there are 
some powers who are still keeping these cluster bombs. We do not make 
them, but they still use them. If you look at areas in the Middle East how 
they were devastated. Some are still using these cluster bombs. 

Relations with States Not Party To the Convention 

The Convention does not prohibit military cooperation and operations 
with State not party to the convention that might use Cluster Munitions 
during combined operations.State parties may continue to be involved in 
planning, training, logistic and combat operations with none party State 
using these weapons. The Convention does however require State parties 
to encourage others to join the Convention, to notify none State parties of 
their obligations under the Convention, to promote to the Convention is 
norms and to discourage none State parties from using cluster bombs. I 
know you also know other State parties destroying of anti-personal mines 
and mines. Some States still they have not destroyed them because they 
have mine fields of like between the Koreans there. They have mines and 
they cannot destroy them. We have destroyed ours, but they have not yet 
destroyed theirs. 

What Practical Impact Will The Convention Have? 

If it is widely adhered and fully implemented the Convention can directly 
benefit accepted communities by increasing efforts to clear areas 
contaminated by Cluster Munitions. This will save lives and reclaim land 
for agriculture and other productive activities. The Convention can also 
benefit victims of Cluster Munitions by increasing commitment to various 
types of support including medical care and rehabilitation activities. Most 
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importantly the Convention will prevent a new amount of human suffering 
by ensuring that hundreds of millions of cluster sub-munitions are 
destroyed. 

What Must A Country Do To Sign and Ratify The Treaty? 

A State that wishes to be bound by the Convention must express its desire 
by submitting an instrument of ratification or action or assertion to UN 
Secretary General the Convention depository. The Convention becomes 
binding upon that State six months later. 

Human Resources Requirement 

Due to the fact that Namibia does not produce, use, neither stock piles 
such Cluster Munitions, the control and implementation of the Convention 
would be done within the system structure of the Ministry. 

Financial Implications 

there would be no any financial implications other than that the country 
will contribute to the United Nations as a State party. 

Consultations 

The Ministry of Safety and Security has consulted the stakeholders such 
as Ministry of Defence, the Attorney General on 4th September 2013, and 
on the 2I5t September 2015. The Cluster Munitions was also presented to 
the Cabinet Committee on Defence and Security and International 
Relations on the 29th of May 2017. Both stakeholders sided that Namibia 
has no objection to ratify the convention. Their positions due to the fact 
that Namibia does not produce, use neither stock pile such Cluster 
Munitions. 

Implementation Strategy 
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The fact that Namibia does not produce, use neither stock piles such 
Cluster Munitions and that is a structure which deals with other explosive 
ordinance in terms of Explosive Act, 1956 (No. 26 of 1956), the 
implementation action plan will be simultaneously implemented within 
the existing plans of the Ministry. 

Communication Strategy 

The Ministry will continue using its existing strategy of communication 
such as "do not touch it, report it". 

Conclusion 

In conclusion Honourable Deputy Speaker as Namibia already a signatory 
state to the convention since 3rd December 2008? No valid reason exist as 
to why this convention should not be ratified. The ratifying of this 
convention has indicated the objective is essential and Namibia will 
become a State party. 

I thank you. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Thank you. Any discussions? I recognise 
Honourable Venaani. 

HON VENAANI: Honourable Deputy Speaker from the onset I rise on 
behalf of our delegation to support our accession to this very important 
convention on cluster ammunitions. 

Having said so, one has to start with interrogating the human race, we the 
men. When I talk about men, I talk about the human race. That in times of 
peace, the human race shows great emotion, sympathy and empathy to its 
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own existence. In times of peace there is growth, infrastructure, take care 
of environment, but the paradox is that in times of war, the very same race 
that fights to promote the wellbeing as was enshrined in the Bible and 
many other religious text to live on earth and to proliferate and to make it 
grow, but when the human race if confronted with war, then it forgets its 
sole responsibility of promoting peace, promoting itself. It then moves 
into a (Indistinct)syndrome process of binding all rules of civility. 

If one is looking at pictures for the last eight years in Syria, then what is 
indicted is not the leadership of Syria or the war reflections but what is 
indicted is the humanity. What are we as human people that sees 
destruction, and Syria being are a very historical country that has gone 
through various evolutions. When you see cities such Homs, Damascus all 
in ruins, when you see cluster forms being meted against young un
defendant children, mothersthen once indicted and ask the human race 
what has been left in us that we forget that in times of peace we are these 
people that walks towards growth, and I think fundamentally it is very 
important to ask these questions. 

It is good for us to accede to this protocol, but then the next question that 
should be interrogated by the human race through the global foras is do we 
need this ammunitions from the first. Do we need them? Why do we need 
them same what has happened in Cassinga and various examples here on 
the African soil and all over the world. Today (Intervention). 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Point of Order. 

HON MINISTER OF HOME AFFAIRS AND IMMIGRATION: 
Honourable Deputy Speaker I want to ask the Honourable Member. 
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HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Would you like to accept the question? 

HON VENAANI: Yes Deputy Speaker. 

HON MINISTER OF HOME AFFAIRS AND IMMIGRATION: Can 
I ask? I hear you saying during the peace human race growth and all this. 
Do you know Honourable Member that it is during this time of peace that 
human race get into this spree of arming itself. Are you aware of that? 

HON VENAANI: I am coming to that. Yes, I am very well aware of that 
and especially your side is propagating that theory very strongly especially 
Utoni Nujoma (Laughter)saying that when we are at peace we must arm 
ourselves, but we are not talking about arms. I am talking about these 
particular ammunitions. I remember to those that read security reports and 
history of the world, there was a war between the Kurds and the 
Iranians,the Kurds and the Iraqis, between Iraq and Iran. Bombs that were 
used to burn people skins. It started from the Second World War from 
Hiroshima and Nagasaki, and it was repeated nearly in every continent 
that there is an existence of these horrific weapons that we make to 
destroy one another with. 

I support the notion of acceding to these instruments, but as a humanist I 
also appalled and detest even the natural creation of some of these 
ammunitions. For example there is a very difficult Debate around the 
world and it has to do with nuclear proliferation. Some countries are 
leading the charge saying that no, country Schlettwein cannot produce 
nuclear weapons but yet your own them. (Interjection) I will name them 
now. You know them. So I am saying that the human race must come 
with a consistent argument that if it is bad for North Korea to own nuclear 
weapons, if Iran it is bad for another country to own them, why should 
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others have them? The issue that must be addressed is the principle that if 
the weapons are bad to be owned by countries, then all of us should also 
talk about a country or a world where we see a new order where no one 
owns nuclear weapon. 

Now we are talking about none proliferation, but what about those that are 
having them in existence and all I am trying to say a few minutes 
Honourable Deputy Speaker not to waste your time is that yes, we support 
the notion of acceding to this very important instrument of international 
origin, but we should also ask ourselves why allow some to start creating 
these weapons. We should move from only acceding to this Convention 
to banning some of these weapons because if you have visited countries 
that were war ravaged you would never want to see another person talking 
about war. I think it is a very important instrument. 

It is good that Namibia is leading the charge and leading by example to 
say that we are going to accede because I know there are some countries 
that have them that produce them because there are some countries that 
have industries that live from war mongering. We know them, countries 
that have great business interest in creating these weapons for the 
destruction of the human race. So I think what is indicted when we are 
doing these wars against one another is ask the humanity. What is the 
humanity in us? So we support this very important instrument? 

Thank you very much Deputy Speaker. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Thank you. With this, can we break for tea 
and come back at 4 o'clock? 

ASSEMBLY ADJOURNS AT 15:26 

256 



03 July 2018 RATIFICATION OF UN CONVENTION 
HON DR KAW ANA 

ASSEMBLY RESUMES AT 16:00 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: We proceed with the discussion on the 
Motion. I recognise Doctor Kawana. 

HON DR ATTORNEY GENERAL: Thank you very much Honourable 
Deputy Speaker. I rise to join my other Colleagues who have supported 
this Motion and commend the Honourable Minister of Safety and 
Security. 

Honourable Deputy Speaker, the human race is full of contradiction. We 
develop the most dangerous and destructive weapons known to men just 
to kill human beings, and the most victims in those conflicts are mainly 
women and children, people who have nothing to do with these conflicts. 
It is most unfortunate. I recall and General may also recall, also remember 
and that time he was from the then Soviet Union where he went together 
with some Comrades for what we used to call refresher courses. Our 
PLAN fighters during the liberation struggle, were exposed to all sorts of 
cruel weapons including what we used to call 'dam dam' bullets and in 
July 1976, during one engagement the enemy used those bullets. 

When they enter the body the hole is very small but the exit there the hole 
so big. I had one my former classmate may his soul rest in eternal peace. 
He died not a long time ago. He was injured through that, but he suffered 
for many, many years because of that. So General really I commend you 
that Namibia must join those peaceful nations to make sure these cruel 
weapons are not used, and even to go further through the Ministry of 
International Relations and Cooperation, to join those nations who say all 
weapons of mass destruction must be eliminated regardless of whoever 
possess those weapons. That should be really the position of Namibia, the 
position of this nation. With these few remarks, I wholeheartedly support 
the Motion. 
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Thank you very much. 

RATIFICATION OF UN CONVENTION 
HONNUJOMA 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Thank you. I recognise Honourable Uutoni 
Nujoma. 

HON MINISTER OF LAND REFORM: Thank you Comrade Deputy 
Speaker. I also rise to support the Motion by General Namoloh, 
Honourable Namoloh, on the ratification of the United Nations 
Convention on Cluster Munition in 2008. 

I have been prompted to stand up because of the comment by Honourable 
Venaani and I wish to comment him today for speaking the same language 
like most of us. It is the first time I see that there was no contradiction in 
the arguments he advanced and I would like to congratulate him for that 
(Applause)because that is the common language we use this side of the 
aisleand also that side. That is the language of progressive language as we 
call it and the national interest. Two issues progressive language and 
national interest. If we continue on that path, I think we will find what we 
call in law ad idem. We will find ourselves at ad idem so I just wanted to 
say General this is the right thing to do. 

In the primitive years when people were fighting these wars, it used to be 
a spear and a bow and arrow and a dagger the sword. I do not know now 
which one and then came these genius guy who developed the bullet most 
destructive. After the bullet everybody was trying to develop another 
method of then gun powder, then bombs and then hand grenades and then 
of course all these weapons of mass destruction. Atomic weapons and all 
these things just aimed to kill an individual, or women and children. 

I think and I agree with Honourable Doctor AK 4 7 those who do not know 
who is Doctor AK47 is Honourable Attorney General. His name for you 
who do not know him that is his combat name Honourable AK 4 7. 
(Intervention) 
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HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Point of Order by Doctor Ankama. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER IN THE PRIME MINISTER OFFICE: 
Mine is just a question to the Honourable Comrade Uutoni. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: You accept the question from, yes, go 
ahead. 

HON MINISTER OF LAND REFORM: Yes, please. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER IN THE OFFICE OF THE PRIME 
MINISTER: Comrade Nujoma you are doing very well. I like the way 
you are presenting your ideas, but you see the world is full of many 
troublesome people those who you are referring to designing and crafting 
bombs and the likes. Now you have heard about the new weapons. It is 
basically not very new the super ones. You talk about those that are very, 
very fast and very destructive super lasers. (Interjections)the drones will 
visit you without any guide within it, but then you have the super ones that 
you know the laser ones. Now what is your opinion? Are you saying that 
should because you know we buy? People usually buy weapons from 
those who are manufacturing them and they get money. Other people get 
weapons. 

Now are you of the opinion that there is a need or a Committee or in 
agreement to be made that should we find your weapons being used in one 
or another country, then perhaps the ICC should take off its course. Are 
you of the opinion that such people should be taken to the international 
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criminal court of justice even if they are not members? You drag them. 
Are you of the opinion that they should be dragged to the courts? 

HON MINISTER OF LAND REFORM: Thank you Honourable for the 
very good question. I think you see the problem is that some of these 
institutions are funded by these powerful people and it becomes so 
difficult to take them to those institutions because they fund them. They 
direct them and that is the other complicated issue but of course, if we 
have Saddam Hussein was removed from power under the pretext that he 
was having weapons of mass destruction and we have seen in TV how 
they portrayed all those weapons of mass destruction only after the 
elimination of Saddam Hussein it was some of the leaders who 
participated there. Some apologies. Tony Blair apologised publicly that 
he was misinformed or something. Then there was the General from the 
United States, the black man what is his name Owen (Interjection) 

HON MEMBER: Collin Powell 

HON MINISTER OF LAND REFORM: Collin Powell and all those 
who took those decisions. Today they are saying it was not a correct 
decision, but they have fulfilled their mission. So unfortunately, all these 
weapons are created to create an inequality and that is what Honourable 
Venaani was addressing here. You want to be superior to others so that 
you can dictate to them the terms which you want, and that is why the 
gentleman Kim Jong Sun (Interjection) 

HON MEMBER: Kim Jong-un 
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HON MINISTER OF LAND REFORM: Kim Jong-un has stood his 
ground until he developed his own and said now I have my own. Alright, 
now we can talk after he had made sure that he has reached a certain stage 
where he can reach certain countries. I think it is just a question of 
superiority and those who think they (Interjection) (Laughter)can so 
Honourable General I think that is the right move as a small country at 
peace with ourselves and our neighbours. We should continue to do the 
right thing but, when you hear your neighbours are buying this new 
sophisticated aircrafts, then you say aai!why now so these are the 
challenges. (Intervention) 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Point of Order. 

HON MINISTER OF LAND REFORM: Yes my brother. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Do you accept the question? 

HON NAUYOMA: Do you accept a small question? Because when you 
look at how we are being treated by those you describe as powerful, it 
does not render us to be like cowards to say no, we cannot really do 
anything, let us just sign up everything because of course there is nothing 
we can do. I do not know. Honourable Ndakolo is looking at me maybe 
has some plans that are different from yours so that we can go to 26th 

August and then start trying to do. What can we do or we just say no, let 
us just sign because there is nothing much one can do. Is that what you 
are implying? 
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HON MINISTER OF LAND REFORM: We are peaceful. As a 
principle we are peaceful. We are peaceful and you know we are the 
people from the land of the brave "moetniekraapwaarditniejuknie, as 
jyjukdaan word jygekraap ". (Do not scratch where there is no itch, 
because if you are itching you will get scratched) (Laughter). I end up 
my story. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Thank you. I recognise Honourable 
Minister Doctor Mushelenga. 

HON MINISTER OF URBAN AND RURAL DEVELOPMENT: 
Thank you very much Honourable Deputy Speaker. I rise to add my voice 
to those that support the Ratification of the Convention on Cluster 
Munitions. As a country we have a reputation of signing and ratifying the 
Conventions that has to do away with all sorts of weapons. I recall as a 
young staff member of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs 20 years ago, 
during the signature of the Ottawa Treaty that is the Convention banning 
the use and the stock piling of landmines. Again, coming to weapons of 
mass destruction it is a well-known factor, that even as a uranium 
producing country, our production is for peaceful purposes, like energy for 
example. 

Here we are now talking of Cluster Munitions, and two issues struck me in 
this Convention that are very important under Section 2( e) to conduct the 
risk reduction education, and to ensure awareness amongst civilians living 
in or around Cluster Munitions on immediate areas or the risk paused by 
such fragments. I remember during the time when we were clearing 
landmines, they used to be very intensive campaigns of public awareness 
education of saying "do not touch it, report it" and the public was really 
into that campaign. They bought into that campaign. People know that if I 
see something suspicious I should do so. 
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One would think we have cleared landmines as reported by the team that 
was clearing but this time weapons including Cluster Munitions you do 
not really easily clear them completely. They were used here during war 
and there will always be remnants of such weapons. Therefore it is 
important that occasionally at least this public awareness continue to go 
on. I know for example there are places that were army bases, yes they 
were cleared but some of these stuff were buried underground. 

I see at my own area people walking freely there and animals grazing 
there and I think to myself is this area really cleared of all sorts of 
ammunitions, I therefore believe Honourable Minister, periodically people 
need to be reminded. You see also having worked in the energy sector, 
they tell you that when power is off, you must treat those wires as live 
even if power is switched off, so the same campaign should go on to say 
even if the area has been cleared of ammunitions, it must be treated as still 
having ammunitions because most of the people think that once an area 
has been cleared, then it is completely safe. One can never be sure of the 
area being completely safe. I think this should now be our next stage of 
public awareness campaign Honourable Minister. 

I come to the issue of victim assistance. Again it is very important. That 
article, everything seems to be just 2( e ). The first one I talked about was 
Article 4(2) ( e ). Now it is about Article 5(2) ( e) to say "not to 
discriminate against or amongst Cluster Munition victims or between 
Cluster Munition victims and those who have suffered injuries or 
disabilities from other causes. Difference in treatment should be based 
only on medical, rehabilitative, psychological and social economic 
needs". We know for example that as a country we have adopted laws 
whereby we do not discriminate against people with disabilities. 
Disability is not only physical what you can see physically. 

About a week ago I met with a victim of the Oshakati bomb blast and as 
we were talking, she told me that you must speak louder because I have a 
hearing problem emanating from bomb blast, but I am sure when people 
look at disabilities, people are blind. They concentrate more on those that 
they see having lost one or two limbs and so forth, but now these are the 
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types of disabilities emanating from weapons including Cluster Munitions 
can also cause this. We should therefore somewhere somehow when we 
rest we need to go back to our law, to broaden this scope of disability to 
accommodate such type of disability that you may not be able to 
physically see but it is there, arising from this because this is exactly what 
this Convention is addressing. With these few words, I support the 
ratification. 

I thank you. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Thank you. I recognise Honourable 
Tommy Nambahu. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF LABOUR, INDUSTRIAL 
RELATIONS AND EMPLOYMENT CREATION: Thank you very 
much Comrade Deputy Speaker. I also want on the onset to register my 
support for the ratification of this instrument to us, as it is such a very 
important (Interjection) important piece of international law to be. The 
discussions that have emanated actually speaks to the need for humanity 
still to come up strongly with a movement that can condemn those that are 
still using or storing or having stock piles of ammunitions of this nature. 

Honourable Venaani was talking about humanity. When you say 
humanity or society it would be difficult to understand that probably in 
those countries that are still using this kind of weapons everyone supports 
this kind of use. When you do not use the template of dividing or 
understanding society as divided into classes, you will definitely not be 
able to get a clear picture of who are the people benefiting from the use of 
this kind of weapons. 

There are big families who supports conflict of both sides that are fighting 
each other. They pretend to be supporting one area while they arm the 
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opponents and these countries also have people in different classes who 
are opposed to the use of these weapon and the manipulation by this kind 
of families that own the production and the military industrial conflicts. 

In the 70s, 80s there was a strong movement even in Europe that was and 
contributed heavily to the formation of the agreements in some countries 
and peace movement that after mentored some of the people that are 
leading, winning elections in some areas. Now we should ask ourselves if 
we have to be part of the progressive movement that condemn and raise 
their voices whenever such things do happen, and now you wonder young 
people in those days and civil society was so much mobilised that 
whenever something like that happens you will hear voices here and there 
actually condemning this kind of weapons used in conflict but nowadays 
we see that movement being side-lined, being suppressed, being silenced 
and contained. It is worrisome that should anything happen you can even, 
I was asking even some of our young people about Syria and what was 
happening there, and they seem to be oblivious. They are unable to relate, 
and some of them even say oh is it Cecilia or whose it, no, it is a country 
where some of these things are happening, and the classes that are owning 
the shareholders of these companies are families that I think, is it Owen 
who spoke about masters of the world who are really manipulating 
humanity and dividing us and blinding us to the extent that we fight wars 
that they are supporting. They are in one country, remember in Angola 
there, someone was supporting some people somewhere next to our 
borders and they are mining and extracting oil somewhere else. 

The same with the DRC. When diamonds are discovered, Mines are put 
there and mining, and now people are coming up with stories, even the 
Ebola seems to have some connections or something to do with that. Why 
only in those countries where we have those kind of things? It is really, 
really interesting and there is an adoption here or reference to the 
remnants or the explosives. The Convention, the Protocol on Explosive 
Remnants of War and I think us in Southern Africa we are victims. For 
example you go to Angola there you see your brothers, peoplewalking on 
sticks, Mozambique the same. Our people in this country, maybe SADC 
should really, really come up also ourselves demanding that we do not 
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produce this kinds of things but we have victims. Who is going to 
compensate all this kind of atrocities and people continue? The ruling 
classes in those kind of countries are actually not part of the people that 
are owning the military complex industrial complex, and if that the little 
we can do is to raise our voices to condemn and probably to form part of 
the progressive international movement that can contribute to peace and 
making humanity really human and the world a better place for us all. 
With these remarks I really support your convention Comrade Namoloh. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Any further discussion? In the absence of 
none. Will the Minister wish to reply? 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Thank you very 
much Comrade Deputy Speaker. I would want to thank all the Colleagues 
Honourable Members who have effectively contributed to this, knowing 
the effects of this. Of course there are difficulties as you said. We as 
nations we do not produce, possess our voices should be heard. Of course 
you have also said there are those who are still making some other smart 
bombs again. You have heard of mother of all bombs. When it is thrown 
at you it produces (Indistinct) like you are in the earthquake because it is 
so huge, but when they throw them, they do not care because people who 
are there are people of none entity to them so there are those. We have 
also heard of drones. People are bombing others sitting in evata and they 
bomb people in Iran and Afghanistan and or Syria just those new things. 

You have also spoken about an unexploded ordinance like Comrade 
Mushelenga. Unexploded ordinance is in a country where therewas war 
is never finished. When we came here we had a map, to map out all. We 
send people outside soldiers, to mark where the unexploded ordinances 
were reported. Then we mark them then we went to destroy them but still 
up today you hear them. They explode or they are found there. That is 
why the program of "do not touch it, report it" is ever on and also 100, 
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101-102 years ago, after the First World War, this unexploded ordinances 
are still found in Europe. They are still there. They will live there. When 
we were told the TNT has got only about 40, 20 years on the ground but 
some 100 years and they still can explode. 

I would want to thank you Honourable Members for us of course we talk 
about wars, all Empires which came made so many wars just they visit 
your visit all the Empires the Ottoman, the British, the Portuguese, the 
French and currently the current Empires also will make the same because 
the modus operandi are the same to dominate in terms of resources and 
areas off ear that is the work of an Empire. So we will only try where we 
can do and so forth, so I would want to thank you sincerely very much. 

Thank you.(Applause) 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Thank you. I now put the question that the 
Motion be adopted. Any objection? Then agreed to. We proceed. The 
Secretary will now read the First Order of the Day. 

RESUMPTION OF DEBATE ON THE IMPACT OF 
CORRUPTION ON OUR ECONOMY AND THE EFFECTIVENESS 

OF THE CURRENT EFFORTS TO DEAL WITH IT 

SECRETARY: Resumption of Debate on the Impact of Corruption on 
Our Economy and the Effectiveness of the Current Efforts to Deal with it. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: When this Assembly adjourned on Tuesday, 
the 26th of June 2018, the question before the Assembly was a Motion by 
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Honourable Muharukua that the Motion be adopted. Honourable Smit 
adjourned the Debate and he now has the Floor. 

HON SMIT: Thank you Honourable Deputy Speaker. I would like to 
contribute to the Motion as tabled by Honourable Muharukua. 
Honourable Deputy Speaker, corruption is the buzzword of our time. It is 
the word valued by politicians and civil society as the main reason for 
why our economy and even society is in the desperate state it is in, and 
most experts seem to agree with this diagnosis, but how many of us 
usually understand clearly what this word means in practice. According to 
the simplest definition of corruption, corruption is the misuse of public 
power that is public power, elected politicians or appointed civil servants 
for private gain. 

In order to ensure that not only public corruption but also private 
corruption between individuals and businesses could be covered by the 
same simple definition. Corruption is the misuse of entrusted power that is 
by heritage, education, marriage, election, appointment or whatever for 
private gain. This broader definition covers no only politicians and the 
public servant, but also the CEO and the CFO of a company (Indistinct), 
the team leader at work place, the administrator or admission officer at a 
private school or hospital, the coach even of a soccer team etcetera. 

Economies that are afflicted by high levels of corruption which involves 
the misuse of power in the form of money or authority, to achieve certain 
goals in illegal, dishonest or unfair ways are not capable of prospering as 
fully as those with the low level of corruption. Corrupted economies are 
just not able to function properly because corruption prevents the natural 
laws of the economy from functioning free. As a result corruption in a 
nation's political and economic operations causes its entire society to 
suffer.It touches all. 
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According to the World Bank, the average income in countries with high 
level of corruption is about a third of countries with a low level of 
corruption. Also the infant mortality rate in such countries is about three 
times higher and the literacy rate is 25% lower.(Jntervention) 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Point of Order. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF LABOUR, INDUSRIAL 
RELATIONS AND EMPLOYMENT CREATION: I do not want to be 
left behind. There is an abbreviation I did not hear properly a CFO of the 
town. Is it a Chief Fisheries Observer of the town, or is it a UFO 
Unidentified Flying Object of the town. Could you explain? 

HON SMIT: It is not of the town, it is of the business. The same as CEO 
who is in charge of a company. Those people can be responsible for 
corruption even corrupting civil servants so it cuts both ways. 
(Interjection) (Laughter) Also the literacy rate is 25% lower the literacy 
rate in those countries. This should sound quite familiar to those 
Namibians who have taken interest in the state of our country. Corruption 
in a way deals are made, contracts are awarded or economic operations are 
carried out leads to monopolies or oligopolies in the economy. An 
Oligopoly refers to the market condition that exist when there are few 
sellers as a result of which they can greatly influence price and other 
market factors, thus certain business owners can use the connections or 
money to bribe Government officials which can manipulate policies and 
market mechanisms to ensure they are the sole provider of goods or 
services in the market. 
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In best practice, companies choose the suppliers via tender process which 
serve as mechanism to enable the selection of suppliers offering the best 
combination of price and quality. This ensures the efficient allocation of 
resources. In corrupted economies, the companies that otherwise would 
not be qualified to win tenders are often awarded projects as a result of 
unfair or illegal tenders, for instance kickbacks. This results in excessive 
expenditure in the execution of projects and substandard or failed projects 
leading to overall inefficiency in the use of resources.Public procurement 
is perhaps most vulnerable to fraud and corruption due to large size of 
financial flows involved. 

Honourable Deputy Speaker,corrupted economies are characterised by 
disproportionately small middle class. (Intervention) 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Point of Order. 

HON MINISTER OF JUSTICE: Honourable Smit sorry to disturb you. 
You are doing very good narration of the issues. I thought you were going 
to before you move on to the modem day methods of corruption. You did 
not talk of and maybe you are still getting there. I was hoping you can 
look at the handicap that Namibia has inherited from the dark apartheid 
era when White Afrikaner males were the beneficiaries of back to back 
corrupt activities of a corrupt regime, how it has handicapped today and 
how we can also unleash ourselves from that, and if it is continuing in the 
private sector where I understand Bank CEOs are appointing their 
children, but if a President appoints a son or a Minister appoints a 
Permanent Secretary or works with his Permanent Secretary, can you 
touch on the issue. We want to see how embedded inarticulate premises 
of apartheid, practices of corruption can also be dealt with. 
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HON SMIT: Thank you Honourable Deputy Speaker. Thank you 
Honourable Minister. I will come to it but just in short. Unfortunately 
corruption is existing throughout the world, even in the former 
dispensation. I will be the first one to agree that there was severe 
corruption. They were not clean. As we have it today in Namibia and also 
elsewhere so I think we have to unite against corruption nationally and 
internationally to root it out, but I will come to it on what Honourable 
Minister has asked. 

Corrupted economies are characterised by disproportionately small middle 
class and significant divergence between the living standards of the upper 
class and the lower class, because most of the companies is capitalists 
aggregated in the hands of persons. (Intervention) 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Point of Order. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: I just want 
to ask Honourable Smit a small question. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Do you accept the question, yes, proceed. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: Will you 
possibly suggest through your contribution that the current good 
Government of SWAPO should possibly take positions of the assets of 
those who benefited through the corruption activities during the time of 
the DT A administration. Can we possibly then attempt like such as farms 
that were given corruptly, people who were given military supplies, 
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contracts illegally? Can we possibly recoup this work from those who 
have benefited corruptly during that administration? 

HON SMIT: Thank you Honourable Deputy Speaker. Honourable 
Deputy Minister I would say the same that Honourable Uutoni Nujoma 
has said just earlier '' Moetniekraapwaarditniejuknie" (Do not scratch 
where there is no itch) (Laughter). I think the question is uncalled for. 
With respect I think the question is uncalled for. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Yes and Honourable Member. 

HON SMIT: Honourable Deputy Speaker I want to come to investments 
and international trade. Corruption is one of the disincentives for foreign 
investment unfortunately, very seriously. Investors who seek a fair 
competitive business environment will avoid investing in countries where 
there is a high level of corruption so that is why we have to guard against 
this because it will fuel our economy at the end of the day. Studies show a 
guarded link between the level of corruption in a country and 
measurements of the competitiveness of its business environment. 

A working paper of International Monetary Fund shows corruption has an 
adverse impact on the quality of education and health care provide din the 
countries with emerging economies. Corruption increases the cost of 
education in countries where bribery and connections play important role 
in the recruitment and promotion of teachers unfortunately. As a result the 
quality of education decreases, also corruption in a designation of health 
care providers and the recruitment of personnel as well as the procurement 
of medical supplies and equipment in emerging economies results m 
inadequate health care, treatment and substandard or restricted medical 
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supply, lowering the overall quality of health care. So it has an 
in:fluenceeverywhere but the most two important ones is education and 
health care. If our people are corrupted there, it has a severe impact on 
our total society. 

Many countries with emerging economies suffer from high levels of 
corruption that slows the overall development. The entire society is 
affected as a result of the inefficient allocation of resources. The presence 
of a shadow economy or low quality education and health care, corruption 
thus makes these societies worse off and lowers the living standard of 
most of the population. So what can we do about this horrible state of 
affairs in Namibia? 

Honourable Deputy Speaker, Honourable Members there are a number of 
actions that could be implemented both by our Government and civil 
service as well as the private sector. 

I will set out some which I believe are most relevant in Namibia is case. 

First and foremost it is important to create transparency and openness in 
Government spending that is first and foremost the most important one. 

Subsidies, tax exemptions and public procurement of goods and services, 
soft credits, extra budgetary funds under the control of politicians all are 
elements of the various ways in which Government managed public 
resources. Governments collect taxes, tap the capital markets to raise 
money, receive foreign AID and develop mechanism to allocate these 
resources to satisfy a multiplicity of needs. 

Some countries for instance New Zealand do this in ways that are 
relatively transparent and make efforts to ensure that the resources will be 
used in the public interest. The more open and transparent process, the 
less opportunity it will provide for malaises and abuse. Paul Collier, one 
of the researches on economics by the name of Collier, provides 
persuasive evidence on the negative impact of effectiveness, systems of 
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Budget control. Countries were citizens are able to scrutinise Government 
activities and Debates the merits of various public policies also makes a 
difference. 

In this respect press freedoms and levels of literacy involved likewise 
shape an important way to context for reforms. Whether the country has 
an effective civil society with a culture of participation could be an 
important ingredient supporting various strategies aimed at reducing 
corruption. In Namibia civil society however has no influence or say in 
how the national Budget is allocated. This is a monopoly that is exercised 
by Cabinet. (Interjection)Parliament is only allowed and that is a fact. 
Parliament is only allowed to discuss, finalised Budget once it is a fate and 
complete. 

I know no case where an allocation in the Budget has been changed as a 
result of Parliamentary Debates or civil society disapproval. If there is 
any, just name it. The high (Intervention). 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Point of Order. (Interjection) You accept 
the question, yes. 

HON MINISTER OF LAND REFORM: Honourable Smit, 
"eksalbaaiebly wees, as jy my hierdiekleinantwoordiekan gee". I was just 
saying translating now, I just wanted him to give me a small answer. I 
want to ask Honourable Smit that you are talking of elected Government. 
Elected Government is a Government that is elected by the people through 
a free (Jnte,jection) it is not a kangaroo court. It is an elected Government 
elected by the people. Now I want to know from you, who elects the civil 
society? Who actual is the civil society? Who funds them? Where do they 
get their money from? Is it an individual who just decides today I form a 
civil society and asks for money from somewhere else? We do not know 
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the Budget. Where did they get their money from? Are they accountable to 
the people? Those are some of the questions. 

You confuse issues. You are there because you are elected. That is why 
you sit in this Parliament because you are an elected representative. So 
the question is who elects the civil society? You say they must be an 
Executive Government is responsible for Budgets. They decide on the 
Budget not civil society and in terms of the Constitution you know it very 
well. Now who elects the civil society? It is me and you from somewhere 
who decide to form a civil society, and you want it to be entrusted with 
this heavy responsibility of deciding on the Budget. It is unheard of. 
Where did you hear in the United States,in France? Tell me a country that 
is run by the civil society. Tell me there is France, there is any other 
country elected representatives. 

Thank you. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Alright. 

HON SMIT: Honourable Deputy Speaker, I think Honourable Minister I 
want to thank him for his interruption I will say, but he knows just as well 
as I do who the civil society is. It also comes to my mind last year about 
the land conference. Why did His Excellency, the President, have a 
meeting with the civil society on the land conference? Why did he have a 
meeting with them to hear their views and change it, he evenannounced 
that he changed the date of the land conference after consultations with the 
civil society? So I am confused now. You really confuse menow. 
(Laughter) The one moment we recognise civil society and the next 
moment we reject them please(Interjection) but they are also not 
responsible for the land issue. Please we must be consistent. We must not 
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be hypocrites that when it suits us, we use it and when it does not suit us, 
we do not use it. Please we must be consistent (Interjection) 

HON MINISTER OF LAND REFORM: No, I am just telling you 
(Indistinct). 

HON SMIT: But I know about the Budget.I thought that the Honourable 
Minister would ask me about the Debate about the Budget in this House, 
that we debated but nothing ever has been changed about the Budget. It is 
a done deal "Finish and Klaar" (done and dusted) (Laughter). The high 
coloration between the incidents of corruption and the extent of the 
bureaucratic red tape suggested the desirability of eliminating as many 
needless regulations while safeguarding the essential regulatory functions 
of the State. What I am saying here is we have too much red tape in the 
Government that lends itself to corruption, where the public can use their 
position to bribe civil servants and where civil servants can use their 
position to take bribes from the public. So we must reduce that to the 
minimum. 

The sort of regulations that are on the books of many countries to open up 
new businesses for instance, to register property, to engage in international 
trade and the (Indistinct) of un-certifications and licenses. There are too 
many red tapes that makes it possible for corruption. We should minimise 
that to the bone. 

Just as Government induce distortions, it provides many opportunities for 
corruption. It is also the case with frequent direct contact between 
Government officials, and citizens can open the way to elicit transactions 
if there is too many opportunities between civil servants and the public. 
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One way to address this problem is to use readily available technology to 
encourage more of an armed length relationship between officials and 
civil society. In this respect the internet has been proved to be an effective 
tool to reduce corruption, that there is less direct contact between the 
public and the civil servants. In many of the measures discussed aim at 
combating corruption. The underlining philosophy is one of eliminating 
the opportunity for corruption by changing incentives, by closing off 
loopholes and eliminating misconceived rules that encourage corrupt 
behaviour. But an approach that focuses solely on changing the rules and 
the incentives accompanied by appropriately harsh punishment for 
violation (Intervention). 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Point of Order. 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: Honourable Deputy Speaker I just 
want to remind Honourable Smit about the provisions in the Constitution 
which talks to the appropriation that is the Budget, because I take it he 
insinuates in his speech that our Budget processes are corrupt. That is the 
insinuation that you are making. 

HON SMIT: No, I did not say it. 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: Of course you said that. Now the 
Constitution provides that Article 126, that "the Minister responsible for 
finance shall at least once every year and thereafter at such interim stages 
as maybe necessary present for consideration in the National Assembly 
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estimates of revenue, expenditure and income for the prospective 
Financial Year". 

Two - "The National Assembly shall consider such estimates and pass the 
two Appropriation Acts as are in the opinion necessary to meet the 
financial requirements of the State from time to time ". 

Now there are at least two points where I disagree with the statements. 

First of all Honourable Smit says, it is the Executive who determines the 
Budget. It is not so. It is the National Assembly who determines the 
budget and passes pursuant theretoAppropriation Acts. So I think that is a 
principle and fundamental difference between what Honourable Smit has 
said and what the factual situation is. 

Secondly, I think to say that the civil society should approve a Budget and 
that was your word is in conflict to the provisions of the Constitution, 
where a responsibility for the elected body of people the National 
Assembly, has been given the power to approve the Budget not civil 
society. So I disagree with the notion that civil society should have an 
approval power in terms of the Budget. (Interjection) 

Duties and functions that is Article 40( c) is that "members of the Cabinet 
shall have thefollowingfunctions" and (c) is the important one. 

"To formulate, explain and assess for the National Assembly the budget of 
the State and its economy development, plans and to report to the 
National Assembly thereupon". 

So there is a constitutional mandate for Cabinet to develop the Budget but 
the approval power is with the Assembly. So I think that is very important 
for everybody to understand that there is no contravention whatsoever in 
the processes that we follow when we develop and approve the Budget. 
There is no notion in the Constitution that civil society should have an 
approval power and I do not think that would be good if civil society 
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would have approval power. That would override the power of an elected 
body. 

Now Honourable Smit asked why our President has requested civil society 
for meetings on land or whatever issues. I think that is exactly what a 
responsible Government must do, to listen to everybody but that is not to 
say that the elected Government the ruling party, should give away its 
power to approve and to be the last instance of agreeing what policies are 
to be implemented. I think is going beyond the democratic society and 
systems that we are looking at and I do wish that you would take issue 
with that. 

Thank you. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Yes and also Honourable Smit, sorry, 
before you proceed, we must also try to understand the Motion the subject 
matter. 

HON SMIT: That is what I am saying. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: It is the impact of corruption on our 
economy and the effectiveness of the current effort to deal with it. It is 
not clearly coming up with the statement,but if you are going to do that it 
is fine, but let us, after probably we define corruption, we should also say 
what kind of 

impact will it have to our economy. Alright, proceed please. Please 
proceed. 
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HON SMIT: Can I proceed? 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Yes, proceed. 

HON SMIT: Thank you Honourable Deputy Speaker. I think the 
Minister did not listen quite well. I never said that the civil society must 
have approval position, never. I said they must be consulted like in the 
Budget like the civil society and whenever we have Votes that is referred 
to a Committee are consulting the different people in our society about 
inputs in the same way. I think it should also be done with the Budget 
(Jnte,jection)because just to have the support of the whole nation in the 
Budget and to have contribution to it. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Yes, Honourable Nekundi. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: I just want 
to ask a small clarification from the Honourable in context of what the 
Deputy Speaker said. Is Honourable Smit trying to imply that because the 
civil society are not consulted which the onusis to be consulted by virtue 
of the constitution, therefore there is corruption. Is that what he is trying 
to imply? Is there a coloration between the non-consultation of a Budget 
with the civil society and corruption? I think let him clear that perspective. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: I should think that is relevant, yes 
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HON SMIT: Honourable Deputy Speaker I would really like if the people 
are listening what I am saying. I never said the budget is drawn up in a 
corrupt way. I did not say it. I said it would be more acceptable if the 
private sector can also have an input in that. (Interjections)That is what I 
have said. I never said that, the Minister is wrong and the Deputy 
Minister wrong. I never said the process is corrupt, never. So please just 
listen to what I am saying. Now I want to continue with where I stopped 
last, but an approach to focus solely on changing the rules and the 
incentives accompanied by appropriate harsh punishment for the violation 
of the rules is likely to be far more effective if it also supported by efforts 
to buttress the moral and ethical transaction of human behaviour. 

Honourable Deputy Speaker I think I am on the Motion exactly what the 
Motion is all about. I just approach it from a different angle. 
(Interjections)When it comes to corruption, many cases of corruption 
when it is being reported and investigated takes years to reach a verdict. 
Like the Avid case that we just had a verdict on. This delay creates a lack 
of fear of being punished for corruption. The people do not care nothing 
happens, establishing fast track courts and meting out severe punishments 
for corrupt practices will keep corruption under control to a large extent. 
(Intervention) 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Point of Order. 

HON MINISTER OF .JUSTICE: Honourable Deputy Speaker, the 
Honourable Member has mentioned that establishing fast track courts will 
assist in the fight against corruption. Can he describe what a fast track 
court is? Which right in a fast track court is protected by this constitution 
would be suspended and while he is at it, how does he expect justice to be 
served in a situation where individual's rights are not afforded and 
accorded to them fully? 
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Secondly, in his clarification that he did not say that the Budget is being 
done corruptly. He said that he would have liked if private sector had 
input. May I refer the Honourable Member to Article 45 of the 
constitution? It states that "the members of the National Assembly shall 
be the representative of all the people and shall in the performance of 
their duties be guided by the objectives of this constitution by the public 
interest and their conscience". It has the representative of people. 

Is it not then the duty of Members of Parliament go and solicit views 
imbue them into the discussion of the Budget so that that Budget is passed 
by Parliament with that input and view so that it is recorded that the object 
of the Budget would meet those objects imbued therein if that is in line 
with what has been presented and prepared for the discussion in the 
National Assembly, because I think on the discussion as you said all the 
coloration between corruption and the Budget I think it may have been a 
mishap in terms of the way it was formed or it came across. 

I think what it intends to speak about is generally on corruption not the 
Budget meeting process because I cannot see how the two can be 
correlated because if that is the case, then it says something fundamentally 
unexpected and has not given me the logical nexus to that conclusion. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: And Honourable Smit, Honourable Member 
try to wind up because you have exceeded your time limit. 

HON SMIT: But you know with the interjections, with the questions and 
all that. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Proceed but try now to summarise. 
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HON SMIT: It is taking up my time. Now I want to come to the private 
sector. According to Doctor Johan Coetzee ofNUST, Professor at NUST 
in his reason paper "the role of the private sector in tackling corruption". 
There are various steps that the private sector can take to help fight 
corruption. I think Honourable Simataa was very clear on the role of the 
private sector in his address, in his speech regarding corruption corrupting 
our civil servants. So I think Professor Coetzee also addressed those very 
clearly. He says that the private sector and civil society need to unite and 
use the media to mobilise public support with disclosing public documents 
for audit assessments in and full audits of large scale corruption cases. 

This is especially the case in terms of border control corruption and delays 
on approval of licenses and permits. You can draw the line there. 
According to Doctor Coetzee, corruption mainly impacts the abjectly 
poor, uneducated and disabled who cannot afford corruption. It states that 
the private sector has a critical role to play in reducing corruption. It 
should refuse to pay bribes, expose corrupt public servants and public 
transactions because of protection provided by section 52(4) of the Anti
Corruption Act as well as the Whistle Blowers Protection Act. 
Questionable transactions should be reported to the media to increase 
transparency as exposure is the most appropriate cure for corruption that 
should happen more often. 

He firmly believes that a private sector that agrees that corruption is one of 
the top issues reducing business and investments can put pressure on 
Government to reform the hot spots and reduce corruption in the public 
and private sector interface namely: procurement, monopolies and 
transfers. 

Honourable Deputy Speaker, Honourable Members according to the 
corruption perception index of transparency international Namibia has 
always been one of the top five least corrupt countries in Africa and I 
think this is something to be proud of. (Intervention) 
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HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Honourable Smit please try to proceed and 
summanse. 

HON SMIT: They are not listening. You are just sitting here for window 
dressing. (Laughter)However, a rating of mostly below five out of ten 
since 2004 that was our rating, indicates that we are not good but also not 
bad. Surely this is not good enough for us Namibians when it is within 
our grasp to be really good and improve the lives of all Namibians by 
doing the right thing and that is to get rid of corruption. What is needed is 
a strong and actionable political will with strong independent institutions 
to reduce or stem out corruption. We believe this, and I believe we can do 
this wholeheartedly. Honourable Deputy Speaker I support the Motion. 

I thank you. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Honourable Maamberua. 

HON MAAMBERUA: Thank you Comrade Deputy Speaker. I do not 
know how I had the foresight of approaching this Motion this way. I think 
the first issue that we needed to do as far as this Motion is concerned is 
actually to interrogate the specific impact of corruption on our economy, 
but as far as I know and I stand to be corrected, I have not come across 
any study that had an assessment of the impact of corruption on our 
economy. Of course there have been many studies across the globe on 
specific jurisdictions but as far as Namibian is concerned, I am not aware 
of that. Therefore, I would feel not at ease to really engage this topic 
unless if it is for speculative purposes. 
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Therefore, the second part or the question therefore that talks about how 
effective we are in terms of combating corruption or the impact of 
corruption on our economy is rendered redundant in this particular 
instance. I thus Comrade Deputy Speaker be that as it may, I would just 
say a word or two as far as corruption in general is, in terms of what or 
were the findings of others somewhere, and that is that corruption is 
considered as strong constrain on growth and development. The academic 
literature however finds different effects of corruption on economic 
performance. 

One - Some research considers corruption 'grease the wheels instrument'. 

That means in this view corruption helps to overcome cumbersome 
bureaucratic constraints, inefficiency provision of public services and rigid 
laws and you can check the paper of who are those authors of that view 
especially when countries institutions are weak and function poorly and 
the authority to that is Asema Blue and others. (Intervention) 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Point of Order. 

HON MINISTER OF JUSTICE: Honourable Deputy Speaker 
Honourable Maarnberua began on a very poignant point, which questions 
the very discussion. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: You are standing on a Point of Order to put 
a question to him. Do you accept the question? 

285 



03 July 2018 IMPACT OF CORRUPTION ON OUR ECONOMY 
AND EFFECTIVE CURRENT EFFORTS TO DEAL WITH IT 

HON MAAMBERUA 

HON MINISTER OF JUSTICE: Yes because he began on the point 
that questions the fundamental premise of the discussion to say one, there 
has not been a study in this economy and therefore two, the effect on the 
economy which is the second part of the discussion is rendered a nullity. 
So he then proceeded to discuss theoretic and abstract definitions of 
corruption. I put it to the Honourable Maamberua that this is very much 
characteristic of the discussion of events in this country. People 
extrapolate theory and concepts from asunder, bring them to Namibia, 
plaster them on the front pages of the newspaper, create the impression 
that there is rampant corruption but they cannot pinpoint as in the 
discussion previous of Honourable Smit. 

Corruption occurs in these manifestations. He has not listed the 
manifestations. He made reference to one case Avid case, yet we are 
talking about the effect of corruption on our economy when the speaker on 
the Floor continues with abstract importations of theory from perhaps 
academia beyond Namibia, is it proper therefore Honourable Maamberua 
that we continue this discussion, or that perhaps we call for a study to be 
done for a contextualisation of actual corrupt activities to be investigated 
and listed and therefore thereafter, discuss the impact of such upon the 
economy or shall we continue to listen to theory. 

HON MAAMBERUA: Comrade Deputy Speaker, I talked about unless 
if there are weak institutions in the country. There is a World Bank study 
by Kauffman and others with regard to the different institutions, 
institutions defined as laws and other transaction costs etcetera. Namibia 
has been rated in that context with other countries. It is now for us to see 
whether we have got weak institutions or not in order to contextualise 
what I am going to say. 

Your final conclusion as to what I am going to recommend and I do not 
known you are reading my mind, it is already here, let me proceed. Other 
papers argue that corruption only reduces economic performance and that 
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is due to rank seeking and increase in transaction cost and uncertainty, 
inefficient investments and misallocation of production factors. We have 
got two authors there and that comes with corruption. 

Thirdly, a stream find ambiguous effects of corruption can be illustrated 
with respect to public finances. There are two authors Anaseck and 
Consender in 2011, who show that reductions in corruption either increase 
or decrease public investment depending on the country and its 
institutions, so we are still with the institutions. Evidence indicates that 
corruption is likely to adversely affect long term economic growth through 
its impact on investment, taxation, public expenditure and human 
development. Corruption is also likely to undermine the regulatory 
environment and efficiency of State institutions as rank seeking distortions 
and distort incentives and decision making processes. 

Not only does corruption affecteconomic development in terms of 
economic efficiency and growth, it also affects equitable distribution of 
resources across the population. Equitable distribution. You know our 
Gini coefficient, and I do not want to proceed on that. The equitable 
distribution of the resources among the population can be affected by 
corruption is what we are saying. Please do not be argumentative if you 
do not follow. Increasing income inequalities and inequities those can all 
be all be affected by corruption. So I gave you the context within which 
we can now make the following recommendations having underscored the 
absence of actual studies done in Namibia and here comes the 
recommendation. 

1. That the Motion be referred to a Parliamentary Standing Committee as 
already proposed by the proponent, by the mover of the Motion. 

2. Number two, that the Committee be requested to commission a study 
to determine the impact of corruption on economic growth and 
development in Namibia, because that has not been done and I think 
that is critical, it is important. It is actually imperative that that be 
done and therefore I support the Motion with these additional 
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recommendations if the mover of the Motion agrees and if the House 
also is in agreement with that and I think that is the best thing to do. 

Thank you very much. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Thank you. I recogmse Honourable 
Tommy Alweendo Minister of Mines. 

HON MINISTER OF MINES AND ENERGY: Thank you Honourable 
Deputy Speaker. Let me make a short contribution to this Debate on 
corruption and its impact on economic development. I think there is no 
dispute that corruption or even the perception thereof can have a negative 
effect on our national development, and while we as Namibia ranks 
favourably not only on regional base but also international indexes 
indicate that we are not doing bad, but I think we all agree that there are 
still some challenges that we need to continue to address. 

Now there are various ways in which corruption can affect our economic 
development. For example corruption has the potential to undermine our 
ability and capacity to collect tax revenue for example when taxpayers 
evade and avoid their responsibility to pay their taxes. This is a form of 
corruption and it has an adverse effects on the Budget. Corruption also 
has an eroding long term effect on economic growth at the corporate 
enterprise level. We all know that all successful and dynamic economies 
have one featurein common and that is strong and competitive enterprises. 
It is enterprises, whether in the public or private sector that create wealth 
for society. Enterprises are therefore at the centre of economic growth. 

In highly corrupt economies enterprises find it difficult to grow and 
prosper. There are less competitive and also highly inefficient. More 
often than not, such enterprises tend to spend and in all the managerial 
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time on negotiating unhelpful regulations and red tape with (Indistinct) 
instead of growing the enterprise. 

Honourable Deputy Speaker corruption is not only bad for economic 
growth and enterprises as I said it is also bad for ordinary citizens 
especially the poor and the most vulnerable. For example when the 
investment cost enlarge public infrastructure is highly inflated because of 
corruption, it reduces the Government is capacity to fund social welfare. 
When companies and individuals evade their responsibility to pay their 
required taxes, it diminishes the Government is ability to fund programs 
aimed at poverty eradication and thereby perpetuating the existing 
incoming inequality in our society.Honourable Deputy Speaker it is also 
my contention that corruption is usually I think as a result of lack of 
ethical leadership. A leadership that is more altruisticin outlook as 
opposed to maybe a self-seeking leadership, and therefore ethical leaders 
are those who will always aspire to leave things in a better shape than they 
found them, and it is necessary to have Anti-Corruption knows but that 
will not prevent corruption even if we have those laws. All what is really 
required is to hopefully with those laws hoping to catch those who are 
corrupt, but with ethical leadership whether now in Government or in the 
private sector our civil societies. 

With ethical leadership you are assured of the absence of corruption and 
therefore what is clear is that corruption is possible in any system 
regardless of the philosophy or ideology of the founding fathers and 
mothers of that particular society, and no one and no country is therefore 
immune from corruption and once corruption is sat in unfortunately, it is 
rather difficult to wipe it out quickly. It is therefore important that we 
make ethical and principled leadership a core issue in our choice of our 
leaders be it in the private sector or in the public sectors. Honourable 
Deputy Speaker I end here with those short contributions on this Debate. 

Thank you very much. 
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HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Very good examples on how we should 
tackle this particular(Interjection) and also you. He is the best. 
(Laughter) I recognise Honourable Minister of Finance for five minutes. 

HON MIINISTER OF FINANCE: Honourable Deputy Speaker I would 
request the House to postpone the Debate until Thursday. 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: Alright Thursday it is fine, this Thursday. 
With those few, who would like to postpone earlier than Thursday, maybe 
tomorrow or now somebody can, alright. With this before we adjourn, I 
just want to remind ourselves that we have more than ten items on the 
agenda and I am made to understand that the Ministry of Health and 
Social Services will introduce the Amendment of five Bills tomorrow so 
we must try to really contain our Debates in terms of time management. 
Otherwise, all these items if they are not finalised they will lapse 
(Interjections)because we are going to adjourn within next week. 

At the same time I would also like to take this opportunity to announce 
that the first item tomorrow I will withdraw it. It is going to be 
reintroduced in September, just on the Report of the Ombudsperson for 
the sake of those people who prepared it, do not waste your time to 
prepare it. I will withdraw it probably formally tomorrow and will 
reintroduce it in September when we resume. With these two, three 
minutes to come, I will humbly ask Honourable is it Honourable Kameeta 
or Honourable Kawana to adjourn the House until tomorrow 14:30. 
Please proceed. 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: Honourable Deputy Speaker, may I 
move that the business of the House adjourns until tomorrow 14:30. I so 
Move. 
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HON DEPUTY SPEAKER: So agreed until tomorrow 14:30. 

HOUSE ADJOURNS AT 17:43 UNTIL 2018.07.04. AT 14:30 
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The Assembly met pursuant to the adjournment. 

HON SPEAKER: took the Chair and read Prayers and the Affirmation. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you, welcome back. I must say I did not 
prepare for this warm Chamber. I actually expected something worse than 
what we have this afternoon. Whoever is responsible I can only confirm 
or say I am grateful for keeping us warm? 

Honourable Members, I would like to inform you that a list has been sent 
out to all Members of this Assembly and particularly those who would 
like to receive daily minutes, Order Papers and any other information or 
announcements relating to the work of the National Assembly to receive 
such information on the devices. That they should fill in their names and 
their email addresses or telephone numbers which should be registered to 
Whatsapp so that we can facilitate information as and when you need to 
have such information being made available to you. Again the purpose for 
this is to enable the Secretariat of the National Assembly through 
electronic communication or E Governance to send you work related 
information to your devices. You did not receive them? 

HON MEMBER: We received the brief. 

HON SPEAKER: No, non we will not impose it on anyone. I am now 
being serious. It is only those who have such devices and who would like 

292 



04 July 2018 NOTICE OF MOTION 
HON KA VEKOTORA 

to receive information relating to the work that you do here on a daily 
basis. So there can be no misunderstandings about that. So we will 
appreciate you putting down your name, your email address, telephone 
number and so forth and such information will then be made use of on a 
daily basis so that you are updated as deemed necessary. So the form will 
be going around for you to complete such a list. Kindly fill in your 
references, your addresses and pass it on to the next neighbour so that we 
can complete this important exercise in good time. 

Any Petitions? Yes? 

HON MEMBER: (Not on microphone) 

HON SPEAKER: If you have them both why not do both yes, and you 
want as well as the one that you normally use. We do not want anybody 
to be left behind. Okay Reports of Standing or Select Committees? Other 
Reports and Papers? Notices of questions? Notices of Motions? 
Messages, oh yes Honourable Kavekotora? 

HON KA VEKOTORA: Yes then you very much Honourable Speaker, 
welcome back. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. 

HON KA VEKOTORA: Honourable Speaker, Honourable Members on 
the ?1h of March 2018 I tabled and eventually motivated a Motion titled the 
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Relevance of the continued use of EVMs in our Presidential, National, 
Regional Authorities Elections. However, after a lengthy discussion with 
the Chief Whip of the Ruling Party and other interested parties we have 
agreed to amend the Motion to read as follows, that this Motion be 
referred to the relevant Committee to engage ECN as the key stakeholder 
regarding the continued use of electronic voting machines and the entire 
voting process before engaging other stakeholders. I so submit. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Messages from the Head of State? 
Ministerial Statements? Yes Honourable Dr Haufiku. 

HON MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES: Thank 
you very much Honourable Speaker, it is again not a Ministerial Statement 
but I think it is maybe appropriate to mention to the House that I have two 
things but first of all welcome back and I am also back Honourable 
Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. 

HON MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES: There has 
been, I mentioned the outbreak of diseases several days but it seems to be 
causing a lot of confusion still. We will have a Press Statement about it 
but one of the things that we picked up on the social media which some of 
the greater different (indistinct) members also forwarded me is a 
circulating video of baggage of laundries and the person who sent it did 
not even say where it is so I had to jump on my official to locate this 
health facility in the country only to find out that it is actually at Katima 
State Hospital and this was something we handled. Even Honourable 
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Limbo asked me questions about this three or four months ago and we 
answered the question. The problem which is a minor problem not even 
worth coming to Permanent Secretaries or Ministers' has been solved but 
it is being circulated and all slides are pointed at me how weak I am, I 
cannot even manage garbage there, all sorts of things. So I want to plead 
with the House that that is a problem that is probably being used by 
someone who has an agenda which I am not aware what it is but the 
problem has been solved four months ago. 

Again this is how we use the social media in Namibia for good and for 
worse I have got no much knowledge on that but that video which has 
gone viral talking to us four months ago, I just want to inform the House. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. I think those who do know you 
share a contrary view. Your ability as a Medical Doctor, as a professional 
person let other doubting Thomas have stories but as far as this House is 
concerned we know who you are and we respect your professionalism. 
That is all what is important at this point in time. Thank you very much 
for your constant guidance on issues pertaining to health and the state of 
health of the nation. We move on. The Notice of a Motion is the one of 
the Minister of Finance. Does the Honourable Minister move the Motion? 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: I move so Honourable Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Who seconds? Any objection? Agreed to. Yes 
Honourable Minister you have the floor. 
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HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: Thank you Honourable Speaker and 
welcome back. Honourable Speaker, Honourable Members, as you might 
recall during my budget speech earlier this year I have announced the 
whole range of trenches as part of our tax policies. Among them was a 
proposal to amend the rate of fuel levy which will be increased by 25 
cents per litre across the board. This tax proposal which I am tabling in 
this House today seeks to give effect to those announcements in respect of 
a few levies. The levy is imposed and collected in terms of the Customs 
& Excise Act of 1998 and in particular Section 65:1. In terms of this 
provision the increases effective at the time tabling meaning now once 
approved and will be collected at source on all products which are listed 
on the effected table that is scheduled. At source meaning either at the 
Place of import or the place of manufacturing. 

Further this process constitutes an amendment of Schedule 1 of Part 5 to 
the Customs Act of 1998. The levy is imposed on the imported refined 
tool which is consumed within the borders including the territorial waters. 
A few levy rights is exclusively determined by Namibian and revenue 
collected do not form part of the SACU common revenue pool so it is a 
domestic levy and it is not an excise levy that is accruing to the revenue 
pool. The proposed increase in the levy rate is expected to bring about 
significant additional revenue for the remainder of this Financial Year of 
2018/2019. As usual the increase and the collection will be handled by 
the Directorate of Customs and Exercise using their logistic operation 
facilities and now additional resources would be required in this regard. 
The revenue collected will be deposited into the State Revenue Fund. I 
have attached a table and I will quickly run through the current proposals 
of rates of products. Petrol as defined in the additional Note 1 (b) of 
Chapter 27 will increase from 40 cents per litre to 65 cents per litre. 
Illuminating (indistinct) as defined in additional Note l(f) to Chapter 27 
from 70 cents to 95 cents per litre. Distilled fuels s defined in additional 
Note l(g) to Chapter 27 which was actually diesel will go up to 65 cents 
per litre and that is from rate of 40 cents. Specified ailanthic hydro carbon 
solvents as defined in additional Note 1 (i)(g) to Chapter 27 goes from 70 
cents to 95 cents and last diesel specified at additional Note l(a) to 
Chapter 38 will increase from 40 cents to 65 cents per litre and then other 
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bio diesels from 70 cents to 95 cents per litre. I so move Honourable 
Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. Any further discussions? Yes, 
in the absence of further contribution does the Honourable Minister of 
Finance wish to reply? 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: Honourable Speaker, thank you very 
much. I appreciate the fact that it is a matter that has been discussed 
during the budget discussions and I appreciate the support from the whole 
House on this proposal. I thank you Honourable Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER; Thank you very much. I now put the question that the 
Motion be adopted. Are there any objections? Any disagree to? No we 
have resolved that. The Secretary will read the First Order of the Day. 

RESUMPTION OF DEBATE ON SECOND READING 
SEED AND SEED VARIETIES BILL 

HON SPEAKER: When this Assembly adjourned on Tuesday the 19th 

June 2018 the question before the Assembly was a Motion by the 
Honourable Minister of Agriculture, Water and Forestry that the Bill be 
read a second time. The Honourable Minister of Land Reform adjourned 
the debate and I now offer him the floor. 
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HON MINISTER OF LAND REFORM: Comrade Speaker, I adjourned 
this debate at the request of the request of the Honourable Attorney 
General and Seed and Seed Varieties Bill but since he is not here I cannot 
postpone now but I can just add a few words so that I am justified and 
support the Seed and Seed Varieties Bill because it is very important. 
Comrade Speaker, you know we are a dry prone country and it is very 
important that we scrutinize this Bill and it is important that we look for 
new seeds that fit our conditions and because we sometimes get seeds 
from outside that are suitable for countries with high potential rainfall and 
so on and because of the dryness of our country it is important that we 
start researching and this Bill will help us now to set up the necessary 
infrastructure so that we target the correct seeds. For example just to give 
the Honourable Members a picture I planted omahangu at my farm. I did 
not know thee crime I had committed, the birds descended on that small 
field. It was like hell. My guy was running throughout the day from this 
corner to the other one we tried to put up these guys who are moving just 
to scare birds, scare crows it did not help. It was hell, they descended on 
that thing and they finished the mahangu. So I then herd that there is a 
new variety okashana. Okashana is another variety that peers the eyes of 
the birds and it apparently has worked in some of the regions. 

The Honourable Deputy Minister who was Iilonga told me that he has 
okashana I do not know where he got it from and unfortunately I could not 
try because I was so disappointed and therefore it is important that we 
must all support this Bill so that we start researching on our own seeds. In 
Zimbabwe I visited one institution that and it is heavily guarded. They put 
seeds there. It is well guarded. It is a secret which they maintain and they 
have done research, a bit laboratory and they research on the worms, the 
type of sicknesses. So to cut the story short I support the Bill and if there 
is nobody else I postpone the debate until the Attorney General is back. 
Thank you Comrade Speaker. 
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HON SPEAKER: Thank you. I have got a list here. Next on my list is 
the Honourable Tommy Nambahu. Okay you have the floor, Deputy 
Minister. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF FISHERIES AND MARINE 
RESOURCES: Thank you Honourable Speaker. Honourable Speaker, I 
rise to support the Seed and Seed Variety Bill which if correctly 
implemented will add value to agricultural produce and it regulates the 
standards from seed production to the expected performance to the seeds 
at the farms. Agriculture plays an important role in Namibia's economy 
and the tabling of this Bill indicates that there is still much to be done in 
this sector before it can reach its potential. This Bill is very much 
welcomed as high quality seed is fundamental to enhancing agricultural 
productivity. High quality seed is fundamental in increasing food security 
and it is also fundamental in improving rural livelihoods but we need to be 
cognisant that the improving of rural livelihoods will only be possible if 
regulating this industry will impact the availability and accessibility of 
seeds and its variety. 

Currently, Honourable Speaker, farmers purchase seeds not knowing 
where they are produced and for this condition and also not knowing for 
which sole type they are produced and lose money in the process as 
production is weak. This Bill thus will transform this sector and holds 
significant promise for both developing and local seed sector that can meet 
farmers' needs and perhaps also creating a broader regional market within 
SADC. 

Honourable Speaker, Honourable Members I believe that this Bill in a 
way is clearly designed to encourage development of the local seed 
industry. This Bill is coming up with a seed regulatory system which will 
be in a sense a new thing to some farmers because many farmers continue 
to obtain their seed from informal sources this may include seed 
exchanges with other farmers, purchase them from local markets and seek 
savings. The abovementioned and the provision in the Bill that require 
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permission for import and export of seeds needs a lot of education and 
awareness raising amongst our people because we are sharing borders and 
we get seeds from each other. 

Honourable Speaker, in the Bill there are different structures of bodies 
created. The Namibia Seed Council with its subsidiary committees and the 
Seed Varieties Committee with their functions and responsibilities and 
nowhere is education of all awareness raising mentioned as function or 
responsibility of these established bodies. I am of the opinion that this is 
very much needed within the Bill. 

Honourable Speaker, Honourable Members, the Ministry of Agriculture, 
Water and Forestry need to be applauded for their efforts on seed and seed 
variety development in certain crop type like omahangu, rice etcetera that 
I know of and the selling of it to the farmers on our subsidized price. It is 
now time that the private sectors rule in seed development is intensified if 
it is in existence. If not then this is the opportune time for venturing into 
this business. I should also call upon our academic institutions to 
collaborate with international research institution to come up with relevant 
varieties that feed our environmental conditions, as varieties may be 
influenced by a combination of factors including trade such as early 
maturity, high yield, drought escape, adaptability to soil conditions and 
required fertilizer use. 

Honourable Speaker, Honourable Members, let me commend on the 
specific provisions of the Bill, I will go to page 8 of the Bill Section 9 Sub 
Section 3, these Bills with the horticulture, nursery to be registered if it 
needs the prescribed requirements relating to infrastructure equipment and 
technical ability and knowledge. It is my hope that this provision will not 
be used to exclude others because of stringent requirements and want to 
suggest that Section 9 should be one of the Sections that should be dealt 
with under Section 54 Sub Section 2 on page 36 that says that different 
dates may be so fixed in respect of different provisions of this Act. This 
will give the people who are already in this business by doing it the 
traditional way and those who still want to enter the business to prepare 
themselves before the full implementation of the Act. 
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Next is page 15 Section 18. Let me look at it carefully. Honourable 
Speaker, this Section has to do with other Committees to be established by 
the Seed Council but then when we go to that Section Sub Section is 
saying there is established a Committee of the Council known as the Seed 
Varieties Committee whose constitution and functions are as provided in 
Chapter 5. That provision is telling us that the Seed Varieties Committee 
Constitution and everything is on Chapter 5 and Chapter 5 is starting on 
page 16 meaning from Section 20 upwards. But then when you are still at 
Section 18 that deals with other Committees and you come to Sub Section 
6, it is saying a quorum of the Seed Varieties Committee is four Members. 
That provision there is odd because the whole section talks about other 
Committees but not about the Seed Varieties Committee. So it is only this 
one here. So it should go over to where the Seed Varieties Committee is 
starting. 

The next one is page 16 Section 19 Sub Section 2 reads: "A member of the 
Council or of any Committee who is not in full time employment of the 
State is entitled to be paid such remuneration or allowances". I have a 
problem with making a difference between remuneration and allowance. 
When we remunerate someone of the work that the person has done I just 
want clarity to know that if people that are not in full employment of the 
State when they are getting an allowance of a certain work that they are 
doing like you are in the Council is it also fine to say it is remuneration or 
it is allowance or both? I am not sure this term is also used at different 
parts of the Bill for example page 33 Section 48 and page 35 section 53. 
Within the same Section, Section 19 Sub Section 2, there it is saying , "A 
member of the Council or any Committee is entitled to be paid such 
remuneration or allowances but when you read this together with Section 
18 on page 15, page 15 Section 18 the second part of Sub 3 is saying the 
Committee of the Council may have as many other members as the 
Council considers expedient. So these people of this Committee will be 
paid remuneration or allowance but it is saying the Council can appoint as 
many members as possible. So I think I am of the opinion that this 
provision will be open for misuse. We need to at least put a limit to say 
not more than five or not more than six just to 
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Page 30 Section 45, with this one it was my first time to see such a 
provision. Page 30 Section 45 is saying this Act binds the State provided 
that no seeds payable under this Act are payable by the State. I think here 
I just want clarity what this provision means just for me in simple English 
so that I can understand what it means. It is also the first time to see in the 
Bills that came, we never had something like this. Page 31, Section 48:2 
in Sub Section 1 it states, "A person who feels aggrieved by any decision 
this person can lodge an appeal with the Minister against the decision but 
when you go to Sub 2 it is saying the Minister must further appeal for 
investigation and decision to a board, the members of which are 
appointed by the Minister and which consists of 

a) One person designated as a Chairperson 

b) Two persons who are in the opinion of the Minister are experts or 
whatever meaning this board will only have three members". 

My first concern is the constitution of the board of only three members 
and when you continue to the other page, when you continue to page 32 
(intervention). 

HON SPEAKER: Page 32? 

HON MINISTER OF FISHERIES AND MARINE RESOURCES: 
Page 32, Sub Section 8. No it is still 31 going to 32, Sub Section 8. "If a 
person appointed under Sub Section 2" meaning the three members now. 
"The three members if they are appointed if one dies or otherwise become 
unable to act as such member during the investigation (b) is saying if one 
is saying if one is unable to act and other person cannot be appointed in 
time and ( c) is saying if after the investigation has commenced unable to 
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continue so meaning they were three and one dies or the person cannot do 
the work then the next paragraph is saying, then the parties may agree, the 
parties is the one aggrieved and the one investigating now. The parties 
may agree that the investigation be continued by the remaining members. 
So they were three, one died so these two can continue with the work of 
the investigation. They can die (laughter). It is not me saying it is the Bill 
saying that. When going into that paragraph it is also saying, where the 
member who has died or has become unable to act if that Chairperson of 
the board the Minister must designate one of the remaining members to 
act as Chairperson. 

HON MEMBER: Now why not registered? 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF FISHERIES AND MARINE 
RESOURCES: No we are not looking at that. They were three one died, 
if the one who died was a Chairperson then the Minister can decide that of 
the two one should become a Chairperson. So the other one is now the 
investigating one or whatever so I am just looking at the fairness of the 
process where only one person is dealing with the case and the other one 
is the Chairperson. Okay but then it continues go to Sub Section 12 or 
Section 12. It is saying a decision of the board is taken by the majority 
vote. Remember they are three, taken by the majority vote provided that 
where there is an equality of votes that Chairperson has a casting vote in 
addition to his/her deliberate vote. Now if the other one is that one is the 
Chairperson (intervention). 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF HOME AFFAIRS AND 
IMMIGRATION: Now you understand (not on microphone). 
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HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF FISHERIES AND MARINE 
RESOURCES: No it is equality of votes now I am talking about equality 
of votes of this one. So let us say these two they are the only two left and 
they cannot agree meaning we have up to here we cannot agree you are 
the Chairperson (intervention). 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF LABOUR INDUSTRIAL 
RELATIONS AND EMPLOYMENT CREATION: Yes and you died? 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF FISHERIES AND MARINE 
RESOURCES: No, no I am not dead (laughter). Now we have a quality 
of votes. It is only the two of us, what is going to happen? The 
Chairperson oh (interruption), yes it doubles. Is it fair that is my 
question? How far is the process, I am just asking this that is all I am 
saying? Page 31 Section 48, where is it? 

HON SPEAKER: Are you done? 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF FISHERIES AND MARINE 
RESOURCES: What is this one saying? I am not done just wait. 
Honourable Speaker, page 31 Section 48 Sub Section 3 reads, "A person 
is disqualified from appointment as a member of the board if he/she has 
any direct or indirect interests in the outcome of the appeal. Perhaps I did 
not understand it well, a person if disqualified from appointment as a 
board member, if he/she has any direct or indirect interest in the outcome 
of the appeal, so when is this board being appointed to know that I will 
have direct or indirect interest? Or is this board an ad hoc board? It will 
be the appointment will take place as the need arises. It is only when it is 
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ad hoc that you know that this case I will have interest so I will not 
appoint you as a Member of that board or is it a permanent board? So just 
somewhere there for clarification, if this board then is a permanent board 
it should have tenure but when you read in the whole thing that appeal that 
whole thing there is no tenure of this board to say people will be appointed 
for three years or for five years or what so ever so there is no specific 
time. This board also does not have a name and I think to avoid confusion 
it should be specified perhaps to be known as Appeal Board or whatever 
board it will be. So if it is possible then Appeal Board can be inserted 
between the first Sub Section and the second one just to say Appeal Board 
and then the rest come in. Page 33 Section 39? 

HON MEMBER: Page what? 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF FISHERIES AND MARINE 
RESOURCES: 1, Sub 1 is saying for the purpose of this Section 
advertisements means any communication to the public or a portion is the 
whole definition of advertisements. Here I was just asking myself, why is 
this definition not with the other definitions. Why should this one come 
here? So perhaps there is a reason for it. Honourable Speaker, 
Honourable Members under regulations, if we go to regulations which is 
on page 35, paragraph (c) Sub Section 1 paragraph (c) it is saying when 
you read the Sub Section 1, "The Minister may after consultation with the 
Council make regulations and you to go paragraph ( c) prescribing the 
scale of remuneration which are payable to any Member of the board 
appointed in terms of Section 48:2. Here is just to say why is the specific 
prescription for that, for the board, that one is the board? Why specifically 
that one while there were other Committees that are also getting 
remuneration and allowances but they are not part of this one? That is for 
clarification to be given there. 

305 



04 July 2018 SEED AND SEED VARIETIES BILL 
HONMAKGONE 

Honourable Speaker, Honourable Members, the Minister in his motivation 
mentioned the benefits that will be yielded by the implementation of the 
Bill, Act after Bill. I want to highlight one benefit as mentioned and it 
reads, "Contribute to employment creation and increase production and 
productivity". I full concur with this statement because in 2016 I visited 
the / /Karas Region. I came across a group of women that had seed 
production projects run by Women Action for Development. This group 
of women is producing tomatoes seeds on a two and half hectare plot. 
Just these two and half hectare plot Honourable Speaker gave employment 
to more than 30 women when it is off season. During the season as now 
from May up to July they increase to 50 women because this process is 
labour intensive as plants are hand pollinated. They take the male pollen 
to pollinate the female plants which is a very delicate and advanced 
process. Very delicate that is why they are using women, soft (laughter). 
The Women Action for Development want these women to start their own 
enterprises at about cooperatives and they have been struggling for the 
past three years to get land for this group. They have identified and 
applied for 100 hectares of land with the Regional Council but up to now 
no positive response regarding availability of this land. 

Honourable Speaker, if two and half hectares can employ more than 30 
what about 100 hectares? It will mean employment for more than 1,500 
women. Sometimes we do not see the opportunities when they present 
themselves. Really if this group can be assisted to start their own 
enterprises then another group can come to be trained and by the way this 
group is exporting the seeds they are producing to The Netherlands and if 
they can go big Namibia will be the second country in SADC to produce 
hybrid seed. So in here it is also an issue of skills transfer as there are 
experts coming from outside that come to inspect and train local women 
on how to produce hybrid seeds for an international market. Can these 
people please be assisted so that we can create employment needed? 

Honourable Speaker, Honourable Members in conclusion, I appeal to 
those who were approached and to those who will be approached by this 
group to assist them so that we can start a seed industry in Namibia and 
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with it create employment to reduce poverty in Namibia my country my 
pride. I thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Honourable Ithete. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF FINANCE: Honourable Speaker, 
Honourable Members, I equally rise to support the Bill as presented by my 
senior Minister. But with this support I have small few questions just for 
clarity purposes. For example traditionally there are traditional seeds that 
our people currently use especially for omahangu, yes they have been 
using those seeds for years and years but nowadays there are still a 
number of them that are still using those seeds but nowadays there are new 
seeds that came in that will fit our condition. For example the omahangu 
seeds you will find mahangu seeds that after you plant them the omahangu 
grain does not really grow up to for example two metres or three metres it 
will only grow up to one meter or one meter and half then you can already 
harvest it which are probably the seeds that have been proposed currently 
now. We are also aware that Government has advised that we must stop 
the cutting of trees because of the environmental things and people used to 
cut trees in order to use those sticks to make their houses. Now with these 
old omahangu seeds the ones that grow up to two metres and above, after 
harvesting them they use the mahangu grain to strengthen their 
homesteads. Now if those seeds now for example if they are not approved 
or if they are not part of the deal now and we only consider the new seeds 
that only grow up to one metres for example how will our people make 
their houses? 

Then another one again, those long mahangu grains people use them for 
thatching of their houses and the current seeds that are proposed they are 
too short to be used. Equally we have our elders that are at most of the 
open markets. Currently now sitting there selling seeds in these small 
bottles and there are numbers of them doing these businesses are we sure 
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that we are going to make sure that all of them are registered? Then when 
you look at the Bill at Chapter 3 Section 8 Sub Section 1 also prohibits 
unless if one is registered, people to batter currently if you do not have 
enough food for example, enough maize or enough mahangu and you have 
a number of cattle or a number of goats you can slaughter one. Maybe 
you slaughter your ox then you batter with those that have seeds in order 
for you to go and plant. 

Now if we are, I am not really against this but it is just for the sake of 
clarity that we have our people that are now engaged especially people in 
the rural areas, are we sure that we are going to make sure that all these 
people are accommodated and they are registered? Thank you very much. 
Otherwise I am supporting the Bill. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Honourable Dr Kawana. 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: Thank you very much Honourable 
Speaker. I rise to add my voice to support the Bill and commend my dear 
friend and Comrade for this very important piece of our legislation. 
Comrade Speaker in commercial terms town dwellers or city dwellers 
have bank accounts. The peasants' bank accounts are cattle or domestic 
animals in general or harvest so meaning now to a farmer in communal 
areas the harvest is equal to a bank account that is why this piece of 
legislation is very important. 

Comrade Speaker, unfortunately most of the Intellectual Property Rights 
have been monopolized by multinational companies including seeds and I 
do not know most victims are our people from developing countries 
because multinational Companies have stolen what may be termed by 
Honourable Shifeta, traditional knowledge, but taken the traditional 
knowledge and today this traditional knowledge is commercialized and 
turned into private property which is regrettable. I was watching a very 
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sad programme in India where these multinational companies approach 
these poor farmers and say these are modem seeds if you plant compared 
to your traditional ones where you harvest maybe two tonnes per hectare 
this one you can harvest twenty to thirty tonnes per hectare and therefore 
we must go to the bank and get a loan. You plough your field, plant these 
seeds and you will be able to harvests more than what you are harvesting 
now with your traditional seeds and you will be able to pay back the loan. 
Most farmers become victims of that. They go to the banks, they get 
loans, they plant those seeds but contrary to what they are told contrary to 
what is provided for in the information, package the outcome is far less 
than what is expected and as a result most of these commercial banks want 
obviously their money to be repaid and the poor farmers cannot repay. 
They lose their land and a result most of them are committing suicide. So 
in India the highest rate of suicide is among farmers principally because of 
this situation. 

That is why Comrade Minister we need to be very careful not to fall into 
the same trap whereby some of these traditional seeds which belong to the 
community traditional knowledge which belong to the community will be 
diverted for commercial use turned into private property and tomorrow 
our people will be suffering. 

Let me use the example of water melons, when you buy those seeds you 
plant, the harvest is very good but you cannot use the same seeds to plant 
again. So which means you have to go back to the shop to buy that seeds 
now it is a circle and that might also cause problems with our farmers 
because now instead of those traditional seeds the farmers will be forced 
now every time to go to commercial shops to buy and who will be 
profiting, these multinational companies? So let us be alert of that but 
otherwise Comrade Minister once again congratulations. I hope the 
purpose of this law is to protect also traditional knowledge, traditional 
seeds so that we do not fall into the same track like what India has fallen 
into but otherwise I support the Bill. 
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HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Honourable Shapwa. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF JUSTICE: Thank you Honourable 
Speaker. I too want to support the Seed and Seed Varieties Bill of 2018 
but I want to draw the attention of the Ministry to the fact that I think I 
have seen that they do variety of seeds but they concentrate in most cases 
on mahangu, rice and other things but there is one crop that is very 
important and it is proved scientifically to have good health benefits and 
that is sorghum. I know they do have developed variety of sorghum seeds 
but I do not think they put a lot in promoting that and sorghum is proved 
to be a low curb kind of grain and it also has some cancer inhibiting 
effects and it has got a lot of variety of benefits and I really just want to 
call upon the Ministry to promote the use of sorghum especially for those 
who make porridge because if you eat porridge from sorghum you will see 
even the aging actually you will not age. That is a secret so it has got a lot 
of benefits and I want the Ministry to really also pay attention to that and 
not to just rice and mahangu and other things. That is really my call to the 
Ministry and I support the Bill, thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Honourable Agnes Limbo please. 

HON LIMBO: Thank you Honourable Speaker, I just wanted I have got 
a very short contribution to this important Bill. First of all I want to say I 
support the Bill and also concur with the other colleagues who said we 
really need to take care of what we know best than depending on imports. 
I have seen even the maize we are planting for example if you take the 
traditional maize seeds you plant and you take the one we buy now in the 
shops you will find that even the taste is different. Also when you pound 
you will find three-quarters of your grains is gone. So it is like it becomes 
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more, what is it? It becomes more powder like as you compare to the 
traditional seeds we used to use. 

The other thing I would like to ask the Minister is that I have seen that yes 
we are saying Namibia is a dry country but when you look around within 
the SADC member states more especially some of us who lived in 
Angola, Zambia even Tanzania there you find that they are also promoting 
cassava. Cassava is something which can grow whether there is water or 
not and you use the roots, you use the vegetables, it is something you can 
use almost the whole plant. So I do not know whether it is because we do 
not know these things or I just wanted to find out whether we can also try 
to encourage our communities because we will find ourselves in a very 
dry country. 

The other thing I would like to say is that let us stick to what we are also 
advised by many organizations nowadays that it is better to eat what you 
plant, what you know best because some people, as the Honourable 
Kawana was saying they just want to make business that is why they will 
come to us and tell us all stories and that to them they are selling a product 
but to us we think we are getting value for our money which is not the 
case. So I just wanted to emphasize on the issue of saying let us stick to 
what we know. Also maybe trying to see whether we can slowly 
introduce things like cassava inn some of our communities to run away 
from these multinational seeds they are pushing on us. Thank you and I 
support. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Honourable Tommy Nambahu. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF LABOUR, INDUSTRIAL 
RELATIONS AND EMPLOYMENT CREATION: Thank you very 
much Comrade Speaker. My intervention is very short and is really just, 
you know these days maybe we have to consider giving also ideal 
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instruments to our journalists up here because at times I do not know 
whether they do not hear properly there are certain misquotation of what 
we say on the floor at times regardless whether the Hansard says what you 
said. But that is on the passing. It is really to go back to the issue of seeds 
and batter. Generally and culturally you do not batter in my language is 
called ogaga and the other maybe Oshikwanyama is oshashiba or 
something (intervention). 

HON MEMBERS: (Not on microphone). 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF LABOUR, INDUSTRIAL 
RELATIONS AND EMPLOYMENT CREATION: Fine be that as it 
may oshashaya whatever. In my culture, can you now listen? You do not 
take your seeds and go and batter it for in this kind of process, that is not 
done and when you get to that kind of level is really when you have to go 
around and maybe carry something to the royal house or something, put 
just or even stand in a katuva or oshimbanya and then definitely people 
know that there is a problem in that house but if you go to the extent of 
battering your ombuto then that is really serious. Therefore it must not be 
construed. Even when people are actually at the time of harvesting there 
is a process of selecting this once and isolating them and they are kept as 
seeds. So therefore, this kind and when you are starting anew as a young 
person starting a homestead you are given from that selection of seed and 
probably with someone who is not aware they will end up cooking these 
things and eat it up, it is not something that is done. Therefore, the 
commercialization of this aspect that is coming into our culture is where 
the problem comes in. You go to a place you are told this is ombuto 
kashana what and what but it is something already cooked and something 
you go and put this thing, seed it and nothing is germinating. This is not 
cultural and I want people to understand this very well. At times we are 
condemning while we are putting everybody in the same basket but here 
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are unscrupulous people who are encroaching into traditional norms and 
violating that what is established and actually misplacing and giving a bad 
name to those that are practicing it as traditional as it has been. So I 
continue saying those people are all ours and we must protect both the 
buyer and the sellers but that then comes the labouring and I always say 
when you travel and you just go find people staying in something and tell 
you non this is what and just by word of mouth maybe it is also our 
training as lawyers I always have a problem but how, is there a way for 
me to verify that what you are saying is really what you want to say. So 
therefore there must be a body somewhere which controls self policing, 
good ethics, ethical behaviours and so the thing really can come 
preserving the culture as it should be. Thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Is that on a point of order? 

HON DEPUTY SPEAKER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: Comrade 
Speaker, would I ask the Honourable Nambahu a small question but 
important? 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF LABOUR, INDUSTRIAL 
RELATIONS AND EMPLOYMENT CREATION: If it is ethical and 
traditional (laughter). 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: Comrade 
Nambahu you just mentioned that here are people that boil these seeds and 
sell them, is the Comrade speaking out of facts or assumptions, I just want 
to get that right? It is hearsay or factual that people are boiling it and 
selling it? 
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HONN SPEAKER: Could you respond to that? 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF LABOUR, INDUSTRIAL 
RELATIONS AND EMPLOYMENT CREATION: I may respond 
partially that you know, is the Comrade maybe denying it after having 
researched or he is denying it on assumption (laughter). And with that 
case I rest my case. 

HON SPEAKER: Honourable Nekundi, do you want to have another go? 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: I thought 
he asked me? 

HON SPEAKER: I think that was coerce so I think you should now 
continue to make your contribution. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF LABOUR, INDUSTRIAL 
RELATIONS AND EMPLOYMENT CREATION: The point is 
simple, in the absence of a test you cannot defend the wrong party neither 
offend the right, is it not what you are saying? Unless if you have a 
machinery that can also say okay what you are saying is wrong and this is 
the method that I have used to prove that it is not true but if you are just 
saying no this is water and we are saying no it is not water. What also 
proof do you have that it is and those that mingle come across these things 
and if we all represent the people on the grassroots unless if we do not mix 
with them. There must also be a body where all allocations can be refuted 
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and people can now scientifically say that which is being said is not true. 
If it is just also on the basis of assumption you are going to kill the person 
that has already been killed because you have the power and you also did 
not mention to say repeat that what you have said and with that I rest my 
case? Thank you very much. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. I do not know how many times people 
refer to kill and death. I do not know whether this is becoming a sort of a 
tradition or, I thought we are God fearing people. Anyway I think we 
have a very good go and I do not have any further contribution. Do I then 
call for the Minister to reply or do we, in the absence of any further 
contribution we are now at the point where I will call on the Minister of 
Agriculture, Water and Forestry to reply. 

HON MINISTER OF AGRICULTURE, WATER AND FORESTRY: 
Thank you Honourable Speaker, Sir, Honourable Members, may I ask for 
your indulgence to respond to the issues, very relevant issues so raised to 
next week Tuesday, God willing? Thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. So decided. The Secretary 
will read the Second Order of the Day. 

RESUMPTION OF DEBATE ON 
THE RATIFICATION OF THE ILO CONVENTION 
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HON SPEAKER: When the Assembly adjourned on Thursday the 28 th 

June 2018 the question before the Assembly was the Motion by the 
Honourable Minister of Labour, Industrial Relations and Employment 
Creation that the ratification be agreed to. The Honourable Muharukwa 
adjourned the debate. I note that he is not in the House. Do we have other 
Members who wish to contribute to this topic? Yes Honourable Katoma 
please. 

HON KA TOMA: Yes thank you Honourable Speaker I would like to 
contribute to the issue on the table, contribution on the ratification of CA 
188 Working in Fishing Convention, it is part of the conventions. I rise to 
support the ratification of convention governing work in fishing sectors at 
that of (indistinct) on 16th November 2017. Honourable Speaker, Article 
17 of this instrument provides that procedures for ensuring that a fisher 
has opportunity to review and seek advice on the terms of fishers work 
agreement before it is concluded and where applicable the maintenance of 
records concerning the fishers' work under such agreement and the means 
of settling disputes in connection with the fishers' work agreement. 
Honourable Minister in line with this Article, the Namibian Labour Act 
Section 79: 1 ( c )(i) outlined that any party to such dispute shall subject to 
the provision of Sub Section 2 have the right to take action in accordance 
with the Provision of Section 81 by way of strike or lockout and this has 
to be done in the prescribed manner and format which stipulates that the 
notifying Trade Union or employer or employee organization must serve 
this notice o the Labour Commissioner and other parties to the dispute 
within 48 hours before the commencement of such action and a copy of 
the rules, regulating the conduct of strike or locked out if any should 
accompany the notice. 

Honourable Minister there are topical issues persistently raised in the talk 
show of the Katimukukuvapale of the NBC Radio programme of the 
former Oshiwambo Service regarding the fishermen strike which has 
lasted for almost three years now at Walvis Bay and Luderitz whereby a 
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group of fishermen has and still staging an industrial strike against their 
employers demanding their unconditional raised statement back to their 
jobs and/or for the amicable solution of their concerns by the Ministry of 
Labour, Industrial Relations and Employment Creation. 

Honourable Minister could you please enlighten this august House and the 
entire nation out there of what has transpired to this prolonged strike in 
line with the following questions: 

1) How was the strike organized? Was the due prescribed procedures for 
staging the strike followed? 

2) If so how was the issue resolved by the Labour Court if it was? 

3) Where does this issue stand now? 

4) What did the Ministry do to mitigate the negative impact of this 
industrial strike? 

5) Considering The fact that these strikers have families to look after and 
to some extent they are sole breadwinners in their families, what are 
the mitigation measures the Ministry could think of to resolve this 
prolonged strike once and for all? 

With this few I support the ratification and I thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Any further discussions? In the absence, 
does the Honourable Minister of Labour, Industrial Relations and 
Employment creation wish to reply? 
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HON MINISTER OF LABOUR, INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS AND 
EMPLOYMENT CREATION: Thank you Honourable Speaker. 
Honourable Katoma has asked the question which is very important but 
probably a little bit outside the convention we are talking about because 
we are talking about people who are already employed we are not talking 
about people who are outside employment. What happens is that three 
years ago the fishermen had an illegal strike which means they did not 
follow the procedures. They phoned people only in November going on 
holidays and formed some Union organizing to march to go to Windhoek 
and seeing others only doing the whole thing they joined. They were 
round about 1,500. When they approached Windhoek they were stopped 
at Brakwater and only leaders of those Unions were allowed to see His 
Excellency the President Hage Geingob and then they were asked whether 
they know that what they did was illegal. They said yes. Then when it is 
illegal automatically there is no protection for them whatsoever if 
something happens. They can only be protected if they had followed the 
correct procedures so that nobody else can be employed while they are on 
strike but this one was not the case, which means they were advised from 
the State House first and then we had three or four times to meet with 
them as Minister of Labour, Minister of Fisheries and Minister of Works 
and Transport plus Attorney General to advise theme. 

Then we talked to the companies so that they can pardon them and say 
you can go back please but some of them went back that is why the 
number of 1,500 came down to about only 250 round about there. There 
are those even they were told to say go back they said no we will not go 
back this is where the problem is for those. We do not know what they 
have by themselves. Those who understood went back and they are 
already working. The demand of what they wanted most of the issues 
have been done already. One of them is now the Ratification of the 
Fishermen Convention automatically it is one of them. If they were 
employed now they could now follow all the procedures what is supposed 
to be done if there is anything run in their work. Even if they are saying 
anything they have taken the companies to Court but they lost the court 
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case but their bosses of the unions ran away. They did not inform their 
members that they lost the court case but one issue probably they had 
some idea which we cannot say those who are there because once you talk 
to them there are those who are adamant only to say no we cannot go. 

Now to think about the Minister of Labour to come and tell them to say 
now he is coming to solve their problems, their problem was supposed to 
be solved by the Union that one who misled them, it is not the 
Government. The Government advised them to go back to the companies 
and we talked to the companies but instead they were saying no we are not 
going there. You can take the horse to water but you cannot make it drink 
this is one issue. Therefore their families know already it is not that they 
got families after strike but there is also a tendency somewhere there 
which I cannot explain why because what they wanted all the demands 
were already done. The last one is now the Convention but unfortunately 
they are not employed even they are afraid even to go to the companies 
now because there are other people who have already been employed, they 
so what happened. There is no way that now we can come up to go to the 
company again where we were earlier to plead with them so that they can 
take up the people. They are on their own, it is their own democratic 
choice to be there. Thank you very much. 

HON SPEAKER; Thank you very much. I now put the question that the 
Ratification be agreed to. Any objections? Agreed to. So decided. The 
Secretary will read the Third Order of the Day. 

RESUMPTION OF DEBATE ON 
POSSIBLE MEASURES TO ADDRESS THE 

ROAMING OF DOMESTIC ANIMALS ALONG 
NATIONAL AND DISTRICT ROADS 
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HON SPEAKER: When the Assembly adjourned on Thursday the ih of 
June 2018 the question before the Assembly was a Motion by the 
Honourable Van Wyk that the Motion be adopted. The Honourable 
Deputy Prime Minister who is also the Minister for International Relations 
and Cooperation adjourned the Debate and I have taken note of the fact 
that the Honourable Minister of Safety and Security is ready to partake I 
the debate. You have the floor. 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Thank you 
Comrade Speaker. It is unfortunate that Honourable Jan Van Wyk is not 
here who introduced this topic and I would have wanted to give him some 
information because he cited some names of Police Officers and the 
Ministry of Safety and Security. Animals on public roads Regulation 348 
of the Road Traffic and Transport Regulations 2001, in terms of Sub 
Regulation 1 and Sub Regulation 2 of the Regulation 348, a person may 
not leave or allow any moving animal, horse, ass, mule, sheep, goat, pig or 
ostrich to be on any section of a public road whether that section is fenced 
or in any manner closed along both sides. A person may not leave that 
animal in a place where it may stray on to the section of a public road. 
This provision does not apply: 

(a) To an animal which is being ridden or is being used to draw a cart or 
vehicle along public road or 

(b) To any animal which is being driven from one place to another in such 
a manner as not to constitute a source of danger of injury to any person 
or vehicle using the road. 

In terms of Sub Regulation 3 in any prosecution for a contravention of this 
provision it must, in the absence of evidence to the contract be presumed 
that any animal referred to above was left or allowed to be on the section 
of the public road or placed concerned by the owner of the animal and a 
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section of a public road is regarded as fenced or enclosed along both sides 
even though there is an open in the fence or other enclosures providing 
access to the road. 

In terms of Sub Regulation 4 a person may not drive any animal referred 
to in Sub Regulation 1: 

(a) Along a public road during the period from sunset to sun rise unless 
the person carrying the red light visible in clear water for a distance of 
at least 150 metres turns the animal or in the case of a flock or herd of 
more than ten animals a person attending to the animals and carrying a 
light as aforesaid proceeds and another person carrying a light as 
aforesaid follows the animals, or 

(b) Along the public road during any other period unless a person 
displaying in a conspicuous manner a red cloth or not less than 300 
millimeters by 300 millimeters takes the animal or in the case of a 
flock or herd of more than ten animals a person attending to the 
animals can display a cloth as aforesaid proceeds any other person 
displaying a cloth or as aforesaid follows the animals. 

In terms of Sub Regulation 5, a person in charge of an animal on a public 
road must attend to the animal in such a manner as not to constitute an 
obstruction or danger to the other traffic. The above stated directives were 
given to Traffic Law Enforcement Officers by the Inspector General of the 
Namibian Police Force to enforce accordingly. With reference to current 
legislation the problem cannot be solely made a law enforcement issue 
with reference to Regulation 384: 1 Subject to Sub Regulation 2 a person 
may not leave or allow any moving animal, horse, ass, mule, sheep, goat, 
pig, ostrich to be in any section of a public road where that section is 
fenced or in any other manner closed along both sides and the person may 
not lead that animal in a place from where it may astray on that section of 
public road. 
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With reference to the above mentioned it was observed that fences were 
such a dilapidated state especially in communal land or land belonging to 
Local Authorities hence such animals can move freely into the roads. The 
current Roads Ordinance 11 7 of 1972 states that the fence must be at least 
1.20 metres and for cattle it is easy to jump over the fence now. The 
current Road Ordinance 117 of 1972 needs to be amended as a whole at a 
minimum height of fences especially next to the road reserved should be 
made to a height of 1.80 metres. It is only it will be high so that animals 
cannot jump. It is difficult to prove that where a fence is in good 
condition the owner allowed it hence the fence must be made higher and 
this entails of course maybe to say it is costly and so forth but something 
has to be done as the Ordinance is amended, it should be amended. 

With reference to 384:3 in a need prosecution of contravention of Sub 
Regulation 1 it must be in the absence of evidence to the contrary be 
presumed that any animal referred to in Sub Regulation 1 was left or 
allowed to be on the Section of the public road or placed concerned by the 
owner of the animal and the section of the public road is regarded as 
fenced or enclosed along both sides even though there is an opened in the 
fence or either enclosure providing access to the road. 

The current stock brands Act 24 of 1995 Section 7 states that all stock 
should be branded at an age of six months which is not the case or the 
practise currently. Many accidents in which cattle are involved the 
animals are not branded or tagged with ear tags which make the pressing 
of the owner virtually impossible thus the blame cannot be thrown to law 
enforcement as Veterinary Services must have this Act, Stock Bans Act 24 
of 1995 Section 7 which has not been in all instances. The model which 
Honourable Van Wyk was trying to bring, the model pound regulations do 
not meet the current economic crisis requirement as a cow cannot befit at 
the rate of N$5 per day as leeks and any other fodder is expensive because 
he was saying they must be pounded and fed there by whoever and so 
forth. Previously, yes you can feed an animal at 5 Rand at that time not 
N$5. Now it is expensive. No pound facilities are in existence in 
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Namibia which is hampering the law enforcement and if an animal is 
impounded it needs 30% of its body weight per day in feed which is very 
expensive. I hope you understand this is a multiple issue of stakeholders. 
We are many in this. 

HON MEMBER: We are together. 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Yes we are 
together. The Ministry of Works and Transport is considered as the 
leading Ministry in these matters due to its legal obligation to administer 
the legislation in Namibia that regulates roads, road traffic and transport 
matters. So it means it cannot be blamed on the law enforcement 
agencies. Therefore it will be highly appreciated if we could humbly 
address possibly the above mentioned concerns and to react yet to create 
an appropriate forum to address issues of mutual concern in the future. 
This matter is a multi dimensional issue too many stakeholders are there 
as I mentioned, Ministries of Agriculture, Water and Forestry, Works, 
and Transport, Urban and Rural Development and Safety and Security so 
it cannot be have fallen with one Ministry because the Urban and Rural 
Development Ministry has also to talk to those, the owners of cattle, the 
herd-men and the sub herd-men and so forth so that they can linen on 
these people to tour the line. So this is what I wanted to inform Honorable 
Van Wyk and the House. Thank you very much. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Honourable Shapwa. 
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HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF JUSTICE: Thank you Honourable 
Speaker. I also want to contribute to this. I really did not want to 
contribute, I think the matter is a matter that many times people are 
debating but I am provoked by the statement of the Minister of Safety and 
Security and I am wondering and I am asking myself if the law is there 
very clear what are the enforcement measures in place or what are the 
challenges? I realized that in the end he somehow answered by saying 
that the matter is a multi dimensional matter with a lot of institutions and I 
want to ask him the Honourable Member Minister of Safety and Security. 
Have the sectors thought of coming up with an Inter Ministerial 
Committee or something to really look at the matter because this is a 
problem everywhere you go whether it is on highway or district wards 
even in the streets of some towns you bump into pigs, cats and everything 
that you could call as domestic and which is supposed to be kept under the 
control of the owners but they are not being kept so what are the biggest 
problems that we cannot control when we have the laws like that? I thank 
you. 

HON SPEAKER: Actually I am happy that I did not attempt. I wanted 
to come up with similar comment but thank you very much for 
responding. I felt that those things have gone out of hand in all our urban 
centres left and right and somehow there is an outcry there but somehow 
we need to restore order. The only comforting part of the statement from 
the Minister of Safety and Security is when he talks about the need for 
collective consultation in the Ministerial somehow to be convened to 
really assert some sort of authority before something terribly goes wrong 
in our roads particularly cars hitting animals on the roads. It has become 
more riskier not along the main roads but particularly as you get into a 
particular town that is where you experience a widespread animals 
crossing the roads. Casually I am asking myself is the Mayor of any given 
town have power? Do we have these Councils power, if so when are they 
going not act to prevent possible health hazards, accidents etcetera? I am 
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sorry I jumped the gun I should offer the floor to the Honourable Jagger. 
You had your lights on before. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF ENVIRONMENT AND TOURISM: 
Yes, thank you Honourable Speaker. I think it would be fair if we honour 
the request of the Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of International 
Relations and Cooperation to postpone this debate to next week Tuesday 
because she is not in the country for her to make her contributions towards 
this very important discussion but I see others are also having their lights 
on. 

HON SPEAKER: Yes. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF ENVIRONMENT AND TOURISM: 
But I do it on her behalf. Thank you. 

HON SPEEAKER: Oh I see, well we will exhaust the list before we 
accept your offer. Yes Honourable Nauyoma. 

HON KA VEKOTORA: No (not on microphone). 
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HON SPEAKER: Oh, okay I am sorry. Honourable Kavekotora I am 
sorry. 

HON KA VEKOTORA: Thank you very much Honourable Speaker. I 
will be very short so that Honourable Nauyoma does not feel left out as 
some of us. Honourable Speaker, I listened to the Honourable General's' 
comments and very fruitful comments inputs that give you at least an idea 
of what is actually happening in terms of the commissions of the law. But 
then I wanted to match the law to the reality of the situation. I wanted you 
to do a matching principle on the law. 

Honourable Speaker, the issue of fencing or fences in Namibia is 
something that is quite limited. It is limited to some geographical 
locations. We talk about national and district roads, you talk about roads 
that stretch into communal areas where the tradition inherently has never 
been the fencing off and I am sure there is also another law that prohibits 
the fencing of traditional authority areas or communal areas if you will. 
So if you take the road to Opuwo for instance you go and you find fences 
up to Weda Date and then from there is a stretch of a tarred road of 170 
kilometres with no fencing at all. yes it s true that in the olden days there 
was a tradition of animal especially domestic animals to be rode back to 
the kraal at sunset but that tradition was discontinued because in many 
communities because of lack of grazing. The animal needs to graze the 
whole night long in order to get the nutritional value that they need to 
survive so fencing is not really across the board. We have got a lot of 
communal areas where fencing is not the order of the day. I think from 
that perspective the law is addressing the particular issue in a particular 
geographical area but does not spread throughout the whole of Namibia 
and you will find a lot of accidents and also even if you are going to 
Zambezi the same thing applies, if you go to Otjinene the same thing 
applies it is only during while you are driving in commercial farming 
areas where you find fences but when you are out of the commercial area 
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then you go into a territory where fencing is not the order of the day but 
the animals are also roaming those national and district roads at will. 
Perhaps the issue of addressing the whole degradation of our communal 
areas because of the fact that there is overgrazing, there is not enough food 
for the animals. The people are being forced to keep the animals roaming 
around and that really poses serious threats to drivers. So I think from that 
perspective maybe the law can look into different scenarios because there 
are different scenarios in Namibia they cannot be addressed by one 
singular legislation. It might apply in one situation but not in another 
situation so that is just a comment that I wanted to make, thank you. 

HN SPEAKER: Thank you very much. Very much in line with the 
Minister of Safety and Security the idea of Inter Ministerial consultation 
on this type of issues, Honourable Nauyoma please. 

HON NAUYOMA: Thank you Honourable Speaker. Mine is almost in 
the same direction like Honourable Kavakotora who talked about, I want 
to concentrate more on a town arrangement because I think the town 
arrangement being a new phenomenon to some of us maybe in our areas is 
maybe the planning and the proclamation of these towns are done in such 
a way that we really do not, because these towns are encroaching on a 
traditional set up on the people that live there. Now you are coming to put 
up a town in Omuthiya for argument sake where the whole surrounding is 
a grazing area there are homesteads and just three hundred metres from 
town you see already cattle because that is how the way people used to 
live. I think our planning of towns should also consider how we really 
prepare these areas when it comes to animals before we proclaim these 
settlements into towns because people do not feel duty bound to take care, 
to move the cattle 
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away say kilometres away from the proclaimed settlements because they 
still believe they belong there. They do not feel anything. Even if animals 
are important but the Town Council feel it is like a joke because they do 
not take it as a crime or as anything that is very serious that is one. 

Two, the issue of domestic animals like donkeys, cats and pigs, there is 
one disturbing phenomenon in our towns because every street you drive 
there is a dog and a dog in most cases are very dangerous animals but I do 
not know how the Municipalities prepare (interruptions). 

HON SPEAKER: Please allow him to talk. 

HON NAUYOMA: Because you cannot have dogs in the streets just left, 
owners do not take care of these because every time they are supposed to 
be inside the fence of the households but you find them all over the places. 
I think the bylaws are not applied. That is why we always say no Namibia 
we are good at making policies and laws and things but the 
implementation part of it is not there because people do not take these 
things as long as the law prevents them. Nobody cares whether there are 
laws or there is nothing because our people are not in that situation of 
knowing the laws that we pass here. Laws are passed but to be filtered 
through to the communities people do not take those things as serious. 
But (intervention). 

HON SPEAKER: Just on a very interesting, I like your argument you are 
making about Omuthiya as a new city that has emerged over the last 
couple of years. If you compare that to Okahandja Town that goes back to 
history you cannot say the same thing about why we should entertain 
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animals back and forth all over the town. There should be rules that have 
existed that should be maintained? 

HON NAUYOMA: No I think Okahandja is a different scenario Speaker 
because around Okahandja I think for the last 50 years or so there has not 
been communal grazing around Okahandja but I think this one is just 
people who are not taking responsibilities seriously. There are people 
who are not managing the farms around Okahandja. But like in the North 
there are towns, I think they are coming too fast and encroaching into the 
areas where people keep these animals and there is no preplan to say okay 
people you guys with animals we are relocating you 20 kilometres away 
from here so that we put up a town. You just proclaim any areas that we 
find and I think people are moving too fast to proclaim these smaller 
towns even though some of them cannot even sustain themselves, we are 
just putting, we find a settlement we say make a town. 

You see Okongo for argument sake, the whole area is a grazing area, it is a 
communal thing, it is now a town. Now you wonder now all these 
animals 360% around the place are animals and animals are trying to find 
out what is this new thing that is coming up. They are coming from all 
directions to check what is going on in there. You see this is the problem 
because the animals are becoming also very curious to find out what 
exactly is happening in there because when you send them back just 200 
metres away they stop and they come back to check what is going on. I 
think our planning must really be in conformity with the livelihood of our 
people because if we do not collerate these arrangements with the 
livelihood of the people we will continue to have these problems because 
we do not blame the people that are there because there was no plan 
before you put up a town to say okay these people to be located into this 
direction to avoid this problem that we are talking about. Otherwise every 
day we have people. 
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You go to say from, in the rural areas from Mupungu to Okongo, if you 
drive that road especially in the night sometimes you just stop, you think 
all the cattle that are in the dock, maybe cattle posts live on the road. 
They will be there throughout. I drove one time maybe 60 kilometres I 
was just amongst the cattle all of them come in the evening to the tarred 
road or to the roads because they do not want to be in the bush there where 
hyenas and everything is because these are domestic animals, we push 
them into the forest they come back in the evening like this time of the 
cold weather they do not come on the roads still they will be in these 
bushes along the roads because these are domestic animals we are pushing 
them where they do not belong now they have to come and sleep on the 
tarred road. When we come there in 120kilometres per hour you are in for 
trouble. I think really our planning should be consistent with the 
livelihood of our people so that we do not have these conflicts with 
ourselves. I thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. Honourable Ithete. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF FINANCE: Thank you Honourable 
Speaker, Honourable Members, I think we are citizens we need to change 
our attitudes towards the road signs because everywhere in our country 
road signs are put and they are clear whenever an area has animals 
because is always road signs there but we tend to ignore them and by 
ignoring the rate of accidents are very high. 

The issue that was just raised by the colleague now about town planning 
or whether we just put towns everywhere animals do not just move to the 
area that is proclaimed as a town and accidents are not only in areas which 
are called towns. Accidents and animals move at any place whether there 
is a town or there is no town so it should not really be seen that animals 
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are only in areas that are called towns and people equally do not just move 
to Government or authorities we do not just put towns at any place just 
people move for example Ongomoro will grow, Kopleys will grow, those 
areas will grow and when those areas grow and the population increase of 
course people there will need service and we must also equally remember 
that Government has a responsibility for urbanization. We need to find a 
way for people not to flock into bigger towns and bigger cities. We need 
to keep them in their areas by developing those areas, now by developing 
those areas where there are animals we should not be limited to that 
because we have to take development to the people. So with that 
contribution Honourable Speaker I rest my case. Thank you very much. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Honourable Schlettwein. 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: Thank you Honourable Speaker Sir. 
It is a very interesting topic although it has not much to do with finances 
but I do believe that the Honourable Minister of Safety and Security had a 
valid point when he indicated that the causes of the problems are many 
and are not the same. The impact of these animals are also not the same 
and by way of example I think your example of Okahandja is a typical 
example where informal settlements where people board along the animals 
created a problem that was previous when there were no informal 
settlements. In the communal areas we have built surface roads through 
areas which were ranch land and where people were used to graze their 
cattle and their animals and now all of a sudden you have a road where 
people can go at much higher speeds where animals graze, well so I think 
we have to look at the problem by identifying the causes and see how it 
can address the matter. 
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But Honourable Speaker, I think the most important thing is that we are 
talking about animals as if they are on their own but they have owners and 
is it not at the end of the day those contemplating of the owner to make 
sure that his animals are not causing danger for others and he is not losing 
or she is not losing the animals because of road accidents. I think we have 
to look into what we do and what responsibility owners have when they 
have cattle that are all animals. Honourable Speaker, I think to come 
back to the different causes I have seen a video clip of dogs in Moscow 
and I am sure others have seen that too. So if we talk about domestic 
animals that are roaming around in cities we have got cats and dogs that 
are just roaming around and are they a problem or not? Yes they are so it 
is not only traffic accidents that are a problem it is maybe the hygienic the 
health risks that these trouble animals bring about that needs to be 
addressed. So there are many problems and then there are these incidences 
where domestic animals that become feral are actually now cherished as 
tourist attraction that is why our wild horses we actually pump money on 
them to keep them next to the roads that tourists can look at them. It is 
true is not? 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Yes it is tourist 
attraction. 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: So some very varied issues are to be 
discussed and thought about when we talk about animals and the 
responsibilities of owners of them. I do believe that it was not therefore 
only the responsibility of the State to look after these problems it is more 
an issue that the owners must be brought in and see how they can assist in 
regular I think and controlling their animals away from danger zones. 
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HON SPEAKER: Absolutely, thank you very much. Well this is very 
productive. Yes indeed Honourable Namoloh. 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Thank you 
Comrade Speaker. As we are going up people said yes we constructed 
very expensive roads. The road meant to connect one place to another and 
like he has said from Okongo, that road if you look the Government has 
put a fence along that road on one side and people deliberately just bring 
their cattle on the road. The road which is meant for transportation of big 
vehicles has become kraals because cattle, as he said cattle are there, I 
have never seen so many donkeys there before like now. Ha, in east of 
Okongo there going to Mupungu along the road, oh, so many donkeys, 
horses and so when we constructed the railway line the same in the 
communal areas going to Ondangwa, going to Oshikango and going to 
where and where we put fences to protect it because the train does not stop 
for a cow or a goat so we put a fence along that. So I think when we plan 
to build such very expensive roads which we want to become a connection 
between other countries and out country yes those roads must be protected 
also. Then whoever now trans-passes this then they must be, and say this 
row must work also and this as I said is a multi dimensional we need to 
work together as a team truly to be able to safeguard what we are putting. 
You put up a road for N$700,000,000 and then the road has so many 
animals now come to the road. I think we must protect them and also in 
town for instance if we say the development of new towns which are 
coming up as we said it is true you buy a plot from me as the Local 
Authorities buy plot from me and we leave a portion for those on the same 
plot. They build on the other part and they are living here but they do not 
make provision for their animals, where do they go? They are just around 
me. I leave a kraal also around my plot and they graze there and so forth, 
I think it needs proper planning which is very difficult. I hope if you look 
at the pictures of Windhoek initially somewhere there you could see the 
animals they are also living here it is development of course, it is a system 
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still we have to develop and perfect within those areas. We all started the 
same as in Windhoek and elsewhere. It is only now when there are no 
cattle and so forth. So I think that is it. 

HON SPEAKER: Your younger brother on a point of order? 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Oh? 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF LABOUR, INDUSTRIAL 
RELATIONS AND EMPLOYMENT CREATION: Since we are from 
the same school of thought do you not think Comrade, this is so serious 
such that we blame those people that we found there with our 
developments and when we made out development and did not fit them in 
with all their belongings and now here we come, we are the intruders with 
our development but we did not take them into account when we were 
developing this. So if we are saying we are people centred ideologically 
and an African man around there around winners, a man who does not 
have cattle does not say (indistinct) he does not say (indistinct) because he 
has cattle and you cannot consider him complete if you greet him and 
there is a sick cow he will not say I am fine. He is fine when he is 
composite his whole is taken into account. Now he comes here 
Eurocentric he is trying to say no these people who have been there we did 
not capture them into the social impact assessment and then we come and 
blame them when we did not take into account this, do you not think that 
something has to be done so that these people are also with their animals 
and everything factored into the planning of these things? 
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HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Yes my brother 
with time as I mentioned Windhoek when we started Windhoek they lived 
with animals here. With time I think after us discussing this issue here 
those who will come after us in this Chamber will not discussing animals 
in towns there, there will be another. The situation will avail itself one 
time or another because this is only a starting point where people have to 
leave those who have been there animals will start to go away and all the 
young people will be living in towns, I think that will be there. 

HON SPEAKER: Point of order? 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: Thank you Honourable Speaker. I 
wanted to ask my friend if I can ask him a question. 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Yes you can. 

HON SPEAKER: Yes please. 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: I just wanted to know whether it is 
right to tame development as Eurocentric type of approach. What is 
endure-centric about bringing electricity to people? What is Eurocentric 
about bringing education and education institutions to people? What is 
endure-centric about bringing health services to people, transport services? 
What is Eurocentric about transporting goods to and fro from markets to 
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consumers and the other way round? Comrade Minister I have a problem 
accepting a broad-based agenda of development, of mainstream 
development of rural people as Eurocentric and actually an inclusion of 
Government into their spheres? Is that really what we should 
understanding development is all about Comrade Minister? 

HON SPEAKER: Honourable Namoloh. 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: No I think it is 
maybe lack of some words to express how we deal with the local people 
maybe when we want to develop. We do not maybe take into 
consideration their traditional and cultural living in areas. We just say we 
want to put up a town and we do not consider that. So I think there is 
nothing possible to me also as Eurocentric possibly it is only lack of 
proper words to express ourselves in that area. So Comrade Speaker, as I 
said possibly for us my uncle is here (intervention). 

HON SPEAKER: Can he just finish or you want to? 

HON MAAMBERUA: On a point of information? 

HON SPEAKER: Okay. 
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HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: For information 
yes. 

HON MAAMBERUA: Honourable Speaker, not on point of order, point 
of information. Experience in one African country in the centre of Africa, 
I am not talking about the Central African Republic but somewhere there, 
development was planned for the picnic people living in that zone. A 
particular Government that I am not going to mention, went to the area 
where the picnic people lived. They wanted to bring development, big 
schools, clinics and all the amenities normally found in a European setup 
and then the expectation is that once those amenities have been provided 
for include modem house the picnic have automatically seen the need to 
move into those houses to come for medical treatment to those clinics and 
to attend schools. The planning did not take into account the cultural 
African mindset, the environmental adaptation of those people because the 
planning was based on European models. The intention was good, schools 
are important, clinics are important and houses are important but the 
planning was Eurocentric. I rest my case. 

HON SPEAKER: But the point, okay so Honourable if you wanted to. 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: I did mention, 
Comrade Speaker I did mention it that maybe what the colleague was 
saying is that when we go there we do not look at the cultural and 
traditions of the people in order for us to address it. I did not mention it. 
Well you gave the information I did not mention it (laughter). So thank 
you Comrade Speaker. 
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HONKLAZEN 

HON SPEAKER: Okay we move on to the Honourable Klaasen. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF URBAN AND RURAL 
DEVELOPMENT: Thank you Comrade Speaker. I did not plan to rise 
but I was prompted to rise by some remarks that Honourable Nauyoma 
has made. First of all this debate says clearly possible matters to address 
the roaming of domestic animals on national and district roads and we 
have moved to establishment of towns in this discussion and I cease some 
sort of relevance but if we take a look at the roaming of animals in 
national roads for example and so on, we are travelling our country 
through lengths and breadths but what Honourable Ithete said is so true. 
We have warning signs. The first time I went to Katima Mulilo it was so 
fun for me to find the sign of animals, another one elephants, beware of 
elephants and through my ignorance I did not know the elephants were a 
problem on roads but there you find it. You can find them on the national 
roads passing through to wherever they are going. People will also tell 
you, this time you must not drive there it is the time the elephants are 
coming over and so on, people from the places. 

Different places in the country you will find different signs of animals that 
are always there on the roads. I remember way back we were very afraid 
of the road between U sakos up to Windhoek because the kudus were 
rampant on that road and they were troubles on that road, many of them 
were there, so the warning signs were there and you need to adhere and 
you need to be careful. Maybe because of, if you can see nowadays next 
to the roads you will see that the tall grass has been cut always, they are 
cleaning next to the roads and that is why you will find not so much 
animals anymore next to the roads. As the General also mentioned 
rightfully as development is progressing you will find some of these 
animals are not scared away but they are moving away from this 
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development coming. Like the double roads commg and the bigger 
national roads etcetera. 

But I want to shift my argument more to the proclamation of towns and 
we cannot leave this House with a misconception or interpretation of how 
towns are formed through the broader public out there and that is why I 
rose. Just to say that the way the Honourable Member put it is like towns 
are springing up overnight which is not the case. People are not waking 
up in the morning and decide we are going to form up a town here, no it is 
a process that is happening before a town can be established. In many 
cases you have growth points and then later on you have settlements that 
will be declared as settlement which falls under the Regional Councils and 
as time progresses and growth takes place you will let if they become 
village councils and then as growth takes place and you see if they can 
become self sustainable then towns will effect and after that you will find 
Municipalities and then of course it will become a city. So in all honesty I 
would love the Honourable Member and this is a clear invitation to him 
that he might join me for a cup of coffee or tea or even come to my 
Ministry, our Ministry of Urban and Rural Development so that we can sit 
and discuss this point because this is a very, the way the point was made I 
had to bring this and say it is not just overnight. A lot of consultations and 
this is really a long process that takes place and it is not every now and 
then that towns have been established, it takes time. Thank you Comrade 
Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Honourable Bernard Esau. 

HON MINISTER OF FISHERIES AND MARINE RESOURCES: 
Thank you very much Comrade Speaker, Honourable Members, it was not 
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my intention to take the floor but when I heard this very item that possible 
measures to address the roaming of domestic animals along national and 
district roads, I felt obliged to take the floor as an animal lover as well. I 
like animals especially domestic animals. Well, I was not brought up or I 
was not born in village I am coming from town I am a town boy not a 
village way and I have been seeing that for sure domestic, from the town 
on the west town, coastal town boy, I have been experiencing animals on 
the streets of Swakopmund, on the streets of Walvis Bay, Henties Bay all 
along but I think that when we construct our towns at least there should be 
institutions that has to take care of the animals as well. You cannot just 
allow animals to roam around. If I have a small dog or a cat I will keep it 
indoors to protect me or to play with it when I was a small kid. But in 
terms of real action that needs to be taken against domestic animals 
roaming the national and the district roads I think institutions like these 
animal institutions what do you call it? 

HON MEMBER: SPCA. 

HON MINISTER OF FISHERING AND MARINE RESOURCES: 
SPCA I think they should come on board and also see how they can really 
assist us because we are there for progress we are there for development. 
We want to see that our towns are developing but in the context also of the 
animals, in the context of SPCA they should also come on board and at 
least help these animals to be in control, if they are out of control to take 
them. 

I was here in Parliament for many years. I know there was a complaint 
about the kudus jumping up and down and somebody was saying if a kudu 
is jumping in the tar the owner of that kudu must make sure that he/she 
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must take care of the damages caused by the kudu on my property on that 
vehicle. So all what I am also saying, the owners of those domestic 
animals if the domestic animals are causing nuisances or damages let the 
owners take care of those very animals and SPCA should also come on 
board. I submit thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you all. We have done our best as far as this 
subject matter goes. Thanks to the Honourable Jagger for standing in for 
the Deputy Prime Minister we will duly put you down for that. The 
Secretary will read the Fourth Order of the Day. 

RESUMPTION OF DEBATE ON THE 
SERVICE CONDITIONS OF TRUCK DRIVERS 

IN NAMIBIA 

HON SPEAKER: When this Assembly adjourned on Thursday the 20th 

June 2018 the question before the Assembly was a Motion by the 
Honourable Dienda that the Motion be adopted. The Honourable Van 
Wyk adjourned the debate. I have taken note of the fact that he is not in 
the House but I am sure the other people are ready to debate, The 
Honourable Nico Smit please. 

HON SMIT: Thank you Honourable Speaker. I would like to take the 
opportunity to contribute to this Motion. I think we all agree that the role 
that long distance truck drivers play in keeping the Namibia's economy 
moving cannot be under estimated. Without their service to this country 
they would soon be without fuel for our vehicles, food on our tables and 
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consumable goods of us. It is with this in mind that I rise to support my 
colleague regarding her Motion on the service conditions of truck drivers 
in Namibia. Honourable Speaker, it seems clear that the document 
apparently handed to the Honourable Minister of Labour last year that the 
country's truck drivers feel that they are being unfairly treated. The 
recently saw in our neighbour South Africa what can happen when the 
people providing an essential service reach breaking point and take the 
matters into their own hands. I refer of course to the strike by bus drivers 
that lasted for weeks and brought commuter services to its knees I that 
country. We surely do not want to go this same route when the logical 
thing to do would be to listen to these drivers' grievances and proposals. 

However, Honourable Speaker, it is also true that every issue has at least 
two sides to is. It therefore seems clear to me that the employers and the 
employees in this industry should be brought together as a matter of 
urgency so that they can discuss this matter amicably. From the document 
apparently and it is Honourable Minister of Labour. It is clear that what is 
required is regulations of this branch of the transport industry. It is not 
enough to simply defend along distance truck drivers and the employers 
to the existing Labour laws as there are many unique issues to be 
considered here, it is not the same. With this in mind I believe that this 
issue should be referred to a suitable Committee as a matter of urgency so 
that the solutions may be found to the problems being experienced in this 
industry and so that the proper regulations can be drawn up by the 
Government to ensure that fair (indistinct) and that Namibia's economy 
may be safeguarded from any disruptions in the future. I support the 
Motion, I thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Honourable Dr Mushelenga. 
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HON MINISTER OF URBAN AND RURAL DEVELOPMENT: 
Thank you very much Honourable Speaker. I was not here when the 
Motion was introduced and therefore did not have the benefit of having 
heard about the motivation but the topic talks about the conditions of 
service of the truck drivers and for that I do not need to have listened to 
the motivation in order to contribute. I have observed over the past years 
the conditions under which these truck drivers drive and the rate of 
accidents that are caused on our roads. What I do not know is whether in 
some instances it is a question of the conditions of service imposed by the 
employer, truck owner or sometimes it is a question of due care by drivers 
also themselves. 

What is important first and foremost is to have regulations in place 
whereby all truck owners are supposed to be registered as truck owners. 
Now just like when you have a taxi, you have a licence to operate a taxi 
now when you have a truck, in most cases all truck owners have these 
trucks for commercial purposes. Now when you have a truck you are 
supposed now to have a particular licence to operate a truck for 
commercial purposes. Under these regulations you will then set the 
conditions for your employees the truck drivers. For example there should 
be regulations as to how often they must go for medical examination for 
example like the pilots are doing to say after this period pilots should 
undergo medical test. Now I do not know whether all truck owners really 
do put their drivers under some medical tests or drivers doing by 
themselves. It is irrespective of whether you are going for long distances 
or short distances, operating a heavy duty mobile equipment is operating a 
heavy duly mobile equipment irrespective of whether it is long distances 
or short distances. 

Then there should also be regulations about the hours of driving and this is 
where I want to come to say I do not know whether the conditions of 
service here is set by the employers or drivers themselves because in some 
instances there are incentives, a driver tries not to sleep so that he can go 
and offload, come back and go back again because sometimes there are 
incentives like if there are involved in cross border driving because you 
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receive money to travel out and even when it is inside the country because 
the more frequent trips you are making the more money you are making 
and as a result now some drivers themselves do not take care of 
themselves in terms of having enough hours to rest and these are the 
drivers that you find causing accidents. Not necessarily will be blamed 
squarely on the peak of the employers but also the drivers themselves the 
question of running after these incentives by driving more frequent trips 
should be addressed now in this regulation to say at least for the truck 
operators drivers they are supposed, after every endeavours of these hours 
should take a rest. 

The traffic or round inspectors whatever should now impose these 
regulations, perhaps we need to indicate because most of these trucks 
when they leave Windhoek there is a weighbridge that they go to when 
you pass Oshivelo for example there is another weighbridge. Now if we 
can have a centralized system which indicates on this time this particular 
truck has gone on a weight bridge on this particular day and now it goes to 
another weighbridge one will be able to say at least there was enough time 
from the system that we see it left this weighbridge up to that weighbridge 
is a normal time of driving. So those, you may have the employer having 
put in place regulations even giving money to drivers to go and pay for 
their hotel accommodation but because drivers do not want to do that they 
will drive throughout anyhow just like some of the colleagues here too 
when we go on trips and get allowance to go and pay accommodation but 
you decide you will not, you start to embarrass Government to go to some 
accommodation and people will say you were not given money so it is the 
same. It is the same. I am saying this because I have been a Member of 
the Parliamentary Standing Committee and I know even to us who would 
go out of way to behave as if they were not given money. So it is the 
same now with these drivers. So that case is not a condition of service 
problem but a condition of individuals just like it is not a condition of 
service for Parliamentarians problem but a problem of individual 
Parliamentarians. 
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Now here when you have these regulations and you have monitoring 
mechanisms put in place you would then be able to protect not only the 
drivers but also to protect the companies because if the driver is given all 
the good or nice conditions, all the facilities by the company and is not 
making use of that at the end of the day when he gets involved in 
accidents which is the company that is losing because even if the guys 
would not show up in the meantime the company may not have cars to 
replace this one to do the business in the meantime. 

So as I said I have not read the motivation but I appeal that it must balance 
to look at both ways because there are really companies that have good 
conditions of service. Drivers should also now bring their part. There are 
companies that do not have good conditions of service. Those ones we 
have regulations ( coughing) to replace and ensure that they provide the 
necessary good conditions of service to their employees. With these 
words I put my case to rest. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Honourable Errk Nghimtina. 

HON MINISTER OF LABOUR, INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS AND 
EMPLOYMENT CREATION: Thank you Honourable Speaker. I do 
not know whether time is enough but I want for us to read our constitution 
Chapter 11 Article 95(c). We are saying, "Encouragement of the 
formation of independent Trade Union to protect workers' rights and 
interests and to promote own labour relations and their employment 
practise". These truck drivers came to my office. They presented their 
case how difficult it is to be in the Unions they know already but I had to 
advise them to say I will give you the Labou r Commissioner so that 
you establish your own Union for the Truck Drivers because the 
protection will only come from the Unions working together with the 
workers and the employers and then they can now put up the conditions of 
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service what is required either it is driving long distances or anything else. 
Then I had to give them tirnefrarne which they have taken within a month 
they were supposed to come because they were very energetic, but instead 
of them corning back to the Minister responsible for workers and 
employers we found already the document already in Parliament. I do not 
know now, if it is our work as Minister of Labour, but now should be the 
work of the Parliament, I do not know whether this is correct because you 
can only protect the drivers as well as the employers through the Union 
where they have their own constitution and they put on their conditions 
what should be done and what should not be done. Now I do not know 
what is left (intervention). 

HON SPEAKER: Are you on point of order? 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: 
Honourable Speaker can I place a question to the Honourable Minister? Is 
the Honourable Minister possibly implying that as an elected Government 
it is not our responsibility to protect the individuals whether we belong to 
the Union or not, is that not our responsibility or do we wait for the 
Union? Is the Union not just a supplementary, I just want to understand 
that, that do we not have as a Central Government equal responsibility for 
instance the core responsibility to protect the (intervention). 

HON SPEAKER: Yes let me refer the question. You may continue 
please. 
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HON MINISTER OF LABOUR, INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS AND 
EMPLOYMENT CREATION: I am not saying that the Government 
cannot be involved. We are saying the people responsible is the Minister 
of Labour which means it is also Government that we were supposed to 
work out something, that surprised me to find the whole thing already here 
while I had given instruction it is what also the Honourable Dienda has 
said that they came to see me and I advised them but instead of reporting 
back to say we are now at this stage they went to the Parliament. 
Therefore I am saying if they could have followed the procedure 
obviously we can come and report to Parliament if we are unable to solve 
a problem. That is not a big issue to be big that the Ministry cannot do 
because as I read the constitution it is following the constitution of the 
Republic of Namibia, that is what I am saying. Thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Very clear, thank you very much. For the little time 
we have I want to utilize every opportunity. Honourable Ithete please I 
am sure I can fit you in if you are on the ball. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF FINANCE: Yes thank you Honourable 
Speaker, just a quick one. Yes it is very important that we must protect 
our people and do anything possible to make sure that they are protected. 
This topic, the biggest concern is the accident on the road or the hours the 
colleagues are using to drive these trucks and so on but the main thing are 
the accidents that are high on our roads. I want to caution that something 
that I have observed is that most of the truck drivers from our 
neighbouring countries be it Zimbabwe, Zambia or any other country most 
of the time whenever, I am not saying we should follow it because we are 
not ought to follow instructions from another driver. You must always 
follow what you think and not expect to be told by the driver that is in 
front of you but in most cases the current practice truck drivers that are 
from neighbouring countries when they indicate on their left they are 
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actually informing you that you must overtake. It is not a rule and we are 
not to follow but that is what their practise is and most of other drivers, 
Namibian trucks now when they inform you that you must overtake then 
they indicate to the right, they say overtake butt others from other 
countries they indicate the opposite side. So this confusion has brought 
many accidents on our roads. But the message should be you must never 
be informed by a vehicle or by a truck in front of you. If you cannot see 
what is coming from the opposite side then do not overtake. Do not get 
instructions from whoever you are following. Yes, thank you very much. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. I just want to hear the voice of 
Honourable Nauyoma please. 

HON NAUYOMA: Honourable Speaker, thank you very much I do not 
want to get into this discussion but what prompted me is the condition of 
truck drivers. Yesterday morning (intervention). 

HON SPEAKER: I just want to (intervention). 

HON NAUYOMA: I cannot adjourn. Just one (intervention). 

HON SPEAKER: Are you here tomorrow? 
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HON NAUYOMA: Just one thing Speaker, for tomorrow? 

HON SPEAKER: Yes. 

HON NAUYOMA: Okay. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. With that we have come to a 
very successful end of a very productive session. Thank you all. We will 
continue tomorrow the usual time. 

HOUSE ADJOURNS AT 17:29 UNTIL 05:07:2018 AT 14:30 
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The Assembly met pursuant to the adjournment. 

HON SPEAKER took the Chair and read Prayers and the Affirmation. 

HON SPEAKER: I can see we are all ready for the stormy weather. The 
lips are dry and catching cold as well and can stop mid-sentence until they 
are forced to utter the words. 

HON SPEAKER: Any petitions? Reports of Standing and Select 
Committees? Other Reports and Papers? Notice of questions, Minister. I 
am waiting. Notice of questions? Notice of Motions? Yes, Honourable 
Doctor Haufiku, Minister of Health. 

NOTICE OF MOTIONS 

HON MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES: Thank 
you very much Honourable Speaker. Honourable Speaker I give Notice 
that on Tuesday, the 10th of July 2018, I shall Move that leave be given to 
introduce a Bill to amend the Nursing Act of 2004, so as to make 
provision for the appointment of members of the nursing Council of 
Namibia and to provide for incidental matters. 

I so Move Honourable Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. 
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HON MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES: On the 
same day Honourable Speaker I give Notice that on the same day, the 10th 

of July 2018, I shall Move that leave be given to introduce a Bill to 
Amend the Medical and Dental Council Act of 2004, so as to make 
provision for the appointment of Members of the Medical and Dental 
Council of Namibia and provide for incidental matters. 

I so Move Honourable Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: On more to go.(Jnterjections) that is fine. 

HON MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES: On the 
same day Tuesday, the 10th of July 2018, I give Notice that I shall Move 
that leave be given to introduce a Bill to Amend the Social Work and 
Psychology Act of 2004, so as to make provision for the appointment of 
members of the Social Work and Psychology Council and to provide for 
incidental matters. 

I so Move Honourable Speaker. 

HON MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES: The last 
one. I hereby lastly give Notice that on Tuesday, the 10th of July 2018, I 
shall Move that leave be given to introduce a Bill to Amend the Pharmacy 
Act of 2004 as to make provision for the appointment of Members of the 
Pharmacy Council of Namibia and to provide for incidental matters. 

I so Move Honourable Speaker. 
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HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Let us have the Motions yes indeed. 
Thank you very much. 

HON SPEAKER: Messages from the Head of State. 

HON MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES: 
Honourable Speaker my apology I left out one Motion. I am sorry. 

Honourable Speaker I hereby give Notice that on Tuesday, the 10th of July 
2018, I shall Move that leave be given to introduce a Bill to amend the 
Allied Health Professional Council's Act of 2004 so as to make provision 
for the appointment of Members of the Allied Health Profession Council 
and to provide for incidental matters. 

I so Move Honourable Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. Well it is a relief, this has 
been coming for quite a while and I can see the Minister is excited about 
the fact that it is now ready, coming forward. 

HON SPEAKER: Messages from the Head of State? Ministerial 
Statements? There being none. We will now embark upon this important 
exercise being Thursday. 

RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS 
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HON SPEAKER: We would like to start with questions so that we can 
cover them as much as possible. Question 55 from Honourable Nauyoma. 
Do you put the question? 

HON NAUYOMA: I put the question. 

HON SPEAKER: The question is directed to the Minister of Health and 
Social Services. Minister you have the Floor. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL 
SERVICES: Sorry Honourable Speaker this is question 55, right. 

HON SPEAKER: Yes, please. 

QUESTION 55: 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL 
SERVICES: Thank you very much and thank you to the Honourable 
Member for the question Honourable Nauyoma. 

1. Minister when do we expect the Health Centre of Okalongo to be 
truly operational given the fact that this center will care for more 
than 57000 Namibians plus Angolans? 

Okalongo Health Centre is fully operational since 1975. 
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It was renovated in 2015, and it is now fully equipped and in operation. It 
consist of the following: 

• 10 in-patient beds; 

• Two delivery beds; 

• A mortuary; 

• Laundry; and 

• Four houses for staff accommodation. 

The health center provides for the following services: 

• Maternal and child care services; 

• Nutritional promotion; 

• Treatment of common disease and basic emergencies; 

• Follow up of chronic diseases; 

• Control of communicable disease such as HIV/AIDS, Malaria and TB; 

• Health education and health promotion including environmental health 
and sanitation; 

• Emergency deliveries; 

• Provision of routine maternity services like ante natal care services 

• Provision of outreach by nurses and other health care staff to the 
villages adjacent to Okalongo, and 
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Dedicated medical Practitioners from Oshikuk:u Hospital visit the clinic or 
the health center on a weekly basis. The problem experienced at Okalongo 
Health Centre is that there is no laboratory service or X-ray facility and 
this is not unique to Okalongo. It is something that is starting with a 
District Hospital. There is no in-patient care for more than 48 hours which 
is also standard practice for all health centers. 

Currently, there is a vacant post for a Senior Registered Nurse and a 
Registered Nurse. These two posts became vacant after the two staff 
members passed on in March and in April this year respectively, and may 
their soul rest in peace. 

The Ministry has taken the following remedial action regarding Okalongo 
Health Centre. Motivation to create two additional posts for Registered 
Nurses was made to the Public Service Commission and 
acknowledgement of receipt of our motivational letter has been received. 

Additionally we are expecting an approval of the transfer in or transfer in 
of a Senior Registered Nurse :from Omangeti Health Centre in 
Otjozondjupa Region, as well as an appointment of a Registered Nurse to 
fill the vacant post between July and August this year. 

If the Public Service Commission approves the creation of posts for two 
Registered Nurses and post for Senior Registered Nurses, and then the 
health center will start operating 24 hours. 

That is the question Honourable Speaker and Honourable Member. I mean 
that is the answer to the question. 

Thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much, Honourable Nauyoma. 
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HON NAUYOMA: Thank you Honourable Minister for your answers. 
They are honest in a way (Interjections)because when we visited the 
clinic, the facilities are up there and they are not being utilised because of 
the reasons that you just stated on the last part of your response. 

It means it is like dysfunctionalat the same time because there is no staff 
to operate on the 24 hours visits. Therefore, people there felt no, it is just 
like any other ordinary clinic, but will all those plans that are in place if it 
materialise, then obviously it will start operating like it is supposed to 
operate. 

Thank you for that Honourable Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Let us Move on. Question 56 is the one 
from Honourable Nico Smit. Do you put the question? 

HON SMIT: I put the question. 

HON SPEAKER: The question is directed to the Minister of Agriculture, 
Water and Forestry. Minister. 

QUESTION 56: 

HON MINISTER OF AGRICULTURE, WATER AND FORESTRY: 
Thank you Honourable Speaker, Honourable Members of this august 
House. I am still in the process of internalising the information that we 
have gathered, and then I want to beg the indulgence of Mr Smit, which I 
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have already touched-base with in order for me to digest the information 
and respond next week Thursday. 

Thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Question 56 from Honourable Nico Smit. 
You put the question. 

HON SMIT: I put the question. 

HON MEMBER: 57. 

HON SPEAKER: 57, yes. 

HON SPEAKER: The question is directed to the Minister of Works and 
Transport. (Jnterjection)The Deputy is here, yes. 

QUESTION 57: 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF WORKS AND TRANSPORT: 
Honourable Speaker, I take this opportunity to respond to questions posed 
by Honourable Smit, but before answering the question asked 
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I would like to put it into perspective the objective why Government has 
established and maintained the operations of Air Namibia, the national 
airline of the Republic of Namibia. It is because it is part and parcel of the 
four modes of transport that government is responsible for. Air Namibia 
is part of the infrastructural set up and logistics of this country providing 
air transport linkage needed to support trade and tourism development. 
No nation in this world can prosper if it lacks infrastructure and logistics. 
As per our national transport master plan and NDP5 we aim to become 
logistical hub serving not only our needs but also those of our landlocked 
neighbours in the SADC region. Referring the specific questions asked: 

Question 1 

Indeed Air Namibia commenced operations serving Windhoek, Gaborone 
and Durban routes in October 2016 as per their five year strategic plan. 
The route is still operational. 

With regard to profitability it is important to understand how new routes 
contribute to the business operation of an airline. Airlines have two 
categories of costs. They have the variable costs, those costs which the 
incur only when they fly, and also the fixed costs, those costs which they 
incur whether they fly or they do not, such as aircraft lasers, crew costs, 
head office costs. When determining the contribution of a new route, we 
look at the revenue generated on this route less variable cost. Fixed costs 
are not brought into picture at this stage because, we were incurring these 
costs already even before the start of the route. 

Having said that Honourable Speaker, Honourable Members of this 
augustHouse for the Financial Year 1st April 2017 - 31 stMarch 2018. The 
Windhoek-Gaborone-Durban route generated revenue amounting to N$37 
Million less valuable cost amounting to N$19 Million, giving an operating 
profit of N$17 Million at profit contribution level 1. 
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This profit of N$1 7 Million represent a positive contribution by the new 
route which is used to help partially covering existing fixed costs of the 
airline. 

The route between Gaborone and Durban is operated using the fifth 
freedom traffic rights Air Namibia activities from both Botswana and 
South Africa Government. There is no code sharing agreement in place 
yet between Air Namibia and Air Botswana so there is no payment being 
made to Air Namibia by Air Botswana. All revenues on the route are 
generated by Air Namibia using the traffic rights awarded to them. I hope 
by so doing, I have satisfied question 57 Honourable Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you, Honourable Nico Smit. 

HON SMIT: Thank you Honourable Speaker. I would like to thank the 
Honourable Deputy Minister for the answers. So it is good to hear that at 
least there is a profit of N$17 Million for the past Financial Year on that 
route. That is encouraging that it seems to me that Air Namibia is making 
some little money on that route. 

Thank you very much. It is appreciated. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you, yes, we move on to question 58 from the 
same Honourable Member. Do you put the question? 

HON SMIT: I put the question 
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HON SPEAKER: The question is directed to the Minister of Works and 
Transport. I will direct the question to the Deputy Minister. 

QUESTION 58: 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF WORKS AND TRANSPORT: Thank 
you Honourable Speaker and the entire august House. As I delve into this 
question I want to state as follows. 

Airlines operate expensive equipment such as aircraft. They use highly 
trained employees such as pilots, cabin crew and maintenance personnel. 
In order for an airline to be profitable these resources need to be optimally 
used. Air Namibia for years has not been utilising their resources 
mentioned here optimally to generate revenue. Their aircrafts spend more 
time on the ground than in actual operation and once the aircrafts are 
grounded, they incur an expense than a revenue. 

As identified in their five years strategic plan, it is important for the airline 
to create the required critical mass and improve aircraft utilisation from 
which additional revenue would be derived. The introduction of the route 
to Lagos and Accra is part of the implementing corrective actions to 
improve the airline financial performance. West Africa is a huge of 
population and home to Nigeria is 200 million nationals and these 
nationals are in Namibia, part of them. This is the market potential for 
operating in this part of the continent, it is huge and most airlines which 
are successful today make their profit from West Africa markets. 

We see big numbers of people from West Africa travelling to Southern 
Africa with many of them coming via East Africa spending more than 18 
hours on each trip. Air Namibia is solution will reduce the travel by five 
hours. People between these two Regions travel for many reasons which 
include leisure and touristic business and trade, religious post, art, medical 
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reason, education and culture exchange. The market therefore is just, for 
Air Namibia to benefit from that. 

This new route same as for the Gaborone-Durban routes will create an 
opportunity for Air Namibia to increase utilisation of aircraft crew and 
maintenance generating additional revenue to be used to cover the airline 
is existing fixed costs. 

Comrade Speaker, Honourable Members, detailed feasibility studies were 
conducted in-house as well using services of experts' consultants in the 
airline industry which all indicated that the route would be able to cover 
its variable cost. We are delighted to say that indications of viable routes 
are already visible with the first flight already fully booked at hundred 
percent with normal paying passengers. 

Feasibility study undertaken show that the route will generate about 
N$140 Million in a route revenue during the first year, while the estimated 
operating costs will amount to N$112 Million giving an expected profit of 
N$28 Million at profit contribution level 1. This expected revenue will be 
generated by a passenger load factor of 65%. 

The previous operation to South West Africa by Air Namibia was a 
straight flight linking Windhoek to Accra, but not Lagos. The operation 
this time around is different because the airline is combining Accra and 
Lagos. Lagos being a big market in its own right, another factor which 
hampered growth of Accra route in the past was the absence of Namibia 
Consulate to issue visas to people wanting to visit our country. 

This time around we have high commissars or commissioners in both 
Nigeria and Ghana and it would be easy to get required documents for 
nationals of those countries to enable them to visit Namibia using Air 
Namibia. 

South African Airways is still operational in both Ghana and Nigeria and 
these routes form part of their profit margins, but I must add here that this 
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question was a bit maybe misplaced because Namibia is not responsible 
for South African Airways. 

I thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you, Honourable Nico Smit. 

HON SMIT: Thank you Honourable Speaker. I would like to thank the 
Deputy Minister for his answer, but I cannot believe for one moment what 
he is telling us all is true, because we are not staying in outer space. We 
know what the traffic between here and West Africa is. That is for this 
reason and I agree that South Africa, Johannesburg, Oliver Tambo Airport 
is the hub of all air traffic in Africa or at least Southern Africa, and the 
passengers going to West Africa or wherever in Africa is passing mainly 
through Oliver Tambo Airport and South African airport abandoned that 
flight that route to West Africa because it went at a loss a total loss, so 
how are we here on the west side of Africa,all of a sudden will make a lot 
of money out of that route? 

I do not think it is true, but we will wait for the financial report of Air 
Namibia on this trip on this route and then I will ask the Minister, or the 
Deputy Minister again on this because I do not believe what he is telling 
us. I think it is not workable. 

Thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. We leave that matter for later 
for Debate. For now the answer is provided for. 

Question 59. Do you put the question? 
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HON VAN WYK: I put the question. 

HON SPEAKER: The answer is directed to the Minister of Urban and 
Rural Development. The Deputy Minister is here.(Interjections)Both of 
them are not available. We move on. That stands over. 

Question 60 from Honourable //Gowases. Do you put the question? 

HON //GOW ASES:I put the question. 

HON SPEAKER: And the question is directed to the Minister of Health 
and Social Services. Honourable Minister you have the Floor. 

QUESTION 60: 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL 
SERVICES: Thank you Honourable Speaker, thank you Honourable 
Member for the question. The question is in relation to the gate at 
Keetmanshoop State Hospital in the south in //Karas region. 

1. Humble request that consideration made for the re-opening of the 
main gate, perhaps with some stricter security measures 
altogether. 

The gate in question that was closed is a vehicle gate and is situated on the 
southern part of the hospital. Patients and visitors have continuous access 
to the hospital through a smaller gate next to the closed vehicle gate at the 
same site. As a matter of fact this gate is less than a 100 meters from the 
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main vehicle gate not 5 kilometre detour. So it is I 00 meters away from 
the entrance to the hospital. 

Vehicles are entering the hospital from the northern gate making a detour 
of 300 meters only from the gate that is closed, also not 5 kilometres. 
Although it is not a complete solution to the problem at Keetmanshoop 
Hospital which I know very well. I worked there for about a year, at least 
it has improved the crime situation or ill-intent situation at the hospital. 
As we are now able to identify the potential culprits including taxis and 
other offenders which make use of the southern gate do whatever they 
want untoward within the hospital premises and get out of the hospital 
premises there through the northern gate. That is the situation that we 
tried to prevent at the State hospital. 

Emergencies are being attended to by available hospital ambulance at the 
hospital, that when a patient comes to the pedestrian gate, an emergency 
case, is picked up by the hospital ambulance. So this is the short and long 
of it Honourable Speaker and Honourable Members. I do not know if 
there is a follow up. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you, Honourable //Gowases. 

HON //GOWASES: Thank you Honourable Speaker. Thank you 
Honourable Minister. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Question 61 is the one from Honourable 
Van Den Reever. Do you put the question? 
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HON VAN DEN HEEVER: I put the question 

HON SPEAKER: And the question is directed to the Minister of Mines 
and Energy. You have the Floor. 

QUESTION 61: 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF MINES AND ENERGY: Thank you 
Honourable Speaker. Honourable Speaker may I request the indulgence 
of the Honourable Van Den Heever for me to have this stand over until 
next Thursday.(lnte,jection) 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. We move on. 

Question 62 is from Honourable Kavekotora. Do you put the question? 

HON KA VEKOTORA: I put the question. 

HON SPEAKER: And the question is directed to the Minister of Health 
and Social Services. Minister you have the Floor. 

QUESTION 62: 
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HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL 
SERVICES: Thank you once again Honourable Speaker and Honourable 
Member. The question is little bit tricky because the case of NIP is 
actually under investigation by I think is a forensic auditing issue, and 
there is quite a lot in the Media and I would not want my words to be used 
against me. I think the safest maybe is that I do not comment on a case 
but I will say just one or another issue that is not directly involved with 
the current processes. 

Maybe I will prefer to start with the second part of the question not the 
first one. I hope the Honourable Member will pardon me to let the due 
process take its course because I do not want to mingle in the affairs of the 
case that is under investigation. 

What mitigating measure have been put in place to ensure that all public 
health sector pathology testing and disease monitoring services are offered 
unhindered while the fight between the CEO and the Board is on? 

I wish to state that there is actually no fight between the CEO and the 
Board. This is a straightforward case of an investigation being carried out 
by a Board within its mandate, and I think anyone of us on this planet can 
face this investigation and it does not necessarily translate into a fight. 
Maybe I missed the point if there is any fight between the Board and 
CEO. I do not think so. It is a straightforward judiciary due to 
investigation and that is the way I look at it. 

On the issue of ensuring that laboratory services are rendered unhindered. 
I would like to inform the Honourable Members of this House that the 
laboratory services are continuing as usual. The technical staff members at 
various laboratories have not been affected by the suspension of the Chief 
Executive Officer, not has the number reduced in any way or another. 

In addition NIP has over 40 laboratories throughout the country. 
Laboratories are operated by technical professional people. These 
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operations continue uninterrupted despite the happening regarding the 
Executives that are suspended. The Ministry will continue to monitor the 
situation closely. 

That is how far I can say Honourable Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Well done. You have gone as far as possible, 
Honourable Kavekotora. 

HON KA VEKOTORA: Thank you very much Honourable Speaker. I 
do not know why the Honourable Speaker made a comment that the 
Honourable Minister went as far as he could. 

Honestly Honourable, thank you very much Honourable Minister for the 
response, but I hear what you are saying in terms of the audit or the 
forensic audit that is ongoing at this point in time, but I was trying to link 
the forensic audit to the questions that I posed from 1 to 5 and honestly I 
could not see any link whatsoever, because question 1 was more about an 
issue that was reported by the auditors in 2017, and it was only acted upon 
in 2018 eight months down the line. 

I just wanted to find out why did it take so long because the longer it 
takes, it will have some financial or even human implications, so I do not 
know where the forensic audit really comes in, because the forensic audit 
has got to do with the suspension of the CEO now for them to continue 
doing the forensic audit, but the time it took for the Board to act on this 
matter how is that forensic audit issue. I do not understand that. 

Number two the reason I am referring to this as a fight is because, the 
CEO after being suspended also made counter accusations and threats 
about the Board and how they are handling their affairs within NIP. So 
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obviously that is a fight that was very much apparent from the report of 
the newspapers, as well as the letter that was written by the lawyer to the 
institution. So I think there was really an issue that was between the CEO 
and the Board. That is why I referred to that. 

I do not know whether the Minister really responded to the question of 
over-charging, because the Minister was also quoted in the papers that you 
were saying that or your Ministry was saying that the reason why you 
could not pay NIP in full is because they are over-charging. Is that still 
also a forensic audit issue, because I thought because of the fact that the 
NIP is under your jurisdiction, I thought when there is an issue of over
charging you will just call a meeting and you try to sort out the matter 
there and then, but it looks like now it has become an issue that is now 
more in a public domain. 

So that is why I am saying I really, unless I missed something I do not see 
how this issue is really an issue about the ongoing forensic audit that the 
Minister is referring to. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Would you quickly respond to some of 
the specific? 

HON MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES: It is 
possible Honourable Speaker that I missed some of the points, but I take 
note of the eight months that the Honourable Member is referring to, but 
we must understand. Alright, first of all during that time no one was 
suspended, to be like on suspension and then being paid that would be 
incurring costs that did not happen. That is the first thing. 

While the Board is · doing its work of investigating and have to do it 
thoroughly. These are very highly technically based issue. You cannot 
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just make a move unless you have done your homework so my belief is 
that the Board has to do thorough investigation. 

They have to give people in fact I am now being drawn in the case which I 
do not like. They have to consult relevant people both within NIP and 
outside, the responsible line Ministers etcetera, the partners for instance. 
We have a lot of partners, CDC which also funds NIP. So I would think 
that as much as eight months is fairly a long time, it is perhaps not 
something unwarranted. It is something you can do your work thoroughly 
if you want to do your work thoroughly, but obviously I do not want to 
answer or act as if I am the expert on the issue. That is the one thing I will 
say but I want to repeat that there was no extra cost incurred because the 
Board has not acted in suspending the CEO on a given time, and I do not 
think that the Act of NIP itself requires that once you have the report or 
once you suspect something within this period, you must act. 

It only says that if you are suspecting that somebody has done something 
wrong and you suspend the person, you must charge that person within 14 
days. That is all the Act says. So I take note but I want to repeat that it is 
not necessarily extra cost incurred. Maybe if we know what activity was 
referred to by then, then we can perhaps say it is there but now we cannot 
because the investigation is underway. 

The second thing of the money, I think those are separate issues, but well I 
want to refer to the issue of the fight. Maybe you know it better than me 
Honourable Member, but if the suspended person or his lawyer said 
something, well that is within his or her right, but I think the Board only 
looked at the institution, the organisation they are managing. I could have 
done it as well. 

If I see something with the Board. I can institute them, but this is not 
specifically directed towards an individual. It is not a personal issue so it 
is an institutional investigation, and I think the idea is to come to the 
bottom of the issue. It is not that somebody is already sentenced. If the 
investigation find out that there is nothing wrong, the person would be 
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cleared. If they find out there is something wrong, appropriate steps will 
follow. That is the way I look at it. I do not think there would be a boxing 
ring or there is one already. 

If anyone wants to drag in a boxing ring, I think it is inappropriate, so it is 
just an investigation and we do that or the Board does that because they 
have the mandate to protect public resources and to make sure that 
institutions are run according to the law all of us I believe. That is the way 
I look at it, but obviously we have got the right to differ with the 
Honourable Member. 

The last point I wanted to mention is that I have commented on the late 
payments to NIP by the Ministry and I have highlighted the issue why 
there has been a delay. Some of the payments are genuine money that we 
owe NIP. Others we had our own suspicion there, because we felt we are 
over-charged by NIP. We could not distinguish which one is the genuine 
part and which one is the over-charge, but that situation is actually now 
being attended to. We just received N$30 Million last week or the week 
before from Treasury. We paid that money to NIP, before we paid that 
money we had paid N$40 Million in total in the last 14 days or so. N$44 
Million has been paid to my understanding to NIP. 

Not necessarily the solution to everything but at least we are moving. We 
are doing something about that and this is separate, and I want to 
emphasise the payment has got absolutely nothing to do with the 
investigation by the Board. This is our matter, the other matter is the 
Board matter. Obviously NIP is under and us as a line Ministry anyone 
can throw anything at us but I just want to make that distinction. 

Thank you. 
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HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. Let us make progress. You 
still want to go back. 

HON KA VEKOTORA: Just a little item Honourable Speaker. Thank 
you Honourable Minister. I also agree that the payment has got nothing to 
do with the suspension and I actually put it as such. I did not include the 
two issues to be one. The issue of and I think that is where the Minister 
just need to understand me where I come from. 

The issue of the action of the Board to suspend the CEO. My first 
question is purely relating on the time because that was an Internal Audit 
Report that was submitted to the Board last year in October, an Internal 
Audit Report that highlighted certain discrepancies and issues. The Board 
asking for explanations to the CEO. The letter that went to the CEO to ask 
for explanation only to ask for explanation on a Report that was given to 
the Board eight months ago, only that letter went on the 1 7ili of May 2018, 
eight months down the line. That to me is not prudent management from 
the Board perspective. 

How can the Board sit on an Internal Audit Report that highlights certain 
discrepancies but they sit with that document for eight months before they 
take a decision to ask the CEO for an explanation. That to me is a bit 
questionable because I am actually questioning you, how you could allow 
the Board to sit on an Internal Audit Report for such a long time but we 
can discuss it later with a cup of coffee. 

HON SPEAKER: I think we should leave it at that unless if you got 
something specific. 

HON MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES: The 
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information that last year there was a time when the Board was not in 
place. I think I will discuss it with him, because if some of the issues that 
are being raised here are relating to the Board at the time that the current 
Board was not in existence. That is actually my fault not the fault of the 
Board, because I am the one who appoints the Board and for about two or 
three months we did not have a Board. That could have resulted in the 
Board taking a little bit longer in demanding what the Honourable 
Member is saying, but I am quite willing to share that with him. I am just 
saying there is that possibility. 

HON SPEAKER: Good, we leave that to continue outside the Chambers 
since you are able to communicate I think. (Interjections) 

The next question 63 is from Honourable !Auxab. You put the question? 

HON !AUXAB: I put the question. 

HON SPEAKER: And the question is directed to the Minister of 
Information and Communication Technology. (Laughter) So Honourable 
Minister you have the Floor. 

QUESTION 63: 

HON MINISTER OF INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATION 
TECHNOLOGY: Thank you very much Honourable Speaker. I have 
not found time to put my facts together on the question, and I would 
therefore like to beg the indulgence of the Honourable Member to allow 
me to tackle the question next week on Thursday, if it is in order. 
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HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Question 64 from the same Honourable 
Member. Do you put the question? 

HON !AUXAB: I put the question. 

HON SPEAKER: And the question is directed to the Minister of Safety 
and Security. Minister you have the Floor. 

QUESTION 64: 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Thank you very 
much Comrade Speaker. 

This question was answered partially and then they added again. I will 
deal with the rest. The hereunder answers are responses to the questions 
put forth by Honourable !Aux.ab of UDF pertaining to the 390 unclaimed 
bodies at the state and police mortuaries. 

1. What positive result has the cooperation between the Windhoek 
Municipality, the Police and the Health Ministry shown on 
empting the overburdened mortuaries? 

The good cooperation between Windhoek Municipality, the police and 
every Ministry resulted in a successful cremation of all unclaimed bodies 
which were kept in both State and police mortuaries. 

2. How much total of unclaimed from State and police mortuary 
have been cremated? 
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As I said a total of three hundred and ninety (390) unclaimed bodies of 
which ninety four (94) were adults while two hundred and ninety four 
(294)were children were successfully cremated. (Interjection) Some of 
these unclaimed bodies is not a problem of the Ministry of Health or 
Ministry of Safety and Security. It is the problem of the families. They do 
not claim them. (Interjection) 

HON MEMBER: Why? 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Why, we do not 
know. We must ask you why you do not claim your bodies.(Laughter)It is 
true some of the people are not known. Possibly they are not known and 
these bodies have been there for a long time, and there is a process for you 
to dispose of a body. We cannot find them. How can we charge them but 
also the process is also that the law must be followed for you to dispose of 
any body. That is also one.I could state that the police forensic science 
laboratory, because he asked. 

3. May the Minister apprise this august House how far the Ministry has 
made progress with the provision of another mortuary within the 
police forensic science building that was under construction? 

I could state that the police forensic science laboratory under construction 
will be the first state of the art of its kind in Namibia, and its construction 
is progressing well thus far. In addition, I can state that the project 
currently stands at 40% before conclusion. Thank you Minister of 
Finance. You are still funding it. 

Thank you. (Interjection) 
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HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: He asked another 
question. 

4. What long term strategies the Ministry put in place to alleviate the 
problems in the future? 

The police forensic science laboratory under construction is the strategy of 
the Ministry to alleviate the problem in future. Moreover the City of 
Windhoek has a plan to increase the capacity of current Municipal 
cremation to meet the potential increase demand in the future. As I said 
and I want to emphasise,the problem of bodies there is not the problem of 
the Ministry or any other institutions. It is also the problem of claiming 
bodies and identifying them. That is one problem also and that one will 
still remain and they will pile up as long as they are not being claimed. 

So I thank you Comrade Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Honourable Minister I am assuming that there is a cut
off point in terms of that, if the body has laying in the mortuary for 
whatever period, then once that period expires, then the State will have to 
take appropriate action. Do we have something like that, a kind of a 
standing rule? 
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HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: I do not know. I 
think the Minister of Health. How many years do you keep bodies? If a 
body is not damed for five or so years it has to be disposed of. 

HON SPEAKER: Five years? 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Yes, it is not a small 
time. You need to go out and put on newspapers, to the radio people must 
claim their bodies and what have you, until you exhaust that probably this 
cannot be, then you have to dispose them, but it is not a small time. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. The question was directed, 
(Interjection)yes, thank you very much, yes. 

HON MINISTER OF HOME AFFAIRS AND IMMIGRATION: I 
want to ask the Minister here. The Minister my neighbour, and the other 
Minister of the police. What happened exactly that the body, a person 
comes I think alive or maybe dead whatever in the hospital. (Interjection) 

HON MEMBER: Alive not dead. 

HON MINISTER OF HOME AFFAIRS AND IMMIGRATION: 
Probably let us assume the person has come alive, brought in the hospital, 

376 



05 July 2018 RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS BY 
HON!AUXAB 

HONNAMOLOH 

there must be a record of a person registered that this person came like 
this. If there is no such records, we must start those records immediately. 
We cannot allow people in this country to keep bodies 300, 400 bodies of 
people unclaimed. What kind of society is this? So I really want to 
emphasise and my Colleague will probably answer. 

How come that you have a record of the families of these people, and you 
do not even make effort even send police there to go and get them. So it is 
just a follow up question why are these people not arrested? 

HON SPEAKER: Yes Deputy Minister you have the Floor. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL 
SERVICES: I think the issue is really just a morale thing from the 
members of the communities because first of all when we receive 
somebody, we make sure that we have all the documentation that is like 
hit and run or somebody found just unconscious somewhere. We actually 
just make sure that all the documentation that he is having is kept with us, 
and we keep the record and after that we make an announcement, for 
instance in vernacular languages like maybe Otjiherero or Oshiwambo to 
say that no, we have such and such a patient in the hospital. We want 
somebody to come to us to talk about this situation. Then nobody comes. 
That is the kind of people we are dealing with. 

Then the others ones are that even when there is numbers somebody is 
referred from Oshakati who was brought by relatives, you will admit him, 
he will be send to Windhoek, he passed away here. Then you will take the 
body from here back because we know that he is from Oshakati. Then in 
Oshakati or in Otjiwarongo the body will just remain in the mortuary. 
People will be contacted by the hospital that no, who, who passed on, on 
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this date and we brought the body back with all the documentation. 
Nobody will turn up. 

Then we have also cases of this baby dumping. I think the 294 cases that 
you are hearing most of them are babies that were just dumped by parents 
and then they disappear. Even sometimes it is why the duration is five 
years is to do due diligence to the process to make sure that you have 
exhausted all avenues to make sure that the family will turn up one day 
and say that is my brother or what, but unless that person is having a 
pension somewhere or GIPF or something is when you see people come in 
big numbers rather than that if he is just a normal poor person who does 
not have any contingent or something, people will just disappear forever 
so it is a moral issue. We should be able to teach these people. 

HON SPEAKER: You are next, (Interjection) 

HON KA VEKOTORA: Honourable Speaker, Point of Order. 

HON SPEAKER: yes, please. 

HON KA VEKOTORA: Honourable Speaker I just witnessed something 
that happened here. I need to understand under what rule that the Speaker 
allowed that to happen. There was a question. (Intervention) 

HON SPEAKER: Can I rule now? 
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There was a question posed and the person who posed the question was 
not even there, and you normally rule that when a person who posed the 
question is not here not even the person who is acting on his behalf can 
ask a question. Now you have allowed the whole House on that side to 
come in and to pose questions, and to go on like I need to understand the 
rule that Honourable Speaker has applied to allow that to happen. 

HON SPEAKER: Yes, indeed. The reason for that. There was a very, his 
is a serious matter of national importance. No question about it. It is now 
at the level where we would be looking for inter-Ministerial kind of 
discussions to see what appropriate recommendations can we come up 
with? It was on that basis basically the Minister of Safety and Security, 
Home Affairs, Minister of Health all the three Ministries are directly 
connected to this particular issue. It was on that basis. Yes, Honourable 
!Naruseb. 

HON MINISTER OF AGRICULTURE, WA.TER AND FORESTRY: 
Thank you.(Interjections) 

HON SPEAKER: Can we allow the Member, yes. The person is on the 
Floor. 

HON KA VEKOTORA: I have a serious issue with that. I said when I 
was a newcomer in this House that I would want to follow the procedures 
of the House in accordance to what I am observing. You will make your 
life difficult Honourable Speaker tomorrow, when I stand up on another 
point on an issue, a question raised by another person and I stand up and I 
want to talk and you want to block me. That will create chaos in this 
House and that is exactly what you are doing at this point in time. 
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HON SPEAKER: But you see I have given you an opportunity to 
express yourself more than once before the next person could even utter a 
word. You have actually spoken twice not even permitting the person 
whom I have given the Floor to, to say a word, but can we not hear him. 
(Interjection) Well, wait, yes, wait please. Are you all exhausted, yes. 
Honourable !Naruseb you wanted to come in? 

HON MINISTER OF AGRICULTURE, WATER AND FORESTRY: 
Honourable Speaker as much as I wanted to say something. I have no 
intention to make your life borrowing the words of Honourable 
Kavekotora. I do not want to make your life difficult, but you know when 
issues like this sometimes without us having planned to deal with them on 
the surface, it probably gives us an opportunity as leaders of this nation to 
reflect on it. 

Now why is it, that families are not keen to come and claim their 
deceased? Are we asking ourselves probably, is it not the state of poverty 
and internal displacement that we are not so keen or willing to 
acknowledge. You know we were saying during the time of the liberation 
struggle that displacement does in fact happen that someone would 
because of necessity probably because his or her life was in danger 
without his or her family being aware about the whereabouts of that 
individual, find himself somewhere and eventually when the inevitable 
death comes, nobody knows about that person. That is one scenario and 
the other scenario in my opinion is that because of the state of poverty, 
families itis not cheap to put your loved ones to rest nowadays. 
(Interjection) 

HON SHIXWAMENI: Honourable Speaker? 

HON SPEAKER: Yes, please. 
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HON SHIXWAMENI: My Comrade and good friend and brother there 
is opening up a Debate and whether that is the way that we want to go. 

HON SPEAKER: Not at all. 

HON SHIXWAMENI: Because then I can also take the floor and also 
try to explain some of these things. That is what is happening actually. I 
think the Speaker would do justice actually to say can we have a Debate 
around this issue probably after the recess, so that we interrogate the fact 
that contributes to the non-claims of the bodies. That would be the best 
thing to do than the way you are going. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. Can we conclude because Honourable 
Minister of Safety and Security are you still insisting, you wanted to come 
back? 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: Comrade Speaker 
this is a question which was directed to us. 

HON SPEAKER: Directed to you, yes, indeed. 

HON MINISTER OF SAFETY AND SECURITY: To us who deal 
with this issue and there are quite a number of ideas how these bodies 
accumulate. There are several scenarios. Some are bodies found decayed. 
It is also a body, or is bones is also a body found there. You cannot 
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dispose them because they are only bodies no identities, nothing. Some 
possibly are foreigners who die here and have no identities. So these 
bodies accumulates, accumulates, and accumulates. 

Some people are not known. They cannot be identified by anyone and thus 
they remain there and we keep them in anticipation that maybe some of 
the families who have lost their loved ones will one day appear to claim or 
to come and identify these bodies and this is also what the Deputy 
Minister of Health has said also. Some of these as I said are children. 
These are those dumped bodies. They are all bodies. This is the case. It is 
not really if you go into what my uncle was saying the poverty, this is a 
minimal percentage among the bodies unclaimed. It is there but not the 
majority. 

Thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. Thank you for your 
cooperation. We wanted to find a dignified way of concluding that, so I 
think we are done. We move on to the, the Secretary will read the First 
Order of the Day. 

RESUMPTION OF DEBATE ON THE SERVICE 
CONDITIONS OF TRUCK DRIVERS IN NAMIBIA 

SECRETARY: Resumption of Debate on the Service Conditions of 
Truck Drivers in Namibia. 

HON SPEAKER: I think Honourable Doctor Haufiku did I give you, 
yes, please. (Jnterjection)We will tackle it next week. 
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When this Assembly adjourned yesterday, the 4th of July 2018, the 
question before the Assembly was a Motion by Honourable Dienda that 
the Motion be adopted. Honourable Nauyoma adjourned the Debate and I 
now give him the Floor. 

HON NAUYOMA: Thank you very much Honourable Speaker. 
Honourable Speaker when I was standing yesterday to contribute on this 
very important Motion, I was standing in the wake of the news that came 
around to me regarding the truck drivers, because the day before yesterday 
when I was driving in the morning from here driving home. There was an 
announcement from the police in Oshakati that a truck driver, who 
happened to be a foreign national who brought cars from Oshakati was 
found dead in the truck, but according to the story from the police it is like 
there was no things like foul play maybe "tsoties" (thieves) and stuff. It 
looked like a natural death because there was nothing tempered with 
according to the police when I listened from them. (Interjections)The 
police was talking about this incident. 

When the police is mentioned General must listen. That is why we really 
want to sympathise with this kind of arrangements because I always ask 
myself why drivers of these trucks who drive such long distances drive 
alone. Why they do not maybe have an assistant driver, so that when 
things like this happen, you are in a foreign land, you are found dead in 
the truck, nobody knows what happened and so on. Now you wonder why 
these businesses really do not make an arrangement for these people to 
have at least assistant drivers. You drive all the way the whole night, the 
whole day and at the end of the day these are people so stressed up. 

You hear a lot of issues like the contracting of HIV because these people 
are lonely. When they move around, they pick up ladies along the way and 
all this kind of things happen. At the end of the day people (Interjection) 
no it is not two day, people are driving to and fro in order to make money. 
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I think this industry really needs some kind of attention, if we really want 
to protect our people who are really helping us to get all the services that 
we need, but it is like we are not taking proper care of these long distance 
drivers. Therefore I think they just need to be regulated somehow to check 
how best we can improve on the service of these long distance drivers. 

I thank you Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. It is very sad to hear about the 
death of a driver under such terrible conditions. Yes, Honourable 
//Gowases. 

HON //GOWASES: Thank you Honourable Speaker. Honourable 
Speaker, I welcome the Honourable Member who brought this Motion to 
the House for discussion. Truck drivers are not strangers to us. They are 
our sons. They are our relatives and from our communities. Therefore as 
an elected representative of the people, I have empathy for them. Truck 
drivers also referred to as"truckers" in some countries play a very 
important role in the Namibian economy. They export and import our 
goods and cargo from one country to another. In our case, mostly to and 
from SADC countries like South Africa, Botswana, Zambia, Zimbabwe 
and Angola.They also export goods within the country from Windhoek to 
the north, south, west and east and vice versa, so it goes each and 
everyday they are on our national roads. 

The humble income that they receive provide food on the table for their 
families and the communities we live in. It is therefore important that we 
need to discuss the conditions of service and find solution as the House of 
the people. I humbly request the Honourable Minister of Works and 
Transport to assist us how to address this challenge. Some sort of research 
needs to be done to evaluate the conditions under which our truck drivers 
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perform their duties. They travel long distances. They stay for a long time 
away from their families and they are vulnerable to HIV/AIDS. It is 
dangerous and rescue job but someone in this country have to do it. 

In February 2016 I asked the following question to the Minister of Works 
and Transport then, Honourable Alpheus!Naruseb. Travelling on our road 
is like singing a death sentence referring to trucks posing a danger to other 
road users. I also mentioned that trucks were not allowed to be on the 
national roads during specified hours of the day especially before sunset 
and before sunrise. 

My questions then were if there are any provisions in the law to protect 
truck owners in order to reduce accidents? Why are provisions not made 
for more transport to allow drivers to take break to rest and sleep before 
driving long distances? What is the possibility for core drivers to be 
compulsory to assist the drivers? 

Honourable Speaker, Honourable Members the Ministry of Works and 
Transport, the Ministry of Labour in cooperation with Ministry of Health 
and Social Services are key Ministries responsible for the wellbeing of our 
truck drivers.It is therefore my humble plea that the three Ministries 
conduct some kind of research on amongst the following: 

• Contribution of truck drivers towards the Namibian economy, 

• Conditions under which truck drivers have to perform their duties, 

• The legal framework under which they operate, 

• Their conditions of service 

Does the income of the truck drivers commensurate (Intervention) 
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HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: Thank you Honourable Speaker. 
Could I get permission from the Honourable Member to ask a question 
please? 

HON //GOWASES: Yes, Honourable. 

HON MINISTER OF FINANCE: Thank you Honourable. I just heard 
you saying that it looks as if trucks are the main cause of accidents on 
roads. Can you confirm those statistics (Interjection)because I have a 
different set of statistics that it is actually not trucks, or give me the source 
of those statistics? 

HON //GOWASES: Thank you Honourable Minister. I will do research 
with MV A and then I can come back (Laughter) Does the income of the 
truck driver with a profit margin of the truck owner of the employee. We 
need this factual information to make an informed decision. 

Finally, it is not only the responsibility of Government but the private 
sector should also take part in finding a solution to the plight of truck 
drivers for example, employees of truck drivers should encourage and 
support the establishment of a truck drivers association of some forum to 
discuss the most other matters, conditions of service, training road safety. 
(Laughter) 

I support the Motion. 
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HON SPEAKER: Honourable Veikko Nekundi. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: Thank you 
very much Comrade Speaker. I take the Floor to contribute to the Motion 
and make also my position in terms of the Motion. 

Comrade Speaker this Motion the content of it, if you have listened to a 
number of NBC call in programs you will realise that it is not a new thing 
or complaints be it open line "ewilyamanguluka", the truck drivers of this 
country have been complaining about the condition of service in which 
they operate. They complain of long hours, meagre salaries and all sorts of 
situations, and one does sometimes want to have an understanding why a 
problem of this nature has to persist unattended. Is it that we either 
possibly that the complaint or the grievance brought to the fore it is not 
been heard off, or is it that we do not have legislations in place to address 
the plight of our citizens.I think those are the hypothetical questions one 
tends to ask when you look to the issue on the table, the plight of the truck 
drivers. One comes to look at two pieces of laws. 

One is the Namibian Constitution which providesthat the Namibians shall 
have the right to pursue happiness, and one of the happiness been stated 
here is the conducive environment and one will ask and say, if an 
employee is not happy, will that then be construed as a happy 
environment, certainly not. I will call you in for English classes for free, 
and the other aspect that one looks at is that, the same constitution under 
Chapter 11 Article 95( d) and (i), it also says that we shall enact 
legislations that deals with the health and strength of workers and that 
such are not been abused. 

Now when we look at the complaint I think that the health of these truck 
drivers are being compromised and their energy is been abused by the 
employers obviously, and that they shall be ensured that the workers are 
paid a living wage adequate for the maintenance of a decent standard of 
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living. One will recall I think it is 2015 or 2016, I have introduced a 
Motion in this August House to discuss on the national minimum wage 
and for that matter that Motion it seems it was killed by default or by 
design because it was never brought back. (Inte,jection)The Standing 
Committee since that is one of the element of the plight among others of 
the truck drivers. 

Now that being put into perspective Comrade Speaker, I will tend to differ 
in terms of saying that there is no legislation that call for that. One is that 
the very same legislation that is then put in play in line with the 
constitution there is a Labour Act that is being put in play and the Labour 
Act clearly stipulates that there shall be a wage Commission that shall be 
established by the Minister of Labour, and amongst others the task of this 
wage Commission is to investigate the terms and conditions of 
employment and after that, the Minister shall then impose or determine 
remuneration and other conditions of employment for employees in any 
industry or area. 

I will have expected when complaints of this nature have been coming for 
so long, the wage Commission shall undertake a study and advice the 
Minister responsible accordingly so that the Minister takes appropriate 
action in protecting the plight of the truck drivers. That should be my 
expectation and it seems possibly either the wage Commission is not in 
place, or the wage Commission is not doing its work. Somehow 
somewhere there is something that is just not operating well and the truck 
drivers and many other employees across the breadth and length of this 
country are complaining about employment conditions, and I do not think 
really we are in this, we cannot continue just to allow the employees to 
continue to complain and complain unattended to. 

So this wage Commission which is a body that is being prescribed in 
terms of the Labour Act should do its work then. The other aspect the 
same Act provide that in section 39 that the employers have a duty to 
ensure safety and health of the employees at work place. Now that is 
partly. Each and every employer should ensure that. Now if you as an 
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employer is allowing your driver to drive for 24 hours nonstop and even 
think that you must deliver this cargo in a particular timeframe knowing 
that it is impossible unless you are doing it to the exhaustion of yourself 
and then that becomes the detriment of your health and to the risk of your 
own because you can cause an accident. This condition of service must be 
imposed, must be determined and imposed so that the health and safety of 
these employees are not being compromised. 

Further in terms of section 40 of the same Labour Act it also provide that 
the same employer should then provide, ensure they have a duty for the 
safety of others than their employees. Now this means that if I am not 
employed by a particular cargo or transport or a courier company, they 
have equally the duty to protect my safety. Now they are putting up their 
drivers there for maybe even untrained or trained well, they are exhausted, 
long hours, stress, anger and sometimes you are even on the highway at 
night you are trying to indicate to the guy that your lights are too sharp in 
my eyes bright. They sometimes even ignore.Either they are not trained 
well to understand the rule of that or they are exhausted. They have all the 
frustration, so they are endangering me who is not the employee of their 
employer. So they are equally in contravention of the very same Labour 
law. So my appeal is really to understand what is the task, is the Wage 
Commission in place to ensure that, and if they are in place, why is that 
they have not been carrying their task as per the piece of legislation? 

In addition we have the Labour Commissioner. The Labour 
Commissioner is a public servant and I have not heard of a vacancy in that 
particular Office. That means that person is employed. One of the tasks or 
duties as per the law of this person employed as a Labour Commissioner, 
is to prevent disputes from arising. Where truck drivers are unhappy, they 
are continuously complaining, calling and you even read it in the 
newspapers. The people are not happy about these disputes, they continue 
to rise and you hardly hear the Labour Commissioner trying to avert any 
dispute. They normally wait for dispute to arise and then they want to 
come in and unnecessary thing. 
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I am just trying to understand are these bodies or structures as being put 
up by the various pieces of legislation, are they really doing their task 
well. That being said Comrade Speaker, I am in full support of the 
content and the reason of the Motion. However my only backward or 
where I am not frank in understanding, my reservation is should this 
Motion then having this piece of legislation in place should this be 
referred to a Standing Committee. 

My aanswer would be no because you have the Act that is in place that 
have all conditions that should ensure that the conditions of services are 
rightly put, that the safety of everybody is guarded. Why do we need then 
to send them to the Standing Committee? 

So my appeal Comrade Speaker is that the persons entrusted to safeguard 
the interest of the employees should basically just do their work and in 
this time it is the wage Commission and the Labour Commissioner so I 
think that should be my perspective, but I do take the understanding and I 
respect that the truck drivers are really mistreated and they are suffering. 
Sometimes suffer silently and some are bringing that out. So I must 
acknowledge their suffering and it can no longer continue to go 
unattended. Therefore my appeal to the Comrade Minister of Labour 
(Interjection) (Laughter) the only government you know is SWAPO, you 
know nothing else, so do not worry. So it is just to appeal to the Minister 
to enforce that the wage Commission take its work seriously and that the 
Labour Commissioner do ensure that he prevents the dispute from arising 
particularly in this sector and particularly the truck drivers. 

Thank you very much Comrade Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you, Honourable Asser Mbai. 
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HON MBAI: Thank you so much Honourable Speaker. Honourable 
Speaker it is so unfortunate what I was intending to say is really overtaken 
by the last speaker Honourable Nekundi, but as usual I rise to briefly 
contribute to the discussion on the table. I concur wholeheartedly with the 
previous speakers in this House with regard to the seriousness of the 
conditions of service of truck drivers in our country. 

Honourable Speaker if you had the opportunity to tune in to the 
"Omurari " of the NBC Otj iherero language, you could have easily picked 
up how the truck drivers almost every night and every day are expressing 
their dissatisfaction about the condition of service they are experiencing. 

Honourable Speaker therefore not to keep the discussion for too long on 
the table, I therefore after listening to what have been said in the House by 
the previous speakers and also listening to the explanation availed by the 
Honourable Minister of Labour yesterday with regard to the ongoing 
consultation with representatives of the truck drivers. 

One would like to suggest that the Honourable Minister and the mover of 
the Motion to come together around a cup of tea in order to find common 
grounds with regard to what the Motion seeks to address and what the 
Minister intends to undertake after consultation with representatives of the 
truck drivers. Really it is sometimes disappointing that issues are raised in 
a good time with the relevant Ministers of (Intervention). 

HON SPEAKER: There is a Point of Order. 

HON NAUYOMA: On a Point of Order Honourable Mbai, it is a Point 
of Information. Are you aware that these truck drivers already visited the 
Honourable Minister of Labour and it is like there is no light that is 
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trickling? That is why they decided to come over to Parliament. Are you 
aware of that information? 

HON MBAI: Thank you so much. This is the notion of Honourable 
Member who posed the question, but I think the Minister is still in power 
and(Jnterjection) yes until after election next year but until for the time 
being he is still the legitimate Minister of Labour and really I concur and 
have a deep comprehension of what he has explained, and my 
disappointment is only that sometimes the Executive are taking too long. 
Too long really to perform, or taking too long to implement issues that are 
really burning that is disturbing the lives of our people. 

I therefore would like the Honourable Minister and the mover of the 
Motion to come together and really address this issue amicably. 

I thank you Mr Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you, Honourable Kasuto. 

HON KASUTO: Thank you very much Honourable Speaker. I will just 
be very brief because a lot has been said by the previous speakers. I only 
wanted to say few words, and what I wanted to say Honourable Speaker 
regarding to the truck drivers I think what the Colleagues are talking about 
on their condition of service I think is very important because these truck 
drivers are really being abused, especially by some of us the employers. 

I was informed by one of the truck drivers that there was a time that he 
was involved in an accident somewhere here in the country, and then he 
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had to call his employer meaning his boss and then upon informing him 
about what has transpired the accident that he is involved in the accident 
and the first question that the employer was asking was to say how is my 
truck. Meaning that this employer was more interested in the truck but is 
really not interested in the life of the person whether this person is injured 
or not he does not really care.That is why we are saying that this is really 
serious. 

We hope and believe that the line Minister who is the Ministry of Labour 
will really look into this issue and address some of these issues especially 
to regulate to put laws that will make sure that these truck drivers are 
protected and I also want to support Honourable Nekundi to say that I do 
not think also it should referred to a Committee. It is a straightforward 
thing. I think the Ministry will just have to deal with it and just implement 
the laws. With that Honourable Speaker I support the Motion. 

Thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. I noted the passion and the 
seriousness in which Members approached this particular topic. Anything 
that touches other human beings obviously does requirea serious look at. 
Honourable Asser Mbai referred to the need for the mover of the Motion 
to consult very closely with the line Minister, on a particular way forward 
so that we will be guided with respect with the way forward. I think that 
sounded quite useful. 

I am now at the point where I would be asking for the Honourable Dienda 
to reply, but she is not in the Chamber. So there is an opportunity for her 
to reply during the course of next week. Hopefully in the meantime there 
will be a kind of consultation, hopefully with the help of the Whips and 
the Minister so that next week when we come back, we will be wiser in 
terms of the way forward. Can we conclude it and leave it at that? Thank 
you very much. 
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The Secretary will read the Second Order of the Day. 

RESUMPTION OF DEBATE ON 
THE ISSUE OF URBANISATIONAND 

ITS IMPACT ON OUR TOWNS AND CITIES 

SECRETARY: Resumption of Debate on the Issue of Urbanisation and 
Its Impact on Our Towns and Cities. 

HON SPEAKER: When the Assembly adjourned on Tuesday, the 26th 

June 2018, the question before the Assembly was a Motion by Honourable 
Asser Mbai that the Motion be adopted. The Honourable Maamberua 
adjourned the debate and I now have the pleasure to give him the Floor. 

HON MAAMBERUA: Thank you very much Comrade Speaker for 
giving me the Floor to say a word or two about this very important and 
relevant Motion that actually touches on many aspects of our lives. It 
touches on many different sectors of our economy as well. Let me 
perhaps just start by saying, since we are talking about urbanisation start 
with a small history of Namibia with regard to this issue, and I want to 
since I am looking at, face to face to my brother here from Otjimbingwe. I 
want to talk about Otjimbingwe in this context. 

We shall recall that Otjimbingwe was the first capital of today is Namibia 
then South West Africa. We shall also recall that the first School ever 
established in this country was in Otjimbingwe. It is also said that the first 
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mission that is church mission was also established in Otjimbingwe. 
(Intervention) 

HON SPEAKER: And the delivery of proper mail service from 
Swakopmund. 

HON MAAMBERUA: Yes, the Post Office, the first Post Office or 
postal services in this country also Otjimbingwe so (Interjection) no there 
was no, already in 1840 thereabout Otjimbingwe was in today is terms 
comparatively speaking a town advanced in terms of infrastructure of a 
certain kind including some of the things that we are talking about. Today 
in this situation being where I do not know whether you(Interjection) 

HON MEMBER: Will cry. 

HON MAAMBERUA: Well I do not know whether you will 
cry,(Laughter)maybe you will rebel against the Otjimbingwe is in a 
pathetic situation. Now whether Otjimbingwe was, oh, Point of Order. 
(Interjection) No, there is nothing like that just talk. 

HON MINISTER OF AGRICULTURE, WATER AND FORESTRY: 
Honourable Speaker may I ask Honourable Maamberua a very small 
question. 

HON MAAMBERUA: Oh, sure. 
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HON MINISTER OF AGRICULTURE, WATER AND FORESTRY: 
Thank you. Are you aware that the result of the Otjimbingwe of today and 
the way you have come to know it are just, I refer to it as are just, was not 
the Otjimbingwe before the Swakoppoort Dam was constructed, and that 
that community were able to provide for themselves through activities 
involving agriculture, and were even able until the time that I have got my 
understanding of what was happening around me to provide for that the 
elders were able to provide for their children that has migrated to places 
like Walvis Bay, Swakopmund, Windhoek you name it, with produce 
from their gardens and stock farming? Are you are aware of that? 

HON MAAMBERUA: Yes, indeed I am aware, and I can share with you 
that the best dates, "dadels" seeds up to now are still being harvested 
from Otjimbingwe to be planted in the south. That is Otjimbingwe for 
you. Indeed, when we are talking about urbanisation, I think we have to 
talk about urbanisation in a historical context, of there is one concept that 
is referred to as ruralisation to make towns or cities basically to render 
them rural. I do not know what actually happened to Otjimbingwe. Has 
Otjimbingwe been ruralised? Is Otjimbingwe still going to be 
Otjimbingwe of yesteryear? That is just an example of what I wanted to 
open my discussion. There are so many of these examples that we are 
talking about in the discussion. 

Comrade Speaker let me start somehow with Africa in general, that in 
recent years Africa is attention has been drawn to the fact that not more 
than half of the world is population is urbanised and the bulk of this urban 
dwellers are living in the global south of the hemisphere that is including 
Africa, and many of these African towns and cities are dealing with crisis 
which are compounded by rapid population growth particularly in peri
urban areas that lack in terms of access to shelter, infrastructure and 
services by predominantly poor populations, weak local Governments and 
serious environmental issues and I think that observation is actually 
relevant in the Namibian context as well. 
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Comrade Speaker urbanisation in Namibia has been a phenomenon that 
started already many years ago as most of the inland indina settlements 
have after all become the urban centres that we call towns and cities of 
today. Examples again are bound. Look for example at a place like 
Windhoek. It was a very old settlement that has changed hence, from one 
population group to another so it has been resettled for more than 200 
years or so. It was then upon the arrival of the colonialist urbanised. It 
remains an urban centre of course today. Okahandja is more or less the 
same story. Omaruru was also settled long, long time the same applies to 
Walvis Bay. 

I think there is a misunderstanding about Walvis Bay. Some people think 
that Walvis Bay only came about or to be during the British occupation, 
but the Topnaar people I think they have got a different name that I may 
not be able to pronounce (Interjection) aha, have been living in that area 
for more than one thousand years in terms of history or according to 
history, and they have occupied Walvis Bay area. They were only pushed 
60 kilometres away from Walvis Bay in recent years so the same will go 
to areas such as Otjiwarongo, Gobabis, and Keetmanshoop etcetera. 

Comrade Speaker both the colonial and post-colonial administrations have 
had some influence on urbanisation but of course, of different types and 
different impacts. We have seen much faster and greater urbanisation 
after independence and we know the obvious reasons why urbanisation 
before independence because of the passed laws and the restrictions 
perhaps was not as fast as what happened after independence, but that is 
not to say that we agree with the level and speed and magnitude of 
urbanisation that is taking place right now. I think there are so many 
issues that are not helpful with regard to the urban planning in many of 
our towns and cities and thus urbanisation continues today due to growing 
population and land pressures in most rural areas and real problems of 
landlessness emerging in particular rural areas amongst many other risks. 

Now to come to this concept of ruralisation of towns in Namibia. 
Recently the ruralisation and maybe we need to define that concept, 
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basically that is a concept describing the way how gradually towns, that is 
their lifestyles, the economies of towns and cities, start to assume 
characters of rural life that is ruralisation, thus recently the ruralisation of 
urban centres or towns have been on an increase in Namibia. By this as I 
already explained the tremendous increase of the usually rural lifestyles 
now found in the towns. This include the imposition or transference of 
rural. architecture, of dwellings into the towns that is outside the urban 
regulations of construction and so on, 

We find the life or the lives of many, now the urban dwellers becoming 
similar to those in the rural areas such that now you find users of wood 
and drawers of water in the cities. If you go to our slumps in Windhoek 
the Havanas, the Okahandja Park people have not become users of wood, 
drawers of water just the same way they irk out a living in the rural areas. 
It is also very sad to note that they have got as I already started with the 
example of Otjimbingwe, but other towns that have actually become 
hundred percent ruralised. I give you an example of Kalkveld. Kalkveld 
was a town before with a Mine, with this one for making butter, a 
creamery, dairy or maybe something like that and many other important 
activities.The railway station was booming and busting sort of activity 
there. 

Today Kalkveld is basically just a rural area. In fact I think a rural 
Council or something like that or Village Council something like that. 
That is a typical example of ruralisation of towns in Namibia. I think 50% 
or so of residents of Windhoek their geographical the spacial space in 
Windhoek is basically slums, rural, and that happened only in the 28 years 
that we have been independent. In the next 28 years, we may expect that 
90% of Windhoek maybe rural in terms of percentages in geographical 
space. 

So I think we are having a very serious problem that we have got to 
address. The same applies to places like it is not a theory. It is practical 
things that we are seeing on a daily basis here. Kalkrand where do we 
stand with Kalkrand, combat. These were all already advanced places that 
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today they are basically just rural areas. Indeed the rise of subsistence 
agriculture in the residential areas come across in those slums, in places 
like Grootfontein, Otjiwarongo etcetera. People who have introduced 
basically some subsistence agriculture in those areas in residential towns 
or places and those are the examples of these problems that we are talking 
about. 

So slowly the elements of rural life are slipping into the everyday life of 
the urbanised or the urban areas. Those are some of the observations that 
we can share as we address this issue and we cannot run away from those. 
Now obviously since incomes and the mainstay of these people living in 
the urban areas particularly in the slums their incomes predominantly are 
from informal sectors which, by very nature are very low. Most migrants 
naturally also seek for shelters or become tenants of slum landlords.Some 
of you here have "kambashus"(shacks) and some of those things that you 
construct there. Of course you do not have, so you are slum landlords. 

As a consequence many of our towns have to deal not only with slum 
proliferation but also with increasing insecurity and crime. I do not have 
to illustrate further than what we have been recently getting through the 
media, and we all have been in one form or the other been witnesses of 
insecurity and crime particularly in this very city called Windhoek. 
Namibia has basically neglected the key drivers of productivity which 
includes small and medium sized enterprises, human resource and skills 
development. Where are the vocational training centres? 

I think since independence we still are stuck with only two or three across 
the whole country vocational training. (Interjections) which ones. 
Comrade Speaker, the Member says I am lying. (Intervention) 

HON SPEAKER: No, no, they should not use that language, are you 
sure? 
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HON MAAMBERUA: It is what he said. 

HON SPEAKER: No, no, but the expression that is not Parliamentary. 
We do not call each other lying. We do not. Please withdraw that. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: I withdraw 
that. 

HON SPEAKER: Yes, please thank you. You may continue now. 

HON MAAMBERUA: No, no, he must withdraw through the system. 
He repeatedly he must withdraw through the system. 

HON SPEAKER: Honourable Nekundi I am asking the Honourable 
Maamberua to sit down so that you can facilitate the Honourable. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: 
Honourable Speaker it is yes, I respect what Honourable Speaker is 
saying. However, Honourable Speaker I will withdraw. However 
Honourable Speaker, it becomes unhonourably the truth for the 
Honourable Member to honourably, knowingly he ishonourablynot telling 
the truth. 
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Honourable Speaker, Honourable Maamberua knows very well that 
Namibia does not have two VTCs. It has more than that and he knows on 
record. He cannot come and tell the public on record that Namibia since 
independence has only two Vocational Centres. It is not true and for that 
matter is honourably not telling the truth. 

HON SPEAKER: Alright but what we are saying you are now taking the 
Floor to say you withdraw. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: I 
withdraw. 

HON SPEAKER: You withdraw the Honourable expression that you 
made. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF PUBLIC ENTERPRISES: I withdraw 
the dishonourable expression. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. 

HON MAAMBERUA: It is fine that the Member has withdrawn but let 
me say what I said. I said I think since independence we have had at least 
between two or three vocational training centres so I qualified my 
statement. So where is the lie about? (Jnterjection)Y ou can have them as 
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ten it does not matter. The thing is the Ministry of Education is busy 
trying to increase them and we need to increase them. That is the point so 
there is nothing dishonest and lying about this. (Intervention) 

HON SPEAKER: Deputy Minister on a point of order. 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF HIGHER EDUCATION, TRAINING 
AND INNOVATION: On a Point of Information Honourable Speaker. 
We have eight vocational training centres in the country currently. I just 
participated in a ground breaking ceremony in Keetmanshoop that would 
become the ninth, and in Omusati and we are going to build one more in 
Oshikoto Region recently. So they would be ten, but the intention is to 
build 14 to ensure that every administrative political region has a 
vocational training centre. That is on the card but currently we have eight 

HON MAAMBERUA: (Indistinct) No vocational training centres? 

HON DEPUTY MINISTER OF HIGHER EDUCATION TRAINING 
AND INNOVATION: and we are going to build two more. Thank you, 
vocational training centres. (Applause) 
Thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Alright. 
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HON MAAMBERUA: (Laughter) now we are happy to note that there is 
progress on that score because we have been fighting 
vehemently(Interjection)indeed (Interjection)of course so it is important 
that we get that information and we find it important when we are talking 
about development to have more of these institutions. 

Comrade Speaker now for some policy advice or suggestions that could be 
done in this area, and that is in order to address the challenges of 
urbanisation facing many towns and cities some key reforms should 
actually be pursued by Government. 

1. Upgrading informal settlements through the provision of integrated 
infrastructures and services that target the marginalised groups 
including the poor, youth, women, and the elderly etcetera. 

2. Mobilising urban financing from local and foreign investors as well 
very important. 

3. Improving human capital through equal access to education and health 
care services and facilities for all categories of citizens in order to meet 
labour market needs, and 

4. Important to introduce diversification of economic activities through 
the creation of new economic hubs oriented towards sustainable and 
value added production and exportation. 

These are very important interventions that we would want to advice 
Government to engage in in order to curb the negative effects of 
urbanisation. 

We agree with the mover of the Motion that this Motion be referred to the 
Parliamentary Standing Committee because there are so many aspects and 
dimensions that need to be interrogated in order for Namibia to curb the 
effects, negative ones of course of urbanisation, but that is not to say that 
urbanisation as a concept as a practice it is bad, but only if it is having 
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unwanted consequences as we have been experienced in Namibia in many 
of our towns. I so submit. 

Thank you very much. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you, Honourable Doctor Kawana. 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: Thank you very much Honourable 
Speaker. Honourable Speaker I rise to add my voice to the Motion under 
discussion. If I had a written text, I could complain against the SWANU 
party of Namibia for stealing my ideas, but maybe it is a coincidence 
Comrade Speaker only that I am surprised by the terminologies used by 
SWANU. I did not have an opportunity to look at their election 
manifesto, but it is a very strange new concept of ruralisation of urban 
areas. I do not know what it means. 

Comrade Speaker one of the most worrying cultures on the African 
continent is lack of planning and foresight that must be emphasised. 
Comrade Speaker while other countries and continents such as China for 
example. China has 12 five years plans meaning they plan sixty years 
ahead. With Africa very few countries have even five years plans, very 
few. That is the disease of Africa. 

Comrade Speaker you are aware that during the 60s, there were quite a 
number of African, independent African countries, which were more 
advanced than a number of Asian countries. Today is the reverse, 
notwithstanding the fact that those African countries are endowed with 
countless natural resources simply because of lack of planning, today they 
are going back to Stone Age. That is why planning is very important in 
this respect, but unfortunately, today if you ask an African person what he 
or she will eat tomorrow, you would be lucky to get an answer, (Laughter) 
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but if you ask a Chinese what he or she will eat sixty years from now, you 
will get an answer. That is now the importance of planning. 

Honourable Speaker, it is also a fact that by 2025, the world population 
two thirds of the world population would be urban whether we like it or 
not, so much so that it is imperative for us to plan because urbanisation, 
migration from rural to urban is here to stay. That is why it is imperative 
for us to plan particularly this migrationwill be more pronounced in 
developing countries and more so in Africa. I agree with those who are 
advocating improvement of living conditions of our rural folk by 
providing modem road infrastructure, health facilities, education facilities, 
portable water, modem communication infrastructure but today our 
colleagues will tell you from the Ministry of Basic Education that 
notwithstanding some of those facilities in some of those schools, the 
learners are less than 20 because of migration to urban areas. 

So let us prepare ourselves to address the slums or informal settlements, 
terminology used by SW ANU slumps or informal settlements to make 
sure that we really address the plight of our citizens in those areas, by 
providing decent housing, sanitation and other amenities which are 
required for the comfort of our citizens in this country. 

Comrade Speaker that is why I admire planning. There are cities what we 
term mega cities, whereby you find in one city more than 20 million 
people. In March I was in Shanghai, in China, with more than 23 million 
but the planning there it is perfect because they plan 60 years ahead. 

You will not find a slum in Shanghai. Sanitation is top, more than 23 
million people. In some of these countries where there is no planning, and 
I see a General turned diplomat who was in one of those countries, but for 
diplomatic reasons we cannot mention them, where the bigger population 
is in slums in a city of more than 20 million so planning, planning and 
planning is needed in Africa to move us forward but otherwise, with these 
few remarks Honourable Speaker, the rest of the my ideas were by 
coincidence taken by SWANU, so I rest my case. 
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HON SPEAKER: Thank you, Honourable Nauyoma. 

HON NAUYOMA: Thank you Honourable Speaker. I do not want to 
blame my elders that they have also stolen my ideas (Laughter )but I am 
pointing in the same direction, but nevertheless urbanisation in Namibia as 
I was saying yesterday. Now there is a complication I do not know 
whether it is a contradictory approach. New towns are coming up and the 
old ones are dying out. Like my senior here talking about ruralisation of 
those towns that were there, are dying out. New ones are coming up. This 
is the planning that my senior is talking about. 

Now one wonders how these things are really done. You are not 
developing what is available. You are creating something new that is not 
even self-sustaining. What you do is just to dislocate people from their 
mahangu fields, move them with their animals but you are not able to 
develop that particular area. 

One would wonder why people do not just concentrate on the settlement 
arrangement maybe where the Regional Council takes care of some of 
these group points and people continue with their livelihood for some time 
until such a time, because if you remove a person from their traditional 
homesteads, you pay them say N$50 000 and you do not show them where 
to go, how are they going to start afresh together with their animals 
because of this poor planning, and to make matters worse, these towns are 
still looking back coming back to modem hood what we call modem 
hood. 

You are a young man, you want to grow to get married, put up your own 
house but when the dinner comes, you are going back to your father is 
house or to your mother is house to say we did not have a dinner tonight. 
What arrangement is this? 
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Instead of just saying, okay, in Oshiwambo we say, bring the house back 
to the old original one. That is when there is drought in Oshiwambo we 
say, "otamwashuna mumakwawo naudo" you bring it back where there is 
food because there you cannot sustain yourself, you have to come back 
where you came from. This is what I see with our towns, which is just 
destroying the livelihood of some people but they cannot sustain. As we 
move around the country every small town you go to, they are just crying 
about subsidies from Central Government. I think Honourable Calle must 
be fed up now of this requests. Every town they say no, subsidy, subsidy 
from the Central Government. Why do we put up these structures that are 
not self-sustaining? 

Do we really have an idea of what we are doing? Do we have an idea of 
what we really are up to? Why can we not concentrate on the existing 
towns, develop them, bring them to a certain standard, then we move to 
the next? I thing that is my approach when it comes to urbanisation but we 
cannot just put up structures all over the place, nothing is happening on 
those structures, No Budget, no income but the thing is called a 
Municipality or a Town Council. What arrangement is this? 

Therefore a question of planning becomes very critical, and it must be 
tailor-made so that people who are there are able to pay for the services 
that they are putting or they are just putting a town for the sake of putting 
a town, but people are not able to afford the services. 

Therefore I think we need really to stop, hold and think how we move 
from where we are, because what I see is only crisis all over the place. As 
long as you cannot maintain the house you do not put up a house. Just 
remain where you are with your parents, because you cannot afford that 
particular moment to have a house until such a time you are ready to say I 
am ready now. I can put up my own house. I think to me that is an 
approach and I support the Motion. 
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HON SPEAKER: Alright, Honourable Agnes Limbo. You just 
escaped. (Laughter) 

HON LIMBO: Thank you Honourable Speaker. I also rise to add my 
voice to this very important Motion. On the onset I want to say I support 
the Motion and I just want to say that it looks like we tend to go around 
the world to me I thought by going around, we are supposed to learn but it 
does not seem to be the case, because whenever you travel to other 
countries, we tend to admire how things are done, but when we come back 
home, we forget. I do not know. Somehow somewhere I think that is 
what Doctor Kawana was saying our planning is not very good because I 
remember you know when I was doing my, I did planning as well at 
school, and I happen to be attached to the one county within the city of 
London and what they were doing is that every morning when you go in 
there, you have to know exactly what is going on within your area because 
people will come in, they will be bringing different information. 

There will be people collecting that information no matter how small it is, 
and they will analyse it based on that information, they will be able to plan 
for the next project, but in our case, we see beautiful places, they start very 
well but within few months that area is turned to squatters as you even 
sometimes we start building without having proper planning and 
designing because you find some of these smaller towns they have houses 
but they are not connected to the main sewer. They are just using septic 
tanks all over but at the end of the day, you ask yourself why, if the 
planning was supposed to start first, you do your design and everything 
before you put up structures but in our case, the local authorities I do not 
know whether they lack qualified staff to assist them to do this thing. 

It is unfortunate that the Ministry of Urban and Rural Development they 
are not in the House neither the Minister nor the Deputy they are not here. 
(lnterjection)He is no more there. I think it is a very serious issue because 
you know if you want to see how the City of Windhoek is coming to 
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be, you have to drive one day. Just take a drive I am telling you, you will 
start asking yourself where are we going? 

People are going in the mountains and I do not know whether we are 
going to be able to provide services to those people deep in the mountains 
and they are there and you know there are no roads. They have nothing. In 
face of disaster how are we going to assist those people? It is really, really 
becoming a serious concern and maybe it is something we need to give 
ourselves time to really ponder and see what is our way forward, as 
Honourable Madala was saying that we should maybe stop with the new 
planned cities or towns first before they do anything. They must do the 
thorough planning and then we move with our structures. Otherwise, we 
are not doing justice to ourselves because it is better to live in the village 
than in town. 

Like me when I go to Zambezi, I always prefer to be in my village than in 
town because you find that two seconds the lights are off, the water is cut 
and the sewer everywhere so it is better to be in the village where things 
are sort of organised because I know when I have water, my tap will run 
throughout the month, the electricity would be there, but in town is very, 
very serious, is a misery. Surely we are not doing very good, I think we 
need to pause a bit and see where did we go wrong. I think with that I 
want to say I support the Motion. 

Thank you very much. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much. We have gone as much as 
possible. May I suggest because of the fact that we do not have the 
number to deal, we ask the mover to reply next week, so that we would 
have a necessary number for the purpose of being legal. May I suggest 
that we do that? 
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HON MBAI: Accepted Honourable Speaker, and I also seek the 
indulgence of the House because of the absence of the relevant Minister 
and the Deputy, I would like to consult before I reply so thank you very 
much. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you very much so decided, oh someone would 
like to, oh, yes, alright. I missed you, please have the Floor. 

HON IIVULA-ITHANA: You missed me, thank you Comrade Speaker. 

HON SPEAKER: Yes, I have not seen you for a while so good to see 
you. 

HON IIVULA-ITHANA: Thank you Comrade Speaker. We missed you 
too. For some time we did not have you here. 

Comrade Speaker the Motion under discussion I think can be supported 
multiparty as we look at it because we are all citizens of our town big and 
small and we are participants in whatever is happening around us. 
Therefore I felt the discussion was worthwhile truly, but then my question 
is are we discussing for the sake of just discussing, or we are really 
conveying a message that should be taken note of by whoever is 
responsible. 

Comrade Speaker without repeating the sentiments expressed by the 
previous speakers, our towns have become sometimes when you say is an 
eye sore maybe you exaggerate too much. 
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I want to start very near here in our capita city where if we are not careful, 
very soon we will not be able to reach our destinations in a reasonable 
time. Taking our children to schools, collecting them from there or even 
reaching our Offices. The congestion on our Windhoek City has become 
unbearable, and if you ask yourself now when are we going to do 
something about our roads. I think our roads, I mean the roads in the 
locality of Windhoek, if you take count of the vehicles we have in the city, 
and you compare that to the vehicles we had at independence, if I say 
probably they have multiplied hundred times. I should not be 
exaggerating too much really, because if you leave from here at 5 o'clock 
going to Katutura, it will take you three hours to reach Katutura, just 
because of the congestion and one asks oneself, is this happening like this 
on account that our Municipality does not see what is happening or is it 
because there is inability to do something about it. 

Comrade Speaker that is one problem we are sitting with. At one point we 
were discussing the future of our city where the elderlies have nowhere to 
walk. Very soon many of us will need such parks to walk there in the 
evenings. Our children have nowhere to play, and we are busy building 
flats and flats and flats with no facilities, recreational facilities for the 
children, and I am talking about Windhoek as a capital city. I am not 
talking about any other of these new towns. (Intervention) 

HON SPEAKER: On a Point of Order. 

HON MINISTER OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES: I did not 
want to disrupt her, but I have a small question please. Really all of these 
issues you say very, very important. Do you think number one that we 
need to follow the Danish example, that if you buy a car in Denmark, you 
are basically buying two cars. What they do is that they try to force people 
to use bicycle which is very good for exercise for health and it decongests 
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the roads. Now one thing I have observed which I think you have seen it 
ten times before me because you are my senior is that when they are 
constructing a road there is a bicycle lane what do you call that 
(Interjection) (Indistinct)and you dare not walk on that, They are very, 
very protected and the Danish people are apparently amongst the 
healthiest people, no heart attacks, no stroke because they are physically 
healthy. 

Do you think this is a consideration that Namibia can look at to encourage 
use of bicycle especially now that we are in era of fighting what we call 
non-communicable disease for which we have a high level meeting in 
New York in fact? Do you think we can look at bicycles with incentives 
maybe tax reduction on bicycles and strengthen our public transport 
system like in Geneva every 15 minutes or 5 minutes you have 
(Indistinct)? I know that resources is a problem but it is just our vision 
going forward 30 years from now. It is just an interruption actually. 

HON IVHULA-ITHANA: Thank you Doctor for this question, very, 
very important. One of my sons bought a bicycle before he consulted with 
me. I made him to give away that bicycle the following day because I told 
him I just lost my husband and I do not want to mourn, it is too early 
because I have seen so many people overrun by cars here in Windhoek, 
because our roads are too narrow and there is not even a pedestrian 
passage created. Even pedestrian get knocked down just crossing the road 
or walking along. 

I am talking about problems that are besetting our cities our towns and I 
know I am just adding onto what others have spoken about already and 
this all points at lack of planning that many others speakers have talked 
about. We are not planning. The new towns that we are creating, they are 
truly contributing seriously to poverty increment, poverty. You know it is 
just common sense. Common sense when a town is being developed in a 
certain area, where there are residents some of whom are 90 years old, 80 
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years old, 70 years old and the evacuation of such people do not just 
discriminate. On elderly of even50 years old, when you uproot this person 
from where he or she has spent 20 years or even just 15 years of his or her 
livelihood, you are impoverishing that person. 

Wherever you are going to send this person you are not just uprooting this 
person from the livelihood of the mahangu field or whatever livelihood, 
even socially this person you are removing him or her from what he or she 
knows. I am not talking about the 90 year olds whose energies are 
finished. They depend entirely on grandchildren, Samaritans to help them, 
and these are people whom we tell to go. They must go because we are 
developing these towns. They go to wherever, but I am telling you arable 
land particularly for the agriculturalist is becoming scarce. 

People have nowhere to go and start a new life, and I was saying at one 
point that if there is any decision that this Government can take it is really 
to stop this thing of developing new towns.At least the ones we have now 
are enough. Let us concentrate on them. Let us develop them further and 
make them really sustainable as others are saying. Otherwise, 
(Intervention). 

HON SPEAKER: Is that a Point of Order. 

HON NAUYOMA: A Point of Information to my senior there, because 
when we talk about these things in this House we talk like there is 
someone somewhere else who will come and do this planning for us 
because this is the House that is directing basically the public, but we 
speak like somebody else somewhere must come and do the beautiful 
things that we are talking about. Do you not think Honourable Ithana that 
this is about time really that as leaders of this nation we need to hold our 
horses and really start planning and talking to each other instead of just 
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talking general politics and like we do. It is like we are expecting 
somebody else to come from somewhere to do this kind of things. We are 
here all of us. We must do what is best for this country. Do you not think 
so? (Laughter) 

HON SPEAKER: Alright. 

HON IVHULA-ITHANA: Yes, I hear you Honourable Madala and if 
you had listened to me from the beginning, I had posed that question that 
our discussion here will if take us somewhere or we are just talking to 
each other. My wish is that at least on an issue as important as this, these 
deliberations must culminate into some concrete actions to be taken. 

Unfortunately, the line Ministry is not represented, but the report should 
reach them. It is true the good medical doctor here has brought to our 
attention what others in the world are doing. There is no need for us to 
discover a wheel when it is already discovered. Maybe we can copy from 
others so that we reduce the congestion that I was talking about. We 
become healthier because we walk and we cycle. It is necessary. We 
believe in a clean environment. 

We need to breathe in clean air as we leave our Offices, as we come to our 
Offices, as we you know, we recreate also. Windhoek is a place where you 
cannot recreate really. If you are to recreate you must drive all the way to 
go to the gym somewhere or to go to a stadium somewhere. Why should 
it be so? Why can we not ride around our homes and our residential areas? 

So Comrade Speaker I mentioned all that in addition to what others have 
said, with a view for us to look inwards and do what is necessary. I think 
even if there is a line Ministry responsible for urbanisation, I wonder 
whether the Municipal leaders can also be engaged at National Assembly 
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level, so that we interact and hear from them what their plans are. Maybe 
we are just wasting time by mentioning these things, yet they are in their 
own pipelines so with these few words that I have mentioned here 
Comrade Speaker, I support the Motion. 

Thank you. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you, thank you. We have concluded that we 
will resume this important topic next week and so decided. 

The Secretary will read the Third Order of the Day. 

RESUMPTION OF DEBATE ON VALUE 
ADDITION ON ALLOUR EXTRACTIVE INDUSTRIES TO 

STIMULATE EMPLOYMENT AND HIGH FOREIGN EARNINGS 

SECRETARY: Resumption of Debate on Value Addition on All Our 
Extractive Industries to Stimulate Employment and High Foreign Earnings 

HON SPEAKER: When this Assembly adjourned on Thursday, the 28th 

June 2018, the question before the Assembly was a Motion by the 
Honourable Venaani that the Motion be adopted. Honourable Maamberua 
adjourned the Debate and I now offer him the Floor. 

HON MAAMBERUA: Thank you Comrade Speaker. In the interest of 
time I thought I was going to be somehow lengthy and detailed but I am 
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just going to basically summarise what I wanted to say, and by stating that 
this is a very important timely Motion, very complex in terms of its 
linkages with other equally important industries in the economy because it 
is not a standalone concept and therefore on my part, I would like to 
endorse the request made by the mover of the Motion to have it be 
referred to a Standing Committee for further interrogation and in-depth 
study, because I would imagine that this should actually translate into 
legislation. 

Another reason is also that the proponent of this Motion suggested that a 
30% of products to be put through value addition, but actually did not 
offer the justification for how he has arrived at the 30% cut off. So I think 
those are some of the issues that need to be further interrogated, but the 
idea is as I said very important because it also finds examples in other 
jurisdictions for example in Zimbabwe, they have a program that they call 
indigenisation policy. South Africa has been grabbling with what they call 
limitations or rather Precious Metals Beneficiation Bill. I do not know 
whether it is now translated into an Act or not. Australia has a concept for 
a program called Resource Rent Tax, so there are many other countries 
that actually have the same intentions of limiting the export of raw 
materials to foreign countries. 

We are also guided by the African Union Mining Vision that, encourages 
different countries, African countries to actually come up with this value 
addition programs. 

Now this proposal or the Motion not only is it about the value addition but 
it is actually duck tailing with industrialisation and in terms of our Vision 
2030 we ought to have become an industrialised country by the year 
2030,meaning that by that time unemployment should have declined to 
only 5% Gini co-efficiency a measure of income and inequality and 
poverty should have fallen to 0.3% etcetera, where we are I think we are 
still at 37 or 38% unemployment rate (Interjection) 14%, do not joke here. 
This time it is you, whatever it is (Laughter) 
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We have developed what we call strategic minerals in Namibia and those 
are diamonds, gold, coal, uranium, copper and the minerals. Where are we 
in terms of beneficiation of this? We have set up a company called 
Epangelo that we are currently, I do not know whether we are ignoring 
deliberately. We are under funding this company seriously. It is 
something that some of us have actually fought very hard to get it off the 
ground. I do not want to repeat the vocational training issue. I think it is 
still a very serious problem in Namibia. Good progress as they say in 
terms of the institution set up, but in terms of the output I do not know, but 
let me quickly look at what can we actually do apart from the, before I go 
to that one, I nearly forgot something and that is in my heart. 

I have got a soft spot for this one and that is military industrial complex in 
Namibia and I quote from the website of the Ministry of Defence 'the 
August 26 Holding Company has established a number of subsidiaries in 
sectors such as communication, garments, footwear, construction machine, 
fabrication, agriculture and logistics. Through the promotion of defence 
industries the country can move from small and medium industries to 
military industrial complex. To achieve this goal the nation must make a 
commitment to financially support the defence industry'. 

That is from the website of the Ministry of Industry and also somehow 
and some of the website of the company. Now I think this is very critical. 
We cannot run away for it. We have got to be able to look at the Budget of 
the Ministry of Defence, and to dissect it so that some of the resources are 
actually targeted and are specific to this very noble issue, and that is my 
proposal but the last one and very, very important is how do we close 
these gaps in terms of the outcry about that we are exporting our minerals 
not having taken on board some of the robberies that are actually ongoing 
and one of such area is transfer pricing. Transfer pricing meaning 
basically intra-company transfers of the values of the minerals or whatever 
the export to their parent companies wherever they find themselves but at 
certain fixed prices. Here I have got a table and I think that will be of 
interest particularly for those colleagues at finance. This is a table that was 
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compiled by the World Bank. It is a bit dated now about four years ago, 
and that is talking about comparing different countries that have got 
legislation in place and the effectiveness of the legislation in terms of 
controlling transfer pricing activities and transactions, and Namibia to be 
specific here, we have got legislation in terms of section 9(5) (a) of the 
Income Tax Act. That is in order. 

In terms of the implementing regulations and guidance we are also fine 
there but effective documentation requirements Namibia seems to be 
lacking behind because the answer here is no. There is no transfer pricing 
specific penalties. It might true or not. Ministry of Finance can verify but 
I think it is something that we can work on so that we can improve but 
what is actually more worrying is that annual disclosure requirement as 
part of our legislation is non-existent whether companies should actually 
disclose their transfer pricing activities. These are findings from the World 
Bank study that I am generous to share with whoever is interested and I 
think that is important so that we can look at that. (Intervention) 

HON SPEAKER: Keep an eye on the clock. 

HON MAAMBERUA: Of course there are different transfer pricing 
issues that we can look at. Some could be the intangible activities and so 
on which are also important in this respect. So in the interest of time I 
would like to submit and subscribe to the suggestion to have the Motion 
be referred to a Committee because we really need to look at all these 
dimensions and complexities with regard to this very important matter. 

Thank you very much. 
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HON SPEAKER: Thank you. I had Honourable Tom Alweendo earlier 
but I think you skipped because of the time. Can I just get the voice of 
Honourable Kavekotora into the microphone? Yes, I just want to get your 
response there. Thank you very much. 

HON KA VEKOTORA: Honourable Speaker one correction on the Order 
Paper. It says the resumption of Debate on the value addition on our 
extracted industry to stimulate unemployment and high foreign earnings. 
Let us correct that. 

HON SPEAKER: Thank you. That would be taken care of. We have 
come to the end of a very long day. Thank you to each and every one of 
you individually and collectively it has been quite an informative session. 
We will meet again next week the usual time. For now the House stands 
adjourned. 

HOUSE ADJOURNS AT 17:45 UNTIL 2018.07.10 AT 14:30 
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